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16

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel) .

Council's Committee on Budget and

18

Finance will come to order.

19

Mr. Kane, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Molina, Mr. Nishiki,

20

Mr. Pontanilla, and Ms. Tavares.

21

time excuses Mr. Carroll and Ms. Johnson.

22

ITEM NO.1:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This morning we have

The Chair at this

FISCAL YEAR 2004 BUDGET.

Members, this morning before we start our

24

scheduled workload, we have testimony, as well as I

25

will grant the -- Mayor Arakawa, who has a flight to
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1

catch shortly to -- and needs to be in Oahu to

2

represent the County of Maui, to present his

3

comments regarding his proposed request of funding

4

for the Transportation Program.
So at this time, I will -- the Chair will let

5

6

Mr. Arakawa, our Mayor, give that -- his comments

7

and then we'll move into public testimony and then

8

we'll get into the work on the budget.

9

Arakawa?

10

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

11

Thank you very much.

Mayor

Good morning,

everyone.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Good morning.

13

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Just some brief comments because this is a

14

new department that we're trying to create.

I just

15

want to make sure that everybody understands the

16

ground rules on this thing.
By Charter amendment, we were required to

17
18

create the Department of Transportation.

19

year's budget, what we're asking for is the very

20

basic.

21

In this

We're asking for a department head.

We

22

currently have Don Medeiros who's working in

23

transportation area.

24

him into this once we create the department, and

25

we're also asking for a secretary.

We plan to be able to transfer
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Now, because of the way the budget is coming

1

2

up right now, we're asking for extremely basic

3

things.

4

adjusting what the responsibility as a

5

Transportation Department is going to be.

And we're -- we're trying to work with

Over the course of the year, this next year,

6
7

we will be trying to establish the rules and

8

responsibility and how all of the transportation

9

needs may be correlated into either this department

10

or Public Works.
So the effect right now in the

11

12

recommendations that were coming in is we're trying

13

to put some of the responsibilities ln the

14

Transportation Department, but it's not conclusive

15

as to what everything will be under the

16

Transportation at this point.
I do not want, and I ask you not to expand

17
18

the Transportation Department into a full department

19

with a whole lot of people involved in it at this

20

point.

21

Quite frankly, we can't afford it.

22

we can get a good handle on -- on what direction

23

this needs to be, I don't want to dismantle other

24

operations within the other departments.

25

And until

Now, everything involving transportation like
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1

the Highways Department, for instance, a lot of the

2

planning process we're trying to get to the GIS and

3

work through the GIS area.

4

I don't want them all moved under

5

Transportation at this time.

6

be able to reorganize, understand where we need to

7

go, work with the other departments so that we're

8

not just moving bodies around and disrupting the

9

whole system.

10

Give us some time to

And a lot of the contracts, everything that

11

we're working with right now, in the transportation

12

area, we're going to try and see how we can get the

13

management of those contracts working within the

14

Transportation Department, as well as some of the

15

other areas that they're put in currently.

16

Danny will be here to be able to explain and

17

answer questions; but remember, this is a brand new

18

area, and we have been working with nonprofits and

19

other agencies within our community.

20

So even when we're dealing with the Federal

21

grants and we're dealing with moneys that may be

22

coming in from external sources, we're going to have

23

to really look at how that is going to be

24

administered and who is going to be working with it.

25

So those are things we're going to have to
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1

work through in the -- in how we're going to

2

administer those grants, okay.

3

Some of the Federal grants that we're looking

4

at in Transportation may either be given directly to

5

some of the nonprofits, or it may come through the

6

State to the County through this department and then

7

administered to the nonprofits.

8

a very definitive explanation as to what it's going

9

to do at this time.

We cannot give you

10

Throughout this next year, we're going to

11

have to work through this, and we need to have a

12

point person, who would be the Director, starting to

13

go through the -- the system to be able to analyze

14

it and to be able to understand what we need to do,

15

okay.
But first, we need to establish that we do

16
17

have a department.

Whoever we put in there, again,

18

Don Medeiros' position needs to be transferred over,

19

and we'll do that during the year.

20

We're not budgeting for that because when we

21

move that position over, the money for the position

22

as it is right now will be moved over to

23

Transportation so anticipate that.

24

we're looking at a department with three people.

25

Okay.

So in essence,
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1

And then next year at this time we'll be

2

discussing this department in a little bit more

3

detail as we can put everything together.

4

But when we put this -- the budget together,

5

we didn't have time to go through all this.

We

6

don't know what all the Federal moneys may be coming

7

in, how they're coming in, and just bear with us a

8

little bit.

9

I ask you please don't add a whole lot of

10

bodies and responsibilities from the other areas

11

into this department until we have time to resolve

12

how we need to do it.

13

the whole system.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It will just add confusion to

Any questions?

Thank you, Mayor.

Let's see.

15

Transportation, I believe we have it under

16

Mr. Molina.

17

Arakawa this morning?

18

Mr. Molina, any questions for Mayor

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

No, not at this time, Chairman.

I

19

just want to thank the Mayor for giving us the brief

20

rundown on the

21

in its infancy at this time.

22

budget issue with this matter, I think we should

23

move a bit cautiously in this approach.

24
25

I -- I realize the Department is
And factoring the

And as far as defining the responsibilities
of the Department, it's going to take a little time
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1

so I just want to thank you for coming down here and

2

giving us the details at this point in time.

3

you, Chairman.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good morning,

Mr. Mayor.

7

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

Thank

Good morning, Danny.
In -- in taking a look at -- at the

setup of the Department, you're -- you're actually

10

saying that at this particular point, two bodies is

11

really what's actually needed at this point?

12

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

14

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

17

Well, actually, there'll be three.
Three bodies?

Yeah.
The third -- the third position was

what?
MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Would be probably a Deputy Director at

18

this point.

19

Medeiros working in Transportation right now so we

20

have to transfer that down to this entity when we

21

create it.

22

We already -- again, we have Don

Now, remember, when we create a department,

23

we also have to create office.

We're going to have

24

to have tables and chairs, we're going to have to

25

have, you know, all the things that you actually
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10

have to work with.

2

So all of that needs to be created before we

3

move people around.

4

restrictions that we have right now in this

5

building, even just trying to find an office is

6

going to be very difficult.

7

things we have to work with.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And with the spatial

Okay.

So there are a lot of

Mr. Mayor, at this -- at this

point, until we reach that point that you1re talking

10

about, would

11

be of using the Director and shared clerical support

12

until we get to the point where we1re ready to -- to

13

get the furniture and the locations and deal with

14

those logistics?

15

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

what -- what would the possibility

Well, again, that1s what we1re doing right

16

now.

We1re -- we donlt have a Director, we donlt

17

have a department.

18

being done in this area is all shared, and it1s

19

being worked out of -- with Donna, the Managing

20

Director1s Office, so we1re doing that currently.

21

As we create the department -- and

Whatever is being -- the work is

22

essentially, all we1re trying to do is follow the

23

letter of the Charter that requires us to do this.

24

So we need to formally create the department.

25

The minimum staffing that we1re looking at, I
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1

don't believe we can get any smaller and create a

2

department.

3

positions, then we'll actually be funding that, and

4

we'll actually be doing it.

5

it, we need to fund it so that we're meeting the

6

Charter requirements.

And as we get the

the people in the

So we need to create

Now, as -- as you know, when this was

7

8

proposed, I opposed creating the Transportation

9

Department because I felt that Transportation and

10

Public Works should have been combined.

11

Environmental Concerns should have been what's

12

separated out, but we have to work with the Charter.

13

So I'm putting in the minimum that we have to

14

at this point, and we'll see where we go from here.

15

But you do have to have an -- an -- a department

16

level, and we have to pay department-level salaries.
We -- we

17

you should have a secretary

18

that's assigned to that; otherwise, just the

19

correspondence alone is going to be murder.

20

cannot keep supporting a department with other areas

21

indefinitely.

22
23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

And I

Thank

you, Mr. Chair.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane?

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good
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12

morning, Mayor.

2

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Good morning.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you for being here with us.

4

I'll -- I'll reserve I think the specific questions

5

for your Budget Director, Mayor Arakawa.

6

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Thank you.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And I just wanted to -- to help -- or

8

I wanted to find out tracking because in your

9

budget -- in the Budget Details, as well as in the

10

Program Budget, there is really no explanation as

11

far as the operations and the expansion is

12

concerned.

13

I mean, there's numbers there, but it

14

there's no real breakdowns within the -- the "B"

15

account and the "C" account.

16

So I

I -- I'll ask those questions of your

17

Director where did it come from?

18

Human Concern because it dealt with the

19

transportation aspect?

20

make sure that we can go track those things so we

21

can understand what you're trying to achieve.

22

Did it come from

And so I'm just trying to

And your Director and that clerical support

23

is basically working with those folks and -- and

24

trying to formulate, as you've stated, formally the

25

Department and then come forward with that.
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1

I'm -- I'm assuming t Mayor t that it would be

2

probably the next budget cycle when you'll have a

3

complete proposal of how the Department will be made

4

up.

5

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Yeah.

Againt what we're trying to do with

6

this at this time is to meet the requirement of the

7

Charter Amendment t okay.

8

the particulars.

9

So we -- we don't have all

Everything that is done there is to try and

10

adjust so that we are meeting the requirements of

11

the Charter Amendment.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Yeah.

Moving things around t againt it's to try

14

and get it in perspective to what we're supposed to

15

be doing.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah

t

and -- and we may have a

17

different view on that Charter Amendment only in the

18

sense that in my opinion t anywaYt it doesn't seem

19

like the Charter Amendment pointed out that we had

20

to have a direct -- a department set up by a date

21

certain.

22

And I think the approach that we're taking as

23

you -- as you've proposed with just having the

24

Director and the support person for the Director t at

25

least starting with them and then allowing them to
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1

do the work to formulate along with you, in

2

conjunction with you, and then the transportation

3

services people, try to formulate that out and then

4

coming up next cycle.
And I say that because I know we have, again,

5
6

operations, and I think the detail part we need to

7

get into that and understanding where the details.

8

There's also expansions of over a million dollars

9

and so we need to have a better understanding.

10

I know that includes air ambulance of 550,

11

but the one is the operations of 701,000.

We need

12

to get a better understanding of that, as well as

13

the current numbers so we'll -- we'll get into those

14

discussions, and I appreciate you being here this

15

morning lighting some clarity to your direction.

16

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

Yes, thank you.

Mayor, thank you

19

for being here.

20

mentioned twice asking us not to put a bunch of

21

people in the Department at this time.

In your opening comments to us, you

Has -- what has given you that impression

22
23

that that's the direction we're -- we're thinking

24

about?

25

members about looking at putting a whole bunch of

Because I haven't heard anything from any
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15

people in this Department of Transportation.
MAYOR ARAKAWA:

It's not what I'm hearing.

It's -- it's

3

what I'm asking.

4

putting that out there as a caution because --

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

So I don't want -- I'm just

Okay.

-- if we wanted to look at Highways

7

Department, for instance, moving to Transportation,

8

we'd be moving people around.

9

this point -- I'm -- I'm proposing it.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

14

It's not

from what I'm hearing.

11

13

And all I'm asking at

Oh, okay.

I'm

I'm just saying that please don't

do that
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

-- yeah, okay, I -- I didn't want

15

to give people the impression that there's some

16

rumblings going on that --

17

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Oh, no.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

-- the Council wants to expand

19

this department because I -- I think that the

20

conversations here have been contrary to that.

21

And that basically, the Charter Amendment, as

22

it reads, says,

23

Transportation consisting of a Director and

24

necessary staff."

25

to meet the Charter requirement.

"There shall be a Department of

And we're looking at bare minimum
That's it.
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MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Wellr that's basically what I'm proposing

2

to you is what I -- what I thought would be --

3

pretty minimal.

4
5

6

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So not to worry that we're going

to dump a whole bunch of people there because that
that's not our intention.
MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Wellr thank you very much for that.

I'll

8

be a little bit more relieved.

I just wanted to put

9

that out there as a caution because we've -- we've

10

had discussions in the past as to what

11

Transportation should really be doing r you know r

12

whether Highways Department should be incorporated

13

with this r whether -- the planning aspects of itr

14

all of the different grants that we have.
There's -- there's a lot of things that could

15
16

be put in there; but for this timer at this timer

17

I'm just -- I'm just asking you not to do that right

18

now.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

22

Thank you.

Thank you.

Thank your Mr. Chair.

Good

morning r Mayor.

23

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

25

Mr. Pontanilla?

Good morning.
Thank you for sharing your

comments in regards to the -- the establishment of
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17

the Transportation Committee -- or Department.

2

You know, it -- it's good to hear that, you

3

know, you're asking the Council to give you at least

4

a year to come up with the rules as far as for this

5

particular department.
I kind of would be interested in the --

6
7

the Federal grants that would be administered or

8

diverted to this particular department for the

9

nonprofit organization.
I agree with you on your first priority to

10

11

establish the -- the department and the head count

12

of three.

13

is where I -- I think some of the confusion is, is

14

trying to move some of the existing function to the

15

Transportation Department.

I know in the future, you know, and this

So, you know, giving you a year to establish

16

17

this department I think it's only a fair request.

18

Thank you for being here.

19

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

22
23

Thank you, Chair.

Thank you, Joe.
Mr. Nishiki?
That head count is two or three?

I

see two being represented.
MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Again, you -- we have represented a

24

director and a secretary, but we're also going to

25

move Don Medeiros' position out of Managing Director
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18

into this area so there would actually be three.

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

5

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

Anything else,

Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Chairman.

Mr. Mayor,

6

any -- any comments regarding -- I know we have a

7

secretary assigned, but as far as things like office

8

supplies and -- what do you foresee as far as other

9

cost in that area, or is that -- you'll just leave
maybe I should ask that question of the

10

that to

11

department head later.

12

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Well, again, what we're -- what we're

13

trying to go in with minimum.

14

budget

15

Mr. Chairman.

16

And the overall

I'll expand just a little bit if I may,

Understand that every department is having

17

trouble with space, and we are looking at a lot of

18

concerns with the health of this building as well.

19

So in the overall context of what we need to

20

do with our entire system, putting together a new

21

office space for one -- a new department.

22

You know, this is a little niche in a big

23

thing that we need to correct and we need to have

24

discussions of.

25

we'll have discussions as to what we need to do with

And later on, we'll come down, and
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1

this building, what we need to do about office

2

space, what we need to do about storage, materials.

3

Those -- those are very big topics that I've

4

mentioned that we will be able to have a lot of

5

discussion about.
Now, understand that many of the departments

6
7

right now are already leasing space elsewhere

8

because we cannot put them in this building.

9

we're trying to see what we can do, and we'll have

10

And

to create space someplace.
But the cost for that will be in part of this

11
12

operation budget, and we're guesstimating at this

13

at this point.

14

don't know specifically what it is that -- that

15

we're going to need.

That's all we can do because we

A lot of it's going to depend on what we

16
17

decide the department is going to need to do, you

18

know.

19

year, hopefully we'll be able to adjust that.

20

And so over this next coming -- this next

You know, if Gladys back there gives me an

21

office space at MEO that we can work this thing out,

22

then maybe we can get away with a lot less cost.

23

But, you know, I say that facetiously because

24

she's been in all these meetings, and she's going to

25

be the recipient of the largest amount of the
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20

Transportation budget.

2

But it's all

3

can work out, okay.

4

just minimize the cost, okay.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

it's all something that we
We're going to try our best to

And what comments from the

6

community have you heard as far as the directions of

7

the Transportation -- for the Transportation

8

Department as far as what direction?
Can you share with us any ideas that have

9

10

been proposed to -- through your office with regards

11

to the Transportation Department?

12

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

There -- there have been very few comments

13

from the community on this.

14

trying to figure out well, what are we supposed to

15

do now?

16

I think everybody is

What was proposed to the -- to the community

17

as a Charter Amendment, you know, was I guess in

18

theory, if the State were to divest itself of the

19

Transportation Department and then the County were

20

to absorb it, this would be a mechanism and a body

21

in which we could absorb that entire department and

22

start that.

23

That has not been done yet.

24

preliminary to doing something like that.

25

community bought into that, and the -- the voting
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1

for the Charter Amendment was positive to create

2

this department.

3

But I think it was in anticipation of maybe

4

absorbing the State Department of Transportation.

5

That was part of the discussion we had last year,

6

and I guess Terryl Vencl could explain that a lot

7

better than I can because she was in charge of

8

the -- the group that was doing the Charter review.

9

So when they put that in there, I believe it was in

10
11

anticipation.
There have been very little discussion about

12

it since then because in trying to direct and

13

actually create a department, we've had a very short

14

time, and we really haven't been able to concentrate

15

in this area.

16

Now, we've been working on the rest of the

17

budget, what already exists and trying to correct

18

some of the concerns that we have.

19

those are literally millions and millions of dollars

20

worth of things that we'd have to adjust.

And as you know,

21

So we're trying to make some of these

22

adjustments, and that has taken up the predominance

23

of our time.

24

according to how the Charters come out, and our

25

interpretation is we need to create a minimum

But we do need to follow the rules
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department.

2

A minimum department in my view at this point

3

is a Director, Deputy Director, or the

4

of position in the secretary staff.

5

can answer phones while the Director is doing things

6

and do the typing because directors don't

7

necessarily know how to type.

8
9

10
11
12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
point.

Okay.

Thank you, Chairman.

Any other questions for Mayor

Arakawa this morning, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Somebody that

So it's very bare bones at this

Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

some type

Mr. Mateo?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Mayor,

13

what is your projected break-out date for -- for

14

this department to actually separate out of the MD's

15

Office and be on your own?

16

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

The

Is there a target?

the budget would start in

17

January -- July 1st so weld start trying to create

18

something as soon as you approve the budget because

19

we want to be in compliance with the Charter as soon

20

as possible.

21

But understand that initially, a lot of what

22

they'll be doing is duplication of what they're

23

doing right now.

24

when we have to take time to hire people or to train

25

them to get them oriented and creating the rules,

So there will also be a process
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1

going over the existing policies and rules, and

2

there'll be -- there'll be a lot of corresponding

3

time.

4

Depending on who's in the position, the --

5

that transfer of information will be either faster

6

or slower, but we'll -- we'll start doing it in --

7

in July 1st by virtue of the fact that we're trying

8

to comply with the Charter.

9
10

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Mayor.

Thank you,

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any other questions for Mayor Arakawa this

12

morning, Members?

13

Mayor, for being with us this morning.

14

comment?

15

MAYOR ARAKAWA:

Yes.

Seeing none, thank you very much,
Any closing

Thank you very much, and I apologize

16

that I have to run.

17

that you have, we'll be happy to answer them, but I

18

have to meet with the Governor this morning.

19

the mayors are meeting with her so that's my excuse

20

for bagging out of this -- this committee meeting.

21

But if there are any questions

All

It's not because I don't love coming down

22

here and talking to you.

23

too many years to be able to say that one of the

24

great benefits of being the Mayor is not having to

25

sit through some of these meetings so -- you know.

I've been in these seats

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

24

BF 4/9/03

But if there are questions that come up,

1

2

we'll be glad to answer them.

Danny is trying to

3

put together something that doesn't exist at this

4

point so understand that we're trying to maneuver

5

it, and it is very -- it's adjustable.
What he's putting in the -- in the budget is

6
7

something that we're just putting there to try and

8

create work for whoever we put into that department

9

that we're trying to create.
Okay.

10

So if there are other things that need

11

to be adjusted, we're -- we're perfectly happy to

12

adjust.

13

process, this is something that we're working

14

cooperatively through.

15

And as I've told you before on the budget

I don't want to -- we don't want to just sit

16

back and complain about what we inherited, but we do

17

need to point out what the reality is and what we

18

have to work with.

19

So we've -- you know, we've told you in the

20

past well, we're asking all the departments to cut

21

back because we've -- we projected that there was

22

going to be a serious problem with trying to meet

23

the budget.

24
25

And talking to your Chairman, you know, we're
going to have meetings, and we're going to try and
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1

come up with a compromise that we can work with so

2

that we end up with something that's very doable.
This is not a confrontational issue.

3

This is

4

a cooperative effort, and I want to keep it on that

5

term, that it's a cooperative effort.

6

the same predicament trying to work for the public

7

benefit together, and I believe all of our goals are

8

very similar.

We're all in

So this is not something that we are taking

9
10

lightly, that this is a -- you know, a them against

11

us type.

12

out with the best package that we can.

13

continue to work that way, okay.

This is all of us together trying to come

So thank you very much.

14

And we'll

Again, I apologize

15

for having to leave.

16

leaving and going to someplace else is not the worst

17

thing I've ever done, and good luck in your

18

deliberations.

19

o'clock tonight.

20

done that, didn't like it then, so I wish you the

21

best.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I -- again, I won't say that

May you get out of here before 9
And if you don't, I've been there,

Thank you very much, Mayor.

Have a good,

23

safe trip to Oahu.

Okay, Members, we will move to

24

the public testimony portion of our agenda for the

25

day.
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As we call each of you up forward, please

1

If you are representing an

2

state your name.

3

organization, please state that organization's name.
You will have three minutes to give your

4
5

testimony, at which time the Staff will inform you

6

of the three-minute mark, and you will have a

7

maximum of one minute to conclude.
The Chair's practice is that all cell phones

8
9

shall be off.

If it goes off, you will be asked to

10

leave the chambers.

11

Ms. Terryl Vencl.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

12

13

Okay, first person up is

MS. VENCL:

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Committee

14

members.

15

Executive Director of the Maui Hotel Association.

16

My name is Terryl Vencl.

I'm here to discuss with you rates and fees

17

regarding solid waste today.

18

the appropriate time.

19

appropriate time today.

20

I'm the

I've been waiting for

I hope this is the

You will recall that about four years ago, I

21

chaired a task force back when I believe Mr. Nishiki

22

was in charge of the budget at that time, and we

23

were looking at the issue of making the landfill

24

self-sufficient.

25

A group of us got together, we formed a
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1

chart, and we brought it to you, and it sort of

2

didn't go anywhere.

3

Public Works Department at that timei and had those

4

suggestions been enacted, we felt with the numbers

5

given to us that we would, at this point in time,

6

have a self-sufficient landfill.

And we had worked with the

Now, I have yet to hear of what's going to

7

8

happen exactly with those rates and fees, but I've

9

heard rumors, and those rumors reflect that tipping

10

fees will go up, as will FOGs and grease.

11

My comment today is not that we should charge

12

a certain amount or not a certain amount.

My

13

comments today really reflect the same thing that

14

they reflected back when I chaired the task force

15

for this.

16

and that it should not be the landfill subsidization

17

issue, sub -- that's not the right word.

18

what I mean.

And that is we all live on this island

You know

The self-sufficiency of the landfill should

19

20

not be borne totally by commercial.

21

think that the residential rates are way too low.

22

There's numerous, numerous cans that can be put out

23

for $6.

24
25

And frankly,

I

I think that people who take self-haul to the
landfill should be charged.

Once again, we tried
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1

that once.

And I don't buy the fact that if you

2

charge people what should be charged, they'll just

3

throw it in the ditch; and therefore, you don't

4

charge 'em that.
We have laws for a reason.

5

We -- we should

6

be enforcing those laws.

And I'll reiterate once

7

again on what was suggested by that task force some

8

time ago.

9

With regard to collecting from everybody, it

10

seems to me that if we could roll this somehow into

11

real property tax, people would say well, you know,

12

I'm paying for it anyway so let me make sure that I

13

put it out on the curb.
Now, that brings up other issues about

14
15

universal pick-up and that sort of thing, but those

16

are things I think can be worked out.

17

that the problem has probably gotten worse.

And I think

Although I was asked to be on this task

18
19

force,

20

time, and it was difficult to attend a lot of

21

meetings so I'm not as knowledgeable as I might have

22

been the first time around about the numbers.

23

I was doing Charter commission at the same

My thing is we all live here.

Let's all

24

share in this, and let's not just forever give it to

25

the commercial sector.
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1

MS. KOLLER:

Three minutes.

2

MS. VENCL:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mahalo.
Thank you, Ms. Vencl.

4

testifier this morning?

5

much.

6

Visintainen.

7

pronunciation.

8
9

Questions for

Seeing none, thank you very

Next we have Philippe Visintacion --

MR. VISINTAINEN:

You would need to please correct my

Yeah, good morning, Chair, good morning,

Council member.

My name is Philippe Visintainen.

10

I'm with the Maui County Farm Bureau, and I'm also

11

with Hawaii Coconut Protectors.

12

We're fighting a disease of coconut trees in

13

Hawaii right now.

14

coconut trees in the heart of the palm, rotting the

15

heart of the palm.

16

There's a fungus attacking

We estimate we lost about 15 percent of the

17

trees statewide.

We've been working very actively

18

since year 2000.

We filed a bill at the legislature

19

2000, got $10,000.

20

State about it with the university.

21

Been having meeting allover the

We've been getting great support from the

22

Maui Hotel Association and the State Association.

23

In few words, we -- we find a way to control the

24

spread of the disease.

25

We found that trunk injection of a certain
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1

fertilizer protect the trees from getting the

2

fungus, and we've been working with the hotels and

3

residents and put an injection system together, and

4

we've been getting 95 percent success rate as far as

5

this predator disease.

6

This is an important issue which is -- will

7

affect both the agriculture landscaping industry and

8

the tourist industry because coconut is an important

9

commodity for Hawaii.

What I'm here today is for

10

ask some support from the County to help protect the

11

trees.

12

There have been a lot of tree dying in the

13

County park,

14

we're trying to -- to get some money to protect

15

those trees so that's why I'm here.

16
17

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

park, the golf course in Kihei, and

Thank you for being here.

the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Questions for

Mr. Kane?
Thank you.

You talked about how that

19

injection can help tree -- or prevent trees from

20

getting the fungus, is it?

21

MR. VISINTAINEN:

Fungus, fight off the rot.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is there something that -- for

23

existing trees that are sick already, is there

24

something that would cure them, or are we looking at

25

just protecting the trees that aren't affected?
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MR. VISINTAINEN:

Well, the way it works is the fungus get

2

into the heart of the palm, rot the heart of the

3

palm.

4

will -- comes right out of the heart of the palm

5

turning yellow, brown, and falling off.

The first tell signal is the newest leave

When you see that tell sign, then it mean the

6
7

heart of the palm is already rotten.

8

saving trees about 10 to 15 percent of infected

9

trees; however, they never -- they never recover to

10

We've been

full potential.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Any further questions?

13

none, thank you very much for being here this

14

morning.

15

MR. VISINTAINEN:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. FISCHER:

Seeing

Thank you so much.

Mr. Lloyd Fishelle
Yes.

Fischer?

Good morning, Chairman, Council men

18

and women.

19

opportunity to speak to you and your willingness to

20

listen to the few things -- comments that I have

21

this morning.

22

Thank you very much for giving me the

As we all recognize, Maui, the County of Maui

23

is a national treasure, and this is precisely

24

because of the fact that it's not filled with

25

asphalt and concrete.
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Supporting organizations that are at the root

1
2

of agriculture is one of the essential means to

3

protect hundreds of small farmers who have a truly

4

vested interest in maintaining the island's verdant,

5

opened, and excuse the pun, down-to-earth landscape.

6

The Farm Bureau is the one organization that

7

supports farmers on behalf of all of us who live

8

here.

9

maintained, if not increased, to demand -- to meet

10

Farm Bureau funds should be at least

the demands of the times.

11

Let agriculture lead the County to continue

12

as a national treasure and to help Maui County not

13

become another you know what you know where.

14

you.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Questions for the testifier?

16

Okay, thank you very much for being here.

17

Gaxiola?

18

MR. OKAMURA:

Okay.

Cesar

Kenneth Okamura?

Good morning, Chairman Hokama and members of

19

the County Council Budget Committee.

20

Kenneth Okamura.

21

Bureau, Government Affairs Committee.

22

Thank

My name is

I'm with the Maui County Farm

And I'm here today to ask the Council to

23

begin to look at one of the problems that we see as

24

a potential very big problem, and this is the

25

problem of the Axis deer population growth on Maui.
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The reason I'm here today also is because --

1

There's an

2

okay, let me give you some background.

3

Axis deer control group called MADG, the Maui Axis

4

Deer Group, and they've been -- it's been made up of

5

a diverse representation from all people who are

6

affected by the deer.

7

hunters and people on both sides of the issue.

they include

And their recommendation after a couple years

8
9

But these

was to create a management plan for the deer.

Have

10

DLNR, and DLNR is the State Department Land and

11

Natural Resources, is willing to do a management

12

plan.
And Farm Bureau supported this idea and

13
14

because farmers were also having problems with the

15

deer.

16

eat parts of the crop or eat the complete crop, and

17

it could create a -- creates a big loss for the

18

farmers.

19

They come in when it becomes dry and -- and

However, this year, the issue, it was -- you

20

know, the funding for a management plan was not

21

was -- the bill for funding for the management plan

22

was killed by legislature.

23

And farmers, as of late, have been saying

24

okay, they've been seeing the deer come back around

25

and so we felt that maybe we could ask the Council
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1

to begin to look at the problem by funding the

2

management plan for Axis deer.

3

The State Department, DLNR is willing to fund

4

$20,000 into this project which would cost -- need

5

an additional $50,000 to -- to -- to be completed on

6

all three islands, Maui, Molokai, Lanai.

7

It not -- not only affects farmers and their

8

crops but affects on golf courses, the conservation

9

areas, and also is a hazard to traffic.

10

And it's a

big problem in certain parts of the mainland.

11

The DLNR -- Bill Evanson, who works for DLNR,

12

is most knowledgeable about this -- the problems

13

that can be presented by the Axis deer.

14

it's good for us to look at the problem now because

15

the population is only growing, and it's going to

16

get worse.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

I -- I'm sorry.

Thank you, Mr. Okamura.

18

Mr. Okamura?

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

So I think

Questions for

Mr. Pontanilla?
Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Okamura,

20

do you have an idea as far as the population on

21

these Axis deer?

22

MR. OKAMURA:

No -- no, I don't.

I don't have any

23

specific data, but I can get that for you, or we can

24

get that

25

I'm sorry I don't have the information now.

that information for you if you wish.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

2

MR. OKAMURA:

Thank you.

But I know that it's growing.

It -- you

3

know, they've been here for like I don't know how

4

long, but it wasn't a problem when I was a kid, but

5

now it's beginning to become a problem.

6

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

7

MR. OKAMURA:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

10

11

Okay, thanks.

Okay.
Any other questions for Mr. Okamura?

Has

the Farm Bureau considered litigation against the
State for negligence?
MR. OKAMURA:

Maybe.

But, you know, it seems like there's

12

more than the State that's involved.

13

you know, there's private landowners involved.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

MR. OKAMURA:

Like I'm sure,

No, the State brought in the deer, yeah.
I -- I heard otherwise.

You know, I heard

16

couple stories, you know, and -- and possibly you're

17

correct.

I don't know.

I may -- but, you know, we -- we haven't

18
19

explored that avenue, but somebody told me that King

20

Kalakaua brought in the deer -- some deer when --

21

In

22
23

in his time, too -- too, and released some up
up country.
So I think it's been here a long time, but

24

maybe the State brought in more of them, or I don't

25

know how -- how they got here.

And I -- I think
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1

their intentions was -- was -- was -- was good at

2

that time; but I guess as we all see, it was a bad

3

idea.

4

I think in -- you know, we're all in the same

5

boat, too, in that, you know, if -- if -- if people

6

sue the State because they're traveling on a State

7

highway and they get hit -- you know, run into a

8

deer, that -- that's a problem, but I know we also

9

have roads, the County roads, you know, that we have
So I think nobody's

10

to be concerned about also.

11

going to really be immune from the problem.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

MR. OKAMURA:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

16

Thank you, Mr. Okamura, for -Thank you.
being here this morning.

Clark

Hashimoto?
MR. HASHIMOTO:

Good morning, Councilman Riki Hokama and

17

the rest of the Maui County Council.

18

Clark Hashimoto, and I work for the College of

19

Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources.

20

also owns and operates a farm in Kula that has been

21

in existence for over 80 years.

22

My name is

My family

And -- but before I begin, I would like to

23

thank the Council for supporting agriculture in

24

general and CTAHR over the years.

25

greatly appreciated.

Your support is
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I come

1

I come before you today in support

2

of the Office of Economical -- Economic

3

Development's program on Integrated Pest Management.

4

Part of this program is geared to combat pests --

5

pests and diseases that -- that can potentially

6

devastate the agriculture industry on Maui.
Now, I'm not speaking of Miconia or Fireweed.

7
8

I'm -- I'm speaking of diseases like the most

9

recently discovered Bunchy Top virus and the Papaya

10

Ringspot virus, and I have handouts on those

11

diseases in your packet.
The Banana Bunchy Top virus was discovered in

12
13

Pukalani in December, 2002, just -- just a few

14

months ago.

15

the Pukalani area.

16

Department of Agriculture is strapped for funds,

17

they will not take -- undertake an eradication

18

project.

It is believed to be confined in only
However, because the Hawaii

What this means is that because Maui is not

19

20

thought of as a major commercial producing area,

21

efforts to eradicate this disease will not be

22

undertaken.

23

Much of this reason is because of the lack of

24

funds.

25

has a banana plant or two.

However, virtually all of Maui's backyards
Therefore, if we ask the
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1

Council to assist financially, quite possibly a team

2

of HDOA experts can be brought to Maui to undertake

3

an eradication program.

4

Even more important, with sufficient funds,

5

we might be able to undertake an educational program

6

that will inform the public of this deadly banana

7

disease, therefore preventing its spread.

8
9

We are already handing out fliers and doing
exhibits at shopping centers and many events around

10

Maui.

That's the -- I guess Chuck Boerner and the

11

banana growers, CTAHR, and the Department of

12

Agriculture.
This disease and many others like it, such as

13
14

the Papaya Ringspot virus, will certainly become

15

present in Maui County, as well as the State of

16

Hawaii.

17

unexpected occurrences head-on, and it must be done

18

quickly to prevent the spread of these disease

19

these diseases.

20

We must always be prepared to meet these

Again, I would like to thank you for your

21

support for agriculture and certainly look forward

22

to your continued support.

23

In closing, I would also like to mention the

24

tremendous support the Office of Economic

25

Development --

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

39

BF 4/9/03

1

MS. KOLLER:

Three minutes.

2

MR. HASHIMOTO:

in particular, Monnie Gay has given

3

agriculture here in Maui County.

4

with CTAHR, I cannot recall that -- anyone from the

5

County of Maui ever giving us this much support for

6

agriculture.

7
8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And in my 27 years

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Hashimoto.

Clark this morning?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Questions for

Mr. Nishiki?

Thank you.

Clark, did you say -- I

10

don't see in your testimony today what you're asking

11

to initiate this program so we can at least look at

12

it.

13

MR. HASHIMOTO:

I think as part of the Integrated Pest

14

Management under the OED office, I think you --

15

Monnie, did you --

16

MS. GAY, FROM THE AUDIENCE:

17

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Fifty thousand.

Fifty thousand.

She's -- I guess she's --

18

she's put 50,000 into the Integrated Pest Management

19

program under the OED program.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Clark -- yeah.

(Inaudible) that?
As someone that is

21

involved through the State with the College of

22

Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources, and

23

you mentioned other diseases today, ringspot, also

24

we heard someone come before us talking about palms.

25

We've heard in the past, and you've mentioned it
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also, Miconia and Fireweed.

2

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Uh-huh.

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

In a couple of years back, we were

4

told by the so-called experts that if we put money

5

into it, and we thought it was important because

6

Miconia was hitting our basic water areas, watershed

7

areas.
I can't remember, maybe a couple of weeks

8
9

and -- and

ago, we heard that we had -- oh, and

10

the reason why we put a lot of money in was because

11

we were told we could at least stay up-and-up and

12

not lose these so-called watershed areas.
I think I heard couple of weeks ago,

13
14

Mr. Chairman, that it was a losing cause.

15

give me an update, because you mentioned Miconia

16

here, whether as we speak today we've lost that

17

battle.

18

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Can you

Well, as far as controlling it, yeah,

19

definitely they've lost the battle.

20

I'm not an expert on Miconia.

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

22

MR. HASHIMOTO:

But, you know,

Okay.

But they've constantly been able to -- or

23

try to control it or to suppress it.

24

asking about the Banana Bunchy Top is that because

25

it's only confined in the Pukalani area, there's a
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1

good chance we can eradicate it from -- from the

2

island.

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

MR. HASHIMOTO:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

MR. HASHIMOTO:

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Because -- yeah.
Let me ask you this.

Okay.
In the -- in the Banana Bunchy Top

8

virus that you mentioned here in Pukalani December

9

of 2002, in your understanding of this disease, did

10

it come from somewhere else like the Big Island, and

11

state why do we have that problem because I know

12

that the Big Island is a -- one of the bigger

13

producers of banana right now.

14

farmers here that produce it also --

15

MR. HASHIMOTO:

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17
18

Right.

But I know we have

We-for an economic development, for

an economic reason.
MR. HASHIMOTO:

It started on Oahu, it spread to the Big

19

Island and on Kauai, and Maui's the last to get it.

20

And, you know, they had a big eradication program on

21

the Big Island because it's a big industry.

22

the bananas come from the Big Island.

23

Most of

But to answer your question, yes, I'm -- I'm

24

pretty sure it was brought in either from the Big

25

Island or Oahu.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And what -- what is the success rate

2

of -- of this eradication program on the Big Island?

3

Did they eliminate it totally?

4
5

MR. HASHIMOTO:

I'm not sure if they eliminated it

totally, but they've got it under control

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Oh, they do.

-- out -- out of the commercial areas.

8

What it -- what it takes is that they had to destroy

9

all the banana plants that's in the area.

And if --

10

if the Department of Ag. can do that in that small

11

area in Pukalani, then there's a chance we could

12

probably eradicate it.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And if you don't get funding, despite

14

that it is an -- a concern for Economic Development,

15

what is your next step?

16

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Well, see, in the case -- let me back up.

17

In the case of Papaya Ring virus, they have

18

developed a resistent strain using biotechnology.
But in the case of bananas, there is no

19
20

alternative.

21

to my knowledge, every banana plant will be affected

22

if it's -- if it gets worse.

23

is no other alternative to -- so far, anyway, you

24

know.

25

There's no other -- every -- I think

And -- but

so there

I'm sure --

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

-- as we -- as we sit here today, as
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1

you stand here today knowing what has occurred and

2

now that you, through investigation, have discovered

3

this virus, tell us what has been done, if anything.

4

MR. HASHIMOTO:

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

MR. HASHIMOTO:

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MR. HASHIMOTO:

9

Okay, I think -here on Maui

Okay
where are you at?

Okay, the Department of Ag., as the

enforcement agency, one of their employees
just before Christmas,

10

discovered in Pukalani in

11

and they have tried to go to residences and --

12

asking them to destroy their plants.

13

But because there's only one person assigned

14

to this project, he cannot, you know, completely go

15

out and -- to every plant or every neighborhood home

16

to ask them to destroy it because, you know --

17

because they have to go in physically and -- and

18

destroy it.

19

You know, but -- but they can see a pattern

20

where the wind is blowing is where -- because it's

21

spread by aphids so that's why.

22

And the other -- we've -- we've done some

23

educational -- we were at Kaahumanu.

24

go to the -- I guess the Botanical Garden Earth Day

25

area, as well as Ulupalakua, and there was articles
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in the newspaper.
But we're trying to -- that's why we're

3

trying to get some -- to educate the public.

4

think if we educate the public on how we can prevent

5

this disease from spreading, I think that's the key

6

because we don't want movement out of Pukalani of

7

any plants.

8

9

10

11

I

You know, fruit is okay; but if you move the
plants, chances are it will be -- it will spread
quickly.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah.

I -- I -- I guess -- I guess

12

my concern, Clark, is this money is going to be made

13

available in the next fiscal year.

14

fiscal year and today is two or three months.

15

Between the next

I -- I guess if it is an emergency, if it is

16

a concern and we don't want to lose this battle,

17

then somehow somebody should be doing something now.

18

And you just mentioned to me that the problem

19

is, is because you only have one individual.

20

is an emergency, why aren't you --

21

MR. HASHIMOTO:

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

23

MR. HASHIMOTO:

24

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

MR. HASHIMOTO:

If it

Well
making more individuals --

I think
address the emergency?

Well, that's the same question we have for
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1

the Department of Ag., and they're -- you know, I

2

guess the Department of Ag. is strapped for funds

3

and manpower so -- because their thinking is that

4

Maui is not a major commercial producing area, and I

5

think maybe Chuck Boerner, who's coming next, can

6

attest -- I mean, can -- despite his

7

comments, but that's why they're not really making a

8

real effort to -- to fight this disease.

9

it's basically budget, because of the budget and

10

11

his

I think

manpower cuts.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay, I'll just talk to Chuck because

12

why aren't -- aren't banana people just doing it,

13

taking it upon themselves?

14

MR. HASHIMOTO:

I think he is.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Okay.

You know, he's handing out fliers and

17

stuff, but --

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

MR. HASHIMOTO:

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

We're trying to do with what we got so -I'm done.

Okay, thank you.

23

here.

24

Big Island.

25

here?

Ms. Tavares?

Yes, thank you, Clark, for being

You said it came probably from Oahu or the
How does it come?

How does it get
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MR. HASHIMOTO:

Well, you know, when -- when you go to

2

visit a relative or whatever it is, they'll, you

3

know, probably put it in their suitcase and -- and

4

bring it over, even if it's prohibited from, you

5

know, trans -- you know, because they're -- Maui was

6

the only island without the disease, they -- they

7

probably put it in their suitcase and -- because

8

they don't really check your suitcases or --

9
10

11
12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
plant?
MR. HASHIMOTO:

Yeah, just a corm or -- because all -- all

you need is a small corm.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

MR. HASHIMOTO:

15

or a suitcase.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

inadvertently --

18

MR. HASHIMOTO:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

Uh-huh.

That could be easily put in a hand-carry

16

20

What's put in the suitcase, a

So it was probably

Yeah.
-- passed here because we have no

inspection for this kind of stuff inter-island.
MR. HASHIMOTO:

They -- well, when they see plants,

22

they'll -- they'll stop the individual.

23

not visible, they're not going to stop the -- the

24

individuals from bringing plants in because they

25

don't know it so
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I -- yeah, I think most -- you

2

know, I think most of the public doesn't believe

3

there are restrictions on plant materials going

4

inter-island.
I think they just think, you know, it's only

5

6

to the mainland because, you know, we're used to

7

going through the -- the check points for

8

agricultural inspection for over -- over-the-water

9

flights to the mainland, but not inter-island.

10

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Yeah, it's -- it's stricter to get plants

out of the State than to bring it in.

That's

11

out

12

why we get all these exotic diseases, and there's

13

many other insects and diseases that constantly come

14

in because there's really no -- it's not as strict

15

bringing things in as it is going out.

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

When you say in Pukalani is where

17

this -- it seems to be concentrated right now, is it

18

a particular area in Pukalani, or is it, you know,

19

from the bypass, you know, south, or what area?

20

MR. HASHIMOTO:

No.

It's just about the lower part of

21

as you get off the bypass into Pukalani, it's on the

22

right side near -- nearest to the cane fields.

23

So fortunately, you know, the bottom part is

24

cane field so -- and you can see downwind where it

25

has been affected, but --
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1
2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
subdivision?

3

MR. HASHIMOTO:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

-- so it's Pukalani Terrace

Yeah, the -- the bottom part.
The bottom part.

And the older

subdivision that was there before.

6

MR. HASHIMOTO:

Yeah, yeah.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

And those people have all

8

been notified, or fliers have been given to each

9

individual home?

10

MR. HASHIMOTO:

I -- I don't think every homeowner has.

11

We were thinking of doing a mass mailing to all the

12

residents, but I guess we haven't come to that point

13

yet.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Have you folks thought about using

15

an organization like the Boy Scouts as -- as a

16

community service project or something, mobilizing

17

them to go door to door and -- and hand out these

18

fliers?

19

MR. HASHIMOTO:

That's a good idea.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

You know, something like that

21

because between now and July, you know, we want to

22

try and get a handle on this.

23

I mean, I happen to live in Pukalani, and I

24

don't have any of these trees so I'm -- I'm safe;

25

but, you know, I don't know if my neighbors even
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know about it.
MR. HASHIMOTO:

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

NOTE:

9

Thank you for your efforts

(Vice-Chair Nishiki chaired the meeting from 9:59
a.m. to 10:35 a.m.)

7

8

Okay.

in this regard.

5

6

That's a good idea to have volunteers

maybe pass these fliers out or

3

4

49

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any other questions for Clark?

Seeing none, thanks, Clark.

Harold Keyser

10

representing the College of Tropical Agriculture and

11

Human Resources followed by Tony Durso.

12

MR. KEYSER:

Thank you, Chairman, and good morning,

13

Council.

14

County Administrator for the College of Tropical

15

Agriculture and Human Resources.

16

My name is Harold Keyser, and I'm the

And I'm here this morning to thank you for

17

your past support and to ask -- to ask you for your

18

continued support for the College's activities in

19

Maui County.

20

And these activities include research and

21

extension.

22

are focused on expanding jobs and the economy

23

through diversified agriculture.

24
25

And these research and extension efforts

In -- we have submitted a proposal, an
integrated proposal that covers both research and
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1

extension through the Office of Economic

2

Development, and this -- the continued efforts,

3

again, are to help us expand the economy and keep

4

what we have.

5

In -- in research, you're probably familiar

6

with the protea work that we've done for a long time

7

through the Kula Research Station.

8
9

We also now have multiple resistent tomato
lines coming out, as well as taro varieties.

We are

10

working on integrated aquaculture and agriculture

11

systems in Kula, and we also host USDA Cooperative

12

Fruit Fly program for Maui County.

13

For the extension service, we have offices in

14

Kahului, as well as Hoolehua, which you're probably

15

familiar with, and we do a lot of work out of there,

16

problem-solving, diagnosis, and basic backstopping

17

for the ago industry.

18

And the Cooperative Extension Service, as you

19

know, nationwide, as its name implies, it's -- it's

20

an organization that is a partnership between the

21

Federal USDA and the State to the Land Grant System

22

and to counties as -- as to local input.

23

And throughout the nation, this cooperative

24

effort had -- has really transformed agriculture.

25

And in Hawaii, there's been perhaps less of a strong
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1

record of the County participation, but we are

2

fortunate that in Maui County through the Council

3

that we have received support, and I'm here today to

4

ask that you find what you can to help support these

5

efforts to keep our agriculture industry strong and

6

growing.
And in

7

in our proposal, you'll see we have

8

activities that cover from the traditional up

9

country farms to supporting the beef, cattle

10

industry, landscape and turf industry, and several

11

others.

12

successful partnership.

And we hope -- we hope to continue this

13

MS. KOLLER:

Three minutes.

14

MR. KEYSER:

Thank you.

15

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any questions for Mr. Keyser from

16

Council members?

17

Durso representing the Cattleman's Association

18

followed by Chuck Boerner.

19

MR. DURSO:

Seeing none, thank you.

Good morning, Mr. Chair.

20

Durso.

21

Association.

22

Mr. Chair and Council members.

23

Tony

Yes, my name's Tony

I'm here representing the Cattleman's
As I said, good morning, Chair --

Boy, hearing what's going on already today,

24

it -- it's -- it's an amazing tension between

25

putting out fires that are emergencies in the
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1

agricultural community and also trying to make sure

2

that once those fires have been put out, that

3

there's a future.

4

And I -- I'm glad that you folks are the ones

5

wrestling with that tension because I'm not sure I

6

could come up with an easy answer for you.

7

-- I'm here today really to tell you about one

8

particular fire and then one thing that's hoping for

9

the future.

10

But I'm

We've gone back and forth on Fireweed a

11

couple of times.

12

couple of years ago, I was talking very strongly

13

about eradication.

14

we were able to get moving on that as -- as quickly

15

as possible, that we had a good shot at it.

16

And when I first came to you a

And I felt in my heart that if

Unfortunately, because of the bureaucratic

17

process, no -- no fault of I think anyone sitting ln

18

this room, and also the process of actually getting

19

a herbicide applicator on the field -- you know, in

20

the field, which at the time when we came before

21

you, there was none.

22

from scratch.

23

It really had to be developed

And in that interim period, Fireweed has

24

actually been allowed to establish itself in a -- in

25

a much greater presence, and I appreciate
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1

Mr. Nishiki's questions because they really drive at

2

the heart of it.

3

Do we think we can win this battle, or do we

4

think it's going to be an issue where we can't win,

5

and then it's -- it's can we control it; and if so,

6

then how do we do that.

7

how do we learn to live with it.
So those are tough questions to answer, and

8

9

10

And if we can't control it,

they do need to be answered; and hopefully, I can
provide some information on that today.

11

The bottom line is, is recently, our man in

12

the field, Mark Redeker from Mid Pacific Pest

13

Control who's been conducting a lot of sort of

14

independent research in conjunction with UHS, which

15

is United Horticultural Supply which supplies the

16

herbicide, they've been doing a lot of field tests,

17

they've been working with CTAHR, they've been

18

working with John Pauly and Phil Motooka from the

19

Big Island to figure out what's the best way to

20

approach this.
And what they've come up with is that there

21

22

are other unfortunately more expensive herbicides on

23

the

24

can be used.

25

than talking exclusively about control, we're back

on the market that are more available that
And so now we're -- we're -- rather
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to the possibility of eradication.

2

And that's very exciting for the -- the

3

cattle ranching industry because as some of you have

4

heard r if this thing gets out r we're talking

5

anywhere between 20 and 40 percent of the pastures

6

could be lost.

7

And anyone of you who has any familiarity

8

with agriculture knows that if you reduce your --

9

your ADUs r your animal daily units on your pastures

10

by 20 to 40 percent r you've pretty much erased your

11

ability to stay viable.

12

concern.

And so this is a major

And with the opportunity to talk about

13
14

eradication r I got very excited.

15

we've -- that Monnie's been doing r the -- the

16

support that we get from the Council r and the

17

support that we get from the Administration

18

suggested maybe we should come to you and be a

19

little bit more bold in our request.
PreviouslYr we had asked for only $50 r OOO r

20
21

And the work that

but with the

22

MS. KOLLER:

23

MR. DURSO:

24

AUDIENCE:

25

MR. DURSO:

Three minutes.
Oh r shoot.

With the --

(Laughter).
With the -- the new talk that's -- that's
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we've raised that request because

1

going about, we

2

we do feel that we can target -- we can set our goal

3

at eradication.
Then very quickly, and I hope you're going to

4

5

ask me lots of questions on Fireweed as soon as I

6

finish, the

7

Farm Bureau's request to raise the grant from 75,000

8

to a hundred thousand so that we can take the Maui

9

Ag. Strategic plan to the next level.

I'm here to support the Maui County

You folks, the Mayor's Office, and the

10
11

Planning Department have all asked the Farm Bureau

12

to make that plan much more specific and really

13

generate action plans.

14

And the volunteer organization that aids

15

Maui County Farm Bureau doesn't really have the

16

resources right now to turn that plan to that final

17

step so I'm here to support that, but please ask me

18

questions on Fireweed because I'm about to run out

19

of time.

20
21

Unless you don't want to.

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
members?

Thank you.

Charmaine?

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

Fireweed.

24

requesting?

25

MR. DURSO:

Questions from Committee

I'm sorry.

Yeah.

Tony, you talked about the

What -- what was the amount that you're

It -- it was 50,000, and the -- the level's
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1

been raised to 300.

2

and I -- I just shudder to say this because I know

3

the budget constraints that you folks are operating

4

under.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MR. DURSO:

That's because what's needed,

Uh-huh.

We've been working on a time frame.

What

7

we're trying to do is get more herbicide applicators

8

into the field.

9

works, but what we only have right now is one

We have the process that we believe

10

individual with two or three trucks that are able to

11

go out on the weekends.

12

He operates a full-time pest control business

13

and so what we're actually looking to do is get

14

other folks involved in the process of actual

15

herbicide application.

16

And there are two people who have already

17

sort of come forward and said hey, I'd really like

18

to -- I'm interested in that.

19

I'd like to do that.

And basically, what we'd be doing if we knew

20

that we were going to be getting increased funding

21

is we'd work very intensively to get these folks in

22

the field.

23

So that's one of -- that's the primary reason

24

why -- why to raise the funding,

is to get more

25

herbicide applicators in the field because
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currently, there simply aren't enough.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Our grant before was -- was kind

3

of tied into getting matching funds and -- and other

4

sources of income.

5

past year or current here in doing that?

6

MR. DURSO:

How successful were you in this

We're still receiving mUltiple in-kind

7

services.

8

do the work themselves and so what we're doing is

9

either supplying with them an herbicide or simply

10

There are many landowners that prefer to

counseling them.

11

For instance, Ulupalakua Ranch, we have not

12

drawn on the grant at all, yet we have

we take

13

our -- our -- our workdays and apply those to

14

Fireweed eradication on the Ranch.

15

the same thing.

Other ranches do

The -- I'm trying to think of a couple

16
17

offhand.

18

their own.

19

own so we're getting huge in-kind services.

20

Landmark Ranch basically handles it all on
Diamond B Ranch handles it all on their

As far as specific funding, the NRCS funding

21

got tied up at the Federal level.

And I think I --

22

I actually wrote you a couple, the

23

couple letters on that, that with the change in the

24

local administrator for NRCS, there was a hang-up on

25

that.
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So the -- the funding from NRCS we have not

2

received; but basically, Larry Yamamoto, who is the

3

individual who I've been working with, said that in

4

all likelihood, we will get that once the Federal

5

budget is set.

6

We don't know how long that can take,

7

however.

8

donation this year in the same level that it has in

9

the past.

10

11

The Cattleman's Council did make another

So basically, the matching, if the NRCS

money comes through, is the same as it has been.
As far as finding additional funds to match

12

that increased level, this is very, very new.

13

The -- the conversations that have been talking

14

taking place on eradication have really only

15

occurred in the last three weeks.

16

And so this has been a fairly significant

17

change in the direction of the project.

18

asking you folks to be sort of very dynamic in your

19

thinking about how we're approaching this, and

20

that's because the project, itself, has to be very

21

fluid as things change both on the ground and in

22

the -- the research.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

members?

And it's

Okay, thank you.

Other questions from Committee

Dain?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The

2

coordinated effort, and because you're mentioning

3

that a lot of the ranch -- ranches are -- are doing

4

things on their own and not drawing from the grant,

5

the concern that -- that pops into my mind is what

6

coordinated effort is there if you have everybody

7

kind of doing their own thing in -- in -- in -- in

8

their approach to this -- to this issue.
And -- and how can you -- or how can you come

9

10

forward with a coordinated effort if you're already

11

telling us that everybody's kind of doing their own

12

thing?

13

MR. DURSO:

Forgive me for giving you what I think is more

14

of a miss

15

Haleakala to Ulupalakua to Diamond B, Tavares, to

16

the various places that are, you know, leasors and

17

owners and that sort of thing, they're actually all

18

speaking to Mark Redeker, to myself, to Mitchel down

19

at UHS, to John Pauly.

20

a misimpression.

All the ranches from

And so there's a very organized front as far

21

as the right way to proceed that's not you could say

22

nominally is under the project because that's really

23

sort of where the impotence has come from.

24
25

So I would hesitate to say that it's really
sort of this haphazard patchwork quilt sort of
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1

thing.

2

that impression that I

3

It's -- it's actually much more unified than
I gave.

The -- the goal is to actually create much

4

more unification so that we can actually really

5

improve our documentation procedure.

6

Currently, our documentation procedure is

7

Hugh Starr and Amber Starr volunteering their

8

resources.

9

volunteer and as part of the in-kind services that

And this is all basically done as

10

we're getting.

But as this expands and gets bigger,

11

then you're absolutely correct.

12

sort of more formalize or standardize that process.

We would need to

13

But currently, I believe that that process is

14

actually fairly uniformed from one ranch to another,

15

as far as what's used and the -- the time frame on

16

which you have to make the applications.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I'm sure you folks have identified

18

already the -- the major populations of -- of the

19

Fireweed and so I don't know if you folks have

20

already prioritized or targeted where you're going

21

to go first and -- and then work your way back.

22

Similar to what Member Tavares suggested

23

about the fliers for the -- the Bunchy Top virus, we

24

could also, when you talk about dynamic thinking,

25

that seems -- that particular idea seems to go
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across the board here.

2

And -- and getting where you have the smaller

3

populations that are not really set where you -- we

4

get away from eradication and now we deal with just

5

trying to control, are you folks set up to consider

6

it in that -- in that way?
Have the priority

7

the bigger priorities

8

where you focus, but you still got to go take care

9

the smaller populations that we can have volunteer

10

groups, whether it's Boy Scouts or whoever, going

11

out and -- and taking care of these smaller areas

12

and doing it through a volunteer basis.
So your -- your question is sort of two-part.

13

MR. DURSO:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

MR. DURSO:

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

17

MR. DURSO:

Yeah.

One, have we prioritized the areas?

Yes.

Yes.

The area around Makawao and Pukalani are

18

receiving basically the exclusive attention of Mid

19

Pacific Pest Control.

20

The outlying areas, although some are

21

receiving assistance like Ulupalakua -- excuse me,

22

Ulupalakua Ranch, the outlying areas which we have

23

population are basically being encouraged to try to

24

do as much as they can on their own because at -- at

25

first, we thought we'd

we'd sweep from the
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outlying directions inward.

2
3

And then it was determined basically on the
on the plant

the plant biology that it might

4

be better, actually, start at the core population

5

where it seems to have started, Makawao, and work

6

outwards so that you're actually sweeping it off the

7

island rather than trying to sweep it all into one

8

place and hopefully collect it.

9

on a -- on a prioritized sort of list.

So we are working

As far as the smaller populations, what

10
11

I've already tried to contact 4-H to work with them,

12

the -- or the Adopt-a-Highway Program.

13

-- the problem is, is that I -- I haven't met with a

14

lot of success In doing that.

The -- the

15

I've got a list of about 15 different

16

organizations that the Fireweed Project sort of sat

17

around.

18

could use.

19

we get the word to them?

20

We said these are the types of groups we
The question then becomes how -- how do

And what we're doing, actually coming up June

21

21st, is we're going to have a -- the Cattleman's

22

Association is putting on a field day which is going

23

to be -- involve mass mailings, large phone call --

24

you know, phone trees and that sort of thing, and

25

it's going to be all about grazing management and
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1

pasture management and long-term control measures

2

for Fireweed so we're going to use that as an

3

educational tool.

4

that.

4-H is going to be involved with

So we're working on that very process to

5
6

include -- to include those volunteer organizations.

7

But also then primarily, don't get me wrong, we want

8

the landowner, the person or the

9

lessee to be taking take of this on their -- by

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

MR. DURSO:

14

the

themselves.

11

13

the less

Uh-huh.

And so that's sort of the direction we're

heading.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Are you meeting with any resistance

15

from private landowners as far as you getting into

16

their properties?
Now, I say that because I know with the

17
18

Miconia issue over in Onomea on the Big Island, that

19

was one of their major concerns, where the -- the

20

private landowner would not allow people to come on

21

their property and eradicate the Miconia.

22

Is that a similar situation that you folks

23

are dealing with it; and -- and if so, how are you

24

dealing with it?

25

MR. DURSO:

It hasn't been too bad for the most part
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1

because I think of the support that the community

2

in the community for ranching and for horse

3

operations and that sort of thing.

4

been very cooperative.

Most people have

The ones that are a real concern are those

5
6

folks that have, you know, the -- the rusty car

7

sitting on their lawn or some old water system

8

pipeline around where it's a liability concern.
And for those people, what we've tried to do

9

because volunteer organizations I think gets

10

is

11

very sticky when they -- when a volunteer

12

organization comes onto your property, where it's

13

much easier if you actually have a licensed

14

professional to do it.

15

And so those people who have those liability

16

concerns, we say great.

17

Redeker with Mid Pacific.

18

with those, but we haven't really encountered too

19

much resistance.

20

Why don't you talk to Mark
So we are trying to deal

Really, the resistance that we're getting is

21

that the Happy Hula Horse Farm has neighbors, and

22

they try to go out and talk to somebody and say

23

look, you've got this on your -- on your property.

24

You're causing a problem for me as far as

25

maintaining my pastures.
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And then that neighbor said well, you know,

2

that's not my problem.

3

where at the grass roots level there's been

4

difficulty.

5

And -- and that's really

I mean, when I -- it's -- it's sort of funny.

6

When I say Fireweed Project, really, that's three

7

people, you know.

8

John Pauly.

9

It's -- it's me, Mark Redeker,

And so what happens is I'll get a phone call

10

from Sandy Ellison or something like that, and

11

she'll say what can I do?

12

And I sort of encourage her.

Well, try to go

13

back to that person and talk.

14

really only felt on that level.

15

point where it's John, Mark, or myself, most people

16

tend to be fairly cooperative.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The resistance is
Once it gets to the

Mr. Chairman, final question.

It's a

18

peripheral question.

19

focus is -- is the pasture land, but has there been

20

an establishment of Fireweed outside of the pasture

21

land that you still need to focus on because

22

eventually, it could work its way onto pasture land.

23

So, you know, obviously the

So, you know, those populations.

As an

24

example, here in Wailuku where we may not be, you

25

know, on or directly adjacent to pasture land, but
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1

youlre having established populations that later on

2

if left unchecked, could create a problem, whether

3

it's

4

it's root or seed or wind or, you know, that kind of

5

thing, so help

6

MR. DURSO:

and I don't know how it's spread, whether

help me understand that.

Seed and wind.

Primarily, there are

7

populations that have been established sort of lower

8

down in the -- in the -- in the isthmus.

9

Welre not -- the basic analysis, and that is

10

sort of that the wind direction and that sort of

11

thing is unlikely to carry those seeds back up.

12

so going with that -- that -- that sort of sweeping

13

it off the island metaphor, that seems to be the

14

most -- way.

And

15

So the idea is to go down the hills and --

16

and deal with the populations in the pasture land

17

that are causing real problems.

18

And then once you get rid of those, what you

19

can do is you can do sort of your mop-up work in the

20

areas that are down country that are unlikely,

21

however youlre correct in saying that there is the

22

potential for that to reinfect pasture.

23

The -- the situation that welre hoping at

24

this point, and this is where I go back to what

25

Mr. Nishiki was talking about, is you are rolling
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1

dice a little bit in some ways in saying how do you

2

deal with this best.

3

But the -- the goal is, is so that after two

4

years of -- of intensive eradication work, that it

5

is left to the individual.

6

familiar with it, hey, if you see this thing, you

7

pull it.

Now that we're all

8

So if Wailuku has a small population, a

9

little bit of seed comes back up country, that

10

individual is going right to that population yanking

11

it there.

12

And, you know, there -- there are some

13

variables in that but, you know, we're -- we're

14

dealing with a plant that's very aggressive and has

15

a mind of its own.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So finally, ln Wailuku, do you have

17

populations that you're aware of that you could --

18

could pass on as a public service announcement that

19

people can help you with the little stuff, that way

20

that don't

21

MR. DURSO:

Yes.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

-- they don't turn into big stuff.

23

And if you can pass that information on, you know,

24

with something that you can document for us.

25

And I want to also thank Monnie Gay for
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1

providing me with a plant because there's a lot of

2

stuff around in Wailuku, throughout the island,

3

actually, that people may think it's -- I thought it

4

was.

5

MR. DURSO:

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Right.
Right up here in Wailuku, right --

7

right outside down the road here.

8

was, but come -- after I got that -- that -- that

9

specimen, it -- it -- it wasn't.

It's not.

So it was a relief; but at the same time, it

10

11

And I thought it

it's going to help me identify and pass on to

12

people I know so if you can please provide me with

13

that.

14

MR. DURSO:

In -- in working with Ilima Loomis from the

15

Maui News, she's very -- she's taken an active

16

interest in the invasive species control and that

17

sort of thing.

18

And right after she put forward that article

19

that dealt with Fireweed with Axis deer, I saw

20

actually a number of people walking on Kula Highway

21

with trash bags just pulling it themselves.

22

So that type of effort is -- is very

23

effective.

24

look-alikes.

25

boat -- the boat yard which has -- it's not 13

And you're right.

There are a lot of

In fact, there's one down by the
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petals --

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

3

MR. DURSO:

4

5

That's right.

but it looks just like it.

And John Pauly

has sent me a couple e-mails on that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah.

Those flowers are bigger,

6

though, and that's the one I -- we were freaking

7

Anyway, so --- yeah.

8

MR. DURSO:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any other questions?

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina?

Thank you, Mr. Nishiki.

Good

12

morning, Tony.

Thank you for coming here, and I

13

appreciate your openness and being bold with this

14

request, the -- and I just want to just clarify

15

things.

16

significant increase from the last proposal that you

17

had.

So it's a $300,000 request, which is a

18

And you mentioned the Cattleman's Association

19

kicking in their share of monetary contribution, and

20

you said it's -- they're going to kick in the same

21

amount from last time?

22

MR. DURSO:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

24
25

We have --- can you give me any specifics,

yeah?
MR. DURSO:

For this year?

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/9/03

70

1

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

2

MR. DURSO:

Uh-huh.

The Cattleman's Association, our -- our annual

3

operating budget's about 10 grand.

And last year,

4

we put in 5.

5

and, you know, in -- in some ways, that was a put

6

your money where your mouth is sort of gesture,

7

and -- and maybe

8

those funds because of the -- the situation we're in

9

right now.

We took 50 percent of that, and

and actually, we've exhausted

10

But we basically look at making the same type

11

of contribution to say that hey, look, we are taking

12

our own money, we are putting it towards this.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Uh-huh.

Was there any

14

consideration for increasing that?

15

probably -- your association's under some

16

constraints as well.

17

MR. DURSO:

Well, the -- there is consideration, of

18

course.

19

meeting.

20

I know you've

You know, it comes up basically in each

The

the other situation that we're dealing

21

with, though, is that we do support another -- other

22

different charitable organizations.

23

4-H

we

we give money to.

We give money to

24

MCC and so if we

25

rid of that pot because then we're undermining our

we -- we can't completely get
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1

ability to do some other things, but -- that was a

2

terrible answer to your question.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

4

MR. DURSO:

I apologize.

It's okay.

We're looking at increasing it, but the

5

chances of doing that out of our small budget is

6

pretty minimal.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

Chairman.

9
10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you,

Mr. Mateo?

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Good morning,

11

Tony, excuse me.

12

the pockets concentration exist, yeah, the 300,000

13

that you're requesting will take care of what

14

percentage of the problem?

15

MR. DURSO:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17
18

Tony, since you already know where

We are hoping everything.
Now, you mentioned earlier a

possible two-year project?
MR. DURSO:

Right, that's -- that's the nature -- the

19

nature of this is that we don't -- a single year is

20

unlikely to actually work in terms of eradication so

21

it's a two-year -- it's a two-year request.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Dain?

24

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, clarification.

25

Thank you.

300, next year 300?

So this year

Is that what the talk is?
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1

MR. DURSO:

Yeah, it's -- it's a bold request.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chairman, does it include

3

equipment, or is it just paying for the -- paying,

4

you know, just for the herbicide or -- or the -- or

5

the

6

MR. DURSO:

the way the grant's currently structured is

7

it's to pay for the herbicide application.

What--

8

what happens is because in some ways the presence of

9

the grant guarantees a certain amount of work that

10

can be done, the herbicide applicators, themselves,

11

are willing to make the investment in purchasing the

12

equipment.

13

purchasing equipment or the project to purchase the

14

equipment.

So it's not a direct to the County

15

It's that the herbicide applicators

16

themselves say all right, this is a problem that's

17

going to be around.

18

I can trust that this is

there's going to

19

be enough business here that I can -- I can make an

20

investment in purchasing the boom sprayers, an ATV

21

with a 50-gallon spray tank that's needed to access

22

remote areas.

23

do that, and the -- and the grant sort of proceeds

24

that way.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

That gives the confidence to them to

So an applicator is not a -- is not a

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/9/03

1

73

machine or anything.

The applicator is the human?

2

MR. DURSO:

Yeah.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any other questions?

Thank you.
Tony, I -- I

5

got a question only because you came in last year,

6

and I don't know what we, in the Council, expected

7

from the money given you in regards to winning or

8

losing a battle.

9

Now, you say 600,000 over two years to

10

totally eradicate, question mark?

11

the situation?

12

listening to you, it seems like you finally have now

13

an herbicide that you think will do the job after

14

consultation or whatever.

15

I

I don't know.

What really is
In -- in -- in

Then you said we thought that we're going to

16

go from outside in, now we're going to go from

17

inside out.

18

is in spending the good taxpayer's money, have you

19

hired an expert that knows?

20

I guess the question that we have here

Because I think when Chairman Kane asked you,

21

it seems like you -- one palm is doing this and the

22

other palm is doing this t and some of you have 4-H,

23

and some of you have Boy Scouts or whatever.

24
25

Now t you know t
crisis like you are

t

if we were to handle the Iran
we may lose the war, you know,
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and -- and -- and I don't know.

2

My question is, you know, when you came in

3

last year, did you think that you were going to win

4

the war, now all of a sudden you need 600,000 to win

5

the war?

6

beyond now to where now you need two years to do the

7

entire cycle, and this is what those people that are

8

giving you the herbicide is telling you?

Where are you?

Are you losing it?

Is it

You know, I -- I -- I don't want -- I don't

9
10

want to think that we're juicing the company because

11

they want to come here, and -- and -- and they got a

12

big $600,000 job to do the eradication.

13

because last time, it was 30,000 so who's giving you

14

this information

15

MR. DURSO:

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

that

18

MR. DURSO:

19

You know,

No, I -- I welcome your question.
-- to make you give us these figures

no, I -- I absolutely welcome your

question.

I

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

MR. DURSO:

Yeah.

Go ahead.

-- appreciate it, and that's -- that's really

22

where I -- I started from, and I -- and I want to

23

reinforce that.

24
25

And as I mentioned, the -- the nature of the
beast has -- has changed in and of itself because of
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1

time constraints, because of the research being

2

done, and so we've tried to adapt to those changes.
As far as hiring the experts, we feel that,

3

4

you know, we haven't hired them.

5

doing the work as part of their -- their work

6

through UH and CTAHR.
And those are the

7

They're basically

the local

8

representatives, John Pauly on Maui and then Phil

9

Motooka is really the -- excuse me -- yes, Phil

10

Motooka is really the specialist on the Big Island

11

that's been working on it.
And these are the

12

the gentlemen who have

13

worked on -- on creating the -- the process that

14

by which is going to work.

15

day.

16

and talk about the -- how to do things.

I mentioned the field

It's Phil Motooka that's going to come over

But you're absolutely right.

17

I mean,

18

there's

19

there.

20

contractor, are they saying well, we can do this

21

because they think that it's going to go down the

22

line.

23

there certainly is some suspicions in
It's like you ask yourself well, the -- the

To speak to that -- excuse me, that it's

24

going to carry their business further, to speak to

25

that, if -- if I was operating under the -- the
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1

suspicion that this guy was not doing his job and

2

wasn't doing his best, I wouldn't come here today,

3

okay.

4

I have confidence that this individual is

5

doing what they can.

6

profit margin on this -- on this project, and it's

7

very slim.

8
9

10

11

I've seen, actually, his

It's -- it's not like he's raking in money
hand over fist, and -- and I -- I -- and I see where
your suspicions would come from.
As far as the -- the changes, yeah, I -- I

12

came last year, and I asked for 50, and I came this

13

year and basically asked for 50, and now I'm making

14

a change.

15

your -- you know, your sort of throwing your hands

16

up and saying what the heck are you asking for?

17

And I certainly would sympathize with

And all I can say is that we believe that

18

this problem is serious.

19

point in time given the information we have and that

20

we believe that those information sources are

21

reliable, that we believe that we can really, really

22

prevent this from becoming a problem that's going to

23

affect, like I said, about 20 to 40 percent of the

24

pastures.

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

We believe that at this

Thank you.

Any other questions?
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Thank you, Tony.

2

MR. DURSO:

Thank you.

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Chuck Boerner representing Ono

4

Organic Farms, Inc., and the Maui County Farm Bureau

5

Board followed by Lee Guthrie.

6

MR. BOERNER:

Thank you.

Good morning, Chairman, good

7

morning, Council men and women.

8

giving me three, four minutes here to bring you

9

something that's very close to my heart.

10

Thank you for

At a recent meeting on Maui with Clark

11

Hashimoto with the Cooperative Extension Service,

12

Mr. Bob Yonehara of the State Department of

13

Agriculture informed the attendees that Bunchy Top

14

virus was definitely established in Pukalani.

15

This virus is deadly to banana plants and

16

finally, financially devastating to banana growers.

17

The virus spreads easily via wind and banana keikis.

18

Cost of eradication of the virus is directly

19

proportionate to the size of the infected area.

20

With the infected area limited presently to the

21

Pukalani area, now is the time to initiate --

22

initiate an eradication and public notification

23

program.

24
25

Mr. Yonehara said that the State Department
of Agriculture does not have enough employees to
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1

handle an eradication program on Maui because of the

2

ongoing programs the State has on Lake Wilson, etc.

3

I'm wondering if there is a possibility that

4

Maui County could work with the State to develop and

5

implement a program that would inform the public

6

about the nontransport of banana plant material out

7

of the Pukalani area, as well as eradication of the

8

infected plants in Pukalani.

9

So far, according to Mr. Yonehara, all they

10

have done is drive around in a vehicle and notice

11

the plants from what they can see seated in the

12

vehicle.

13

They haven't gotten out and inspected

14

anybody's backyards because of the legal

15

requirements of asking these people permission and

16

their lack of bodies to -- to put on this project.

17

I realize that because of the relatively

18

small size of banana industry on Maui, the State

19

Department of Agriculture has a hard time funding

20

Banana Bunchy Top virus eradication programs here.

21

The banana industry on Maui may be small, but

22

the potential effect of banana production on our

23

farm is enormous.

24

Farms, along -- and along with five other full-time

25

employees, we farm 30 acres in Kipahulu next to the

My wife and I own Ono Organic
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National Park.

2

Of the 30 acres we farm, 16 acres in bananas.

3

We also grow 4 or 5 acres of papayas.

And with the

4

State giving up on ringspot virus on Maui, we feel

5

that we're going to depend more and more on our

6

banana crop for our income.
Ann Prouty of the Maui County Farm Bureau has

7

8

generated a two-sided flier that we are handing out

9

at the swap meet and all the other markets that we

10

do.
And I want to find -- I want to thank Monnie

11
12

Gay from Economic Development for attending this

13

meeting with Mr. Yonehara and suggesting that I

14

write this letter which was addressed to the Mayor.

15

It was her genuine interest in the initiation

16

of a public information and eradication program that

17

gives us hope.

18

State two years to complete an eradication program

19

on 10 square miles in the Kona area of the Big

20

Island.

21

Mr. Yonehara said that it took the

Hopefully, we can eradicate this virus in the

22

relatively small area of Pukalani where it has been

23

found so that we will not need to contemplate an

24

operation and expense as large as the Kona program.

25

MS. KOLLER:

Three minutes.
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MR. BOERNER:

Immediate action is required on this matter.

2

My wealth, my wife, myself, our five children, our

3

employees, the loyal consumers of our bananas, and

4

other banana farmers and anyone who eats bananas

5

from their own backyard is going to be affected by

6

this and will appreciate your help with this

7

program.
I guess it comes down to whether we want to

8
9

eat mainland bananas or not with me.
Thank you, Chuck.

So thank you.

10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

11

Chuck?

12

is done, or -- I -- I guess the question is we

13

should do it, but who will coordinate it, College of

14

Agriculture?

Seeing none.

15

MR. BOERNER:

Oh.

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

MR. BOERNER:

Any questions for

Chuck, you know if the project

I mean --- you don't know?

Yeah, I'm, I guess, asking the State, and

18

the State's saying they don't have the manpower

19

and

20

MS. GAY, FROM THE AUDIENCE:

21

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

22

MR. BOERNER:

Okay.

Department of Agriculture.
Thank you.

I 'meant -- could I just get into exactly how

23

it's spread?

24

bites the tree, the tree is infected.

25

This is an aphid that's infected, it

You can spray the tree with soapy water,
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1

you'll kill all the aphids, but the tree is still

2

infected.

3

bites the tree is going to become infected again,

4

and it's going to jump on another tree.
So it's this aphid and the infected tree

5

6

7

So the next aphid that jumps on it and

that, once again, need to be destroyed.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

going to do it.

9

questions?

Yeah.

We need to do it if we're

Thank you, Chuck.

Seeing none.

Any other

Lee Guthrie representing

10

the Recycling Task Force followed by Ann Prouty.

11

You know what, I think we're going to take a recess.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

After she's done.

13

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

14

MS. GUTHRIE:

15

Go ahead.

If you want to take the recess now, you're

fine.

16

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

17

MS. GUTHRIE:

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, I think I need to.

I think he needs to go to the bathroom.
Thank you.

19

Thank you.

(Gavel) .

20

RECESS:

10:35 a.m.

21

RECONVENE:

10:55 a.m.

22

After she's done.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel).

Short recess.

10:50.

We shall bring this meeting back

23

to order.

24

assisting the Chair this morning.

25

with public testimony.

Thank you very much, Mr. Nishiki, for
We'll continue

Next is Lee Guthrie.
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MS. GUTHRIE:

Good morning again.

I'm glad I waited.

Now

2

I get to talk to Mr. Hokama up there.

My name is

3

Lee Guthrie.

4

I'm representing myself and my own personal feelings

5

about the subject I'm going to talk about and the

6

Recycling Task Force.

I'm representing two things right now.

I'm assuming that all of you guys, and you

7

8

don't want to ever assume, but everybody got a copy

9

of the report from the Recycling Task Force?

The

10

only ones I was not certain of was Mr. Pontanilla

11

and Danny.

Did you get yours?

Okay.

This morning watching CNN, I heard a new

12

13

word, and it was flashed by CNN underneath while

14

they were talking on the phone to the head of the

15

new -- of the party that's in opposition of Saddam

16

and his regime, and I guess this party's been around

17

for decades opposing this regime.
And the word was debaathification(?), being

18

19

rid of the rule of the Bath party and the Republican

20

Guard.

21

cool word, debaathification(?).

22

But I -- I just thought that was a really

But while he was talking on the phone, what

23

really caught my attention was how he was talking

24

about what was important for the Iraqi people now

25

that their freedom had been gained.
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And it was an emergency.

1

He

You could hear it

2

in his voice.

he was straining at -- at this

3

phone wanting to really impart to the CNN how

4

important this was, and that was to get the water

5

back on.

6

sewage going.

Get their sanitation back in.
Protect their safety.

What are -- what is that?

7

Get their

That's basic

8

infrastructure, things that people need every day

9

just to survive because without their basic

10

infrastructure, the fall of that regime is moot.
And how does that

11

how does that apply to

I was thinking of it in terms of our

12

Maui.

13

infrastructure for recycling.

14

our landfill, it -- it's a good infrastructure.

15

works well, it -- it's not that expensive, it does

16

its job.

17

You know, currently

What's missing is recycling infrastructure.

18

And basically, what that is, is a facility to

19

process the materials that are brought in so that

20

you can optimize your efforts in recycling.

21

It

Public Works has asked for a $4 surcharge per

22

ton on the landfill tipping fee.

Their recommended

23

use of that money is to pay for the basic

24

infrastructure necessary to process recovered

25

materials.

That one, of course, would be the
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1

material recovery facility, an interim material

2

recovery facility.

3

Now, I understand that the Administration

4

wants to take that $4 to go towards paying for the

5

residents' curbside recycle, I mean a rubbish

6

collection, in other words to -- to make up for the

7

subsidy to the residents' cost.

8
9

Here's what I think is going to happen if you
do that.

Obviously, the haulers aren't going to eat

10

that $4 a ton.

They're going to charge their

11

customers that $4, probably take advantage of being

12

able to make up a little bit.
I mean, most businesses are going to say

13
14

look, if we're going to up our rates, let's, you

15

know, make sure we're covering everything.
Then their customers are going to pass that

16
17

charge along to their customers, which are the

18

citizens on the streets that are being subsidized by

19

this $4 tipping fee.
So expotentially -- I hate that word.

20

21

thought I could say it.

22

say it right either, did I?

23

So what happens if you take the money from the

24

residents of what it cost.

25

MS. KOLLER:

Exponentially -- I didn't
Anyway, it grows, okay.

Three minutes.
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MS. GUTHRIE:

And basically, what you're going to have is

2

that's one cost to them, and everyone carries the

3

load.

4

commercial haulers represent the biggest dumpers at

5

the landfill.

Now, there are those that say that the

I say each and everyone of us need to pay

6
7

what it cost to dispose of our cast-offs.

8

you do charge that $4 surcharge, it has to go to

9

providing infrastructure for recycling because this

10

will be able to boost recycling and encourage those

11

haulers to -- because they have a place to take

12

their stuffs.
I would like to hand out some pictures.

13
14

should have done this first.

15

MS. KOLLER:

16

MS. GUTHRIE:

17

18
19

Now, if

I'm sorry, I got

Four minutes.
floored

flustered.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I

flattered -- I mean,

So can I just pass these out?

Okay, give it to the Staff, please, Lee,

and you need to conclude.

20

MS. GUTHRIE:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MS. GUTHRIE:

Okay.

Can I just say one more thing, Riki?

Sure.
These pictures represent -- I only have

23

seven copies because my printer went out so if you

24

guys -- these pictures represent the 1998 Community

25

Workday Cleanup, how clean it was over at Waiehu
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Terrace.

There's two March, 2003, pictures that

2

shows you what it looks like now.
This is like the fourth big cleanup I've seen

3
4

like that.

5

rescinding the landfill fee, does not cut out

6

dumping.

7

implement that fee back at the landfill, and I

8

encourage you to.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

The cost at the -- the landfill,

So you would be safe to be able to

Thank you.

10

this morning?

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

Any questions for Ms. Guthrie

Mr. Nishiki?
Yeah.

Lee, you're saying to

reinstitute the self-help -- self-haul fee?

13

MS. GUTHRIE:

Yes.

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

You heard Terryl come up earlier.

15

What about that

16

be increased?

17

MS. GUTHRIE:

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

the homeowner's fee, should that

I think it should be -Her justification was that the

19

commercials have to pay so while we're all in it

20

together, homeowners have not

21

pay their fair share, I guess is what it is.

22
23
24
25

MS. GUTHRIE:

homeowners should

Yes, I believe that they should pay their

fair share.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

And then finally, that

increase that we have in tipping fees should be for
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1

infrastructure within our facility at the dump to

2

encourage more source separation?

3
4

MS. GUTHRIE:

The location is -- is up to Public Works,

John Harder.

5

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

6

MS. GUTHRIE:

Okay.

I think he's talking about an interim MRF, a

7

material recovery facility.

And apparently, this $4

8

would raise about 500,000, I think that was the

9

figure, which would pay for equipment, the lease for

10

a year, etc., to get it going, and then that way,

11

that's your steppingstone to a permanent facility.

12

But I believe that that money should be -- if

13

you're going to raise it, should be done for that

14

because then it's an investment.

15

They can see it as an investment, that this

16

is the way I can take the materials that I'm going

17

to offer the services to my customers for recycling.

18

I have a place to take these materials that's

19

guaranteed to be able to assist me in doing this.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Let me ask you if the Recycling Task

21

Force ever did their homework to whereby in recent

22

articles that we've been reading by a particular

23

reporter in regards to recycling here in Maui

24

County, the mention was that the marketplace to

25

recycle is not there, or the pricing isn't there.
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The price isn't there.

2

Did the Recycling Task Force ever take a

3

stand on County subsidizing these people that are

4

recycling on the commercial area to

5

MS. GUTHRIE:

Did we ever take a stand on subsidizing.

6

I'm not

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MS. GUTHRIE:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Well--

-- really sure I understand your question.
Well -- well, the

the people that

10

are recycling said hey, we don't

11

enough money so to recycle would be cost prohibitive

12

for us to stay in this type of work.

13

County, if that is true, subsidize the independent

14

recyclers.

15

MS. GUTHRIE:

we can't make

Should the County subsidize.

So should the

I think years

16

ago, I said it doesn't do much good to subsidize.

17

It just encourages weakness in -- in -- in a program

18

that's -- that's already weak.

19

What I've discovered and what people in our

20

task force have discovered in their research is when

21

you manage your facility -- when you manage your

22

facility well, when there's good processing, when

23

there's good supply of materials, like I say, if you

24

were a glass guy and you were assured that you were

25

going to have so much glass, then you could go out
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and you could market that glass or whatever, same

2

with plastic, same with cardboard, same with

3

newspaper, same with everything.

4

So what we discovered was it was very, very,

5

very important to get your basic roots down so that

6

the subsidy gets less and less and less because

7

supply and demand works in recycling.
And I know there's been a lot of negative

8
9

articles, especially the one just recently on metal,

10

and we are going through a downturn.

But from the

11

research that I've discovered, the MRFs across the

12

County, they're making it, you know.
And -- and when you look it a MRF, you think

13

Can it make

14

well, it doesn't stand on its own.

15

money?

16

way to offset your costs of -- of -- of waste

17

disposal because not -- not only do you have a

18

tipping fee at a MRF, but you have whatever revenue

19

you can generate, plus the economic development from

20

the materials that you've diverted to -- so it

21

becomes more of a -- an offset, as opposed to a

22

complete negative.

23

What you have to look at a MRF is it is one

You pay 40 something dollars at the landfill,

24

(indicating noise) it's gone.

25

That's all you're ever going to see of it.

That's -- that's it.
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But you get your chance -- landfill, I mean,

1
2

your tipping fee at the MRF, you get your material

3

revenue, and pretty soon, you have a -- you have an

4

offset to those costs so that's how we have to

5

really look at our waste management.

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

But the Recycling Task Force really

7

did not do a study to -- to say that look, you

8

commercial people, there's a marketplace; and

9

from what I read, it -- the -- the prices are

10

and

constantly changing.
Also, we live in an island where we may have

11
12

to ship our things across the ocean, compared to

13

those that recycle on the mainland.

14

questions and answers were not given to commercial

15

people to make their ventures profitable.

16

mandate recycling?

17

MS. GUTHRIE:

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

MS. GUTHRIE:

Those kinds of

Should we

That's a really mUlti-pronged question.
Well--

Should we mandate recycling?

I say yes.

20

I've always said yes.

21

Should we insist that the people that we give grant

22

funds have a good business plan, have good

23

management processes, be able to account for the

24

money that they spend and put their money to the

25

best use, yes, they absolutely should.

People hate the word mandate.
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In my discovery over the years have I found

1

2

that to be true?

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No.

Okay.

Okay.

Thank you.

Any further questions for

5

Ms. Guthrie?

6

being here this morning, Lee.

7

MS. PROUTY:

Seeing none, thank you very much for

Hello, Council members.

Ann Prouty?
My name is Ann

8

Prouty, and I am the Administrative Assistant for

9

the Maui County Farm Bureau.

10

First, I'd like to just thank all of you for

11

taking the time to hear our testimonies today.

12

here representing our 147 members, and I'm asking

13

for your support on our ongoing funding of $75,000 a

14

year through the Maui County Farm Bureau Grant.

15

I'm

I hope that you're all aware that through

16

this funding, the Maui County Farm Bureau also

17

supports three smaller ago commodity groups, the

18

Maui Aloha Aina, which is our organic farmers, the

19

Maui Onion Growers, and the Maui Association of

20

Professional Landscapers.

21

So this funding that you provide us each year

22

does support a very broad base of agriculture in

23

Maui County, and we thank you for that support.

24
25

I'm also -- also asking you today to support
CTAHR's proposal.

Agriculture research is critical
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1

to the success of farmers on Maui.

2

they've done to develop new hybrids has offered a

3

strong base for our protea farmers.
We're hoping to extend that research into

4
5

tropical flowers so that we can help our Hana

6

farmers compete with foreign competition on a higher

7

level.
The research they're doing on vegetables has

8

9

proved successful.

They've developed some stronger

10

disease-resistent tomatoes.

11

dryland taro/ and this has been very beneficial to

12

us.

13

They're working on

This year/ we are also going to be asking you

14

to increase our funding by 25/000 so that we can

15

bring the strategic plan that we've been working on

16

to -- to a higher level.

17

We have a draft.

Some private feedback that

18

we have gotten has indicated that you're looking for

19

more specifics in the plan.

20

The Steering Committee that has drafted this

21

has worked very hard on it/ but we feel at this

22

point to get the documentation needed to make it

23

more specific/ we will need to maintain or obtain

24

professional help with that.

25

So I thank you for your time.
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1

all to review this, and we encourage your feedback.

2

You can e-mail any comments that you have to us at

3

mcfb@maui.net, Maui County Farm Bureau, Maui.net.

4

Thank you.

5
6

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Ms. Prouty.

Ms. Prouty this morning, Members?
VICE-CHAIR NIHSIKI:

I didn't read the material.

9

plan address?

11

MS. PROUTY:

Mr. Nishiki?

Yeah, excuse me my ignorance.

8

10

Any questions for

Maybe

What does the strategic

To -- to offer your comments back on it.

I'm

not sure what you're asking.

12

VICE-CHAIR NIHSIKI:

13

MS. PROUTY:

What is the strategic plan?

What does it address.

It address the needs

14

that the agriculture community feels need to be

15

addressed to secure the future of agriculture in

16

Maui.
It talks about needs in land, water,

17
18

transportation, and marketing.

19

implement a plan that can be used both by the

20

agriculture community, the general community, and

21

the County government to help us all focus on the

22

needs so we can achieve these goals.

23

VICE-CHAIR NIHSIKI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And we'd like to

Thank you.

Any further questions?

Mr. Mateo?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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MS. PROUTY:

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

3

Morning.

asking for an increase?

4

MS. PROUTY:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

6

MS. PROUTY:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

MS. PROUTY:

9

You also said that you would be

75,000.

Correct.
So this increase now comes up to --

To a hundred thousand.
To a hundred thousand.

Thank you.

First we'd like to, you know, secure the
We'd be very grateful with that, but we

10

would like to further work on this plan.

11

funds are available, we'd be asking for that.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

Okay.

So if

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Any further questions?

Seeing none, thank

you very much for being here.

15

MS. PROUTY:

Thank you for your time.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Robert Howerton?

17

MR. HOWERTON:

Good morning, Chairman, Council members.

18

I'm Bob Howerton, and I represent the University of

19

Hawaii Sea Grant Extension Service.

20

County Aquaculture Specialist.

I'm the Maui

21

I resided on Molokai for five years prior to

22

moving over here to Maui about three years ago, and

23

I would like to first thank you for your continued

24

support for the Aquaculture Extension Service and

25

thank Monnie Gay and the Office of Economic
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1

Development for their support and also ask for an

2

increase in funding of $20,000, and these moneys

3

would be used for two particular aspects of our

4

program.
One, to continue to develop the integrated

5
6

agriculture/aquaculture demonstration facility that

7

Dr. Keyser had mentioned up at the Kula Ag. Station,

8

and the other for the development of an aquaculture

9

extension teaching and research facility at Maui

10

Community College.
We've implemented -- the University of Hawaii

11
12

at Hilo is the only campus that has an aquaculture

13

curriculum.

14

students at Maui Community College in the past year,

15

and we've had ten students already taking a number

16

of classes, and we'd like to expand that curriculum

17

and also develop an associate's degree curriculum

18

available not only to the Maui Community College

19

campus but also to the community college campuses

20

throughout the State.

21

at this time.

22
23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We've made that curriculum available to

And I'm open to any questions

Thank you, Mr. Howerton.

the testifier, Members?

24

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

MR. HOWERTON:

Yeah.

Any questions for

Mr. Nishiki?

Bob?

Yes, sir.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

How does -- you know, we've seen

2

year, after year, after year, after year money being

3

dumped into aquaculture.
Danny would probably know best what's

4
5

occurring on Molokai.

6

occurring on Lanai, nor do I know if anything is

7

occurring on the island of Maui.
I -- I guess my concern is even if it's

8
9

I don't know if anything is

subsistence or even if it is for economic

10

development, what can you tell us through your

11

department or your position has occurred?

12

give us the story of what -- what's occurring --

13

MR. HOWERTON:

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

16

Can you

Yeah, I sure can.
-- because I've not read or seen

anything that really opens my eyes.
MR. HOWERTON:

We can start out with the types of

17

developments that have occurred on the island of

18

Molokai.

19

marine shrimp farms in the State.

20

We've got two of the largest shrimp farms,

Both shrimp farms were begun I think when I

21

started in '94, and they produce not only marine

22

shrimp but also other items, Chinese catfish,

23

Tilapia, and limu is also a very large commodity.

24
25

There's also a community-based limu facility
located on the east side of Molokai that produces
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value-added products.
The two shrimp farms are very fortunate in

3

that they produce what's concerned -- considered

4

Specific Pathogen-Free Shrimp.

5

So what they're doing is selling brood stock

6

or large gravid animals and not just meat products,

7

but they're -- they're exporting those animals

8

throughout the world.

9

they sell for -- between 30 to $50 a piece.

10

And they're disease free, and
So

they're doing very, very well.

11

Over here on Maui, a number of years ago, I

12

think three years ago, the Micro Gaia Facility was

13

started in Kihei to produce microalgae.

14

There's probably between 15 and 20 small

15

producers of -- I don't want to call them backyard

16

producers, but small producers of ornamental fish or

17

tropical fish for the aquarium industry located over

18

here on Maui.

19

There's also -- this was just begun, and I

20

think you guys are familiar with it because they

21

came to testify on behalf of their organization, a

22

sturgeon farm over in Ukumehame, and that has just

23

started.

24

get some small numbers of sturgeon fry, and those

25

should be imported shortly.

They have received some grant funding to

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/9/03

98

1

There's also an interested party in setting

2

up a marine med pen facility off of the coast of

3

Maui, and those talks are ongoing.

4

be familiar with the demonstration facility that was

5

done off of Ewa and produced I think about 60,000

6

pounds of Moi.

Some of you may

One of the partners in this particular

7

8

operation was involved in that operation, and they

9

want to grow both Moi and Kahala.
So there's a number of things ongoing and

10

11

other things -- and on -- on the island of Lanai,

12

there's nothing that I'm aware of, aside from small

13

production of Apple Snails for the escargot for the

14

resorts.

15

I -- I -- I guess my concern is why

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

16

don't we have anyone coming to Maui or Lanai?

17

it -- what's the problem?

18

MR. HOWERTON:

Is

Well, I think the -- and this goes back

19

to -- to larger-scale agriculture as well.

You

20

know, we have constraints as far as the cost of

21

labor, the cost of land, the cost of developing

22

infrastructure.

23

One of the initiatives that the

24

of Economic Development wants to start is the

25

development of a -- of an aquaculture park modeled

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

the Office

BF 4/9/03

99

1

along the agriculture park up at Kula and the one on

2

Molokai.

3

So we're looking into the feasibility of
So with the -- the

4

something like that.

5

infrastructure being in place, people could lease

6

parcels of land to develop their own aquaculture

7

facility.

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

MR. HOWERTON:

Where is that in, Kealia?

Well, we're looking -- we've had some

10

discussions with HC&S about possibly utilizing some

11

of their property so we're looking at different

12

parcels at this point in time.

13

discussion phase.

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

It's still in the

Let me ask you this, and -- and I

15

don't know if it's just a wild dream.

16

we've got now our sewage treatment plants injecting

17

it back into because we don't have any use for the

18

recycled water, and I don't know what condition that

19

is, Kihei, similarly, we

20

these water situations.

21

we're using any of that water there.

22

Is -- because

we're going to create
Lahaina, I don't know if

There is no opportunity to create large

23

punawais and create an aquaculture program or

24

enterprise using this water at all?

25

MR. HOWERTON:

Yeah, there is.

As you recall, I think it
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1

was maybe four or five years ago, you had asked me

2

about the -- the feasibility or the potential of

3

using some of these waters for aquaculture,

4

commercial aquaculture production.

5

One of the problems in the United States is

6

with the Environmental Protection Agency and the FDA

7

is using treated water or secondary treated water

8

for food production.

9

That's -- we -- we can't do that, but we can

10

use it for production of ornamental fish and

11

aquarium fish, things like that.

12

the possibility of using that type of water in

13

integrated agriculture/aquaculture situations.

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

15

MR. HOWERTON:

16

That's it?

At this point in time, we can't use it for

food fish, yes, sir.

17

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

18

MR. HOWERTON:

You're welcome.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Any other questions?

20

So -- and there is

Thank you.

Seeing none, thank

you very much for being here, Mr. Howerton.

21

MR. HOWERTON:

Okay, thank you.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Teya Penniman?

23

MS. PENNIMAN:

Good morning, Chair Hokama, Council

24

members.

25

Invasive Species Committee.

I'm Teya Penniman, Manager of the Maui
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I understand that you may be interested in

2

finding additional ways that the County can support

3

agriculture here on Maui.

4

The Maui Invasive Species Committee greatly

5

appreciates the current support that the County

6

provides.

7

support invasive species work with direct ties to

8

agriculture following the specific proposal, live

9

asked the question within our list of identified

If you are looking for additional ways to

10

targets, which species have the greatest potential

11

to impact agriculture that could benefit now from

12

additional resources?

13

Escaped or released parrots pose specific

14

threats to agriculture on Maui.

15

concern are the Mitred Conures and Rose-Ring

16

Parakeets.

17

A particular

There's no doubt they're nice to look at,

18

just like the Axis deer and even Fireweed.

19

the conures and the parakeets are a prime example of

20

nature out of place.

21

here, they are capable of causing significant damage

22

to Maui's agriculture.

23

However,

Not only do they not belong

The family to which Mitred Conures belong is

24

known to be highly productive in captivity.

25

drastic increase of the Huelo flock indicates they
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can also be highly productive in the wild.

2

Given the potential to impact agricultural

3

products, parrot predation has received little

4

attention in Hawaii or Maui.

5

Conures have the potential to cause damage to fruit,

6

seed, and flowers.

In Hawaii, Mitred

Mitred Conures feed on at least 32 different

7
8

food items.

There are already reports from Huelo

9

that they eat mangoes.

The problems will greatly

10

increase as soon as the population reaches a

11

threshold level and begins to enter agricultural

12

areas like Kula.
Depredation of mangoes and lychee caused by

13
14

Mitred Conures or similar parrots is already

15

reported from the Big Island and Kauai.

16

currently managing a colony of 500 to 700 Rose-Ring

17

Parakeets.

18

seed corn company in central Kauai.

Kauai is

The parakeets are damaging crops of a

USDA Wildlife Services is controlling them

19
20

under a permit from the DLNR.

21

parakeets are the most serious agricultural pest

22

birds.

23

sapote figs, corn, oil seeds, date palms, and a

24

variety of cereals.

25

In India, Rose-Ring

They depredate mangoes, date palms, guavas,

On Maui, a particular risk are crops in the
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Kula area, including seed corn.

Companies such as

2

Dekalb and Monsanto could suffer significant losses

3

if the population expanded and moved up to those

4

locations.
Right now, the parrots are in what we

5
6

consider suboptimal habitats.

If they move to areas

7

where food is plentiful and easy to obtain, the

8

population will explode.
To control these species, we need to know how

9

10

big the population is, where they roost, where they

11

feed, and their flight paths.

12

strategic properties, and we need contracted for

13

control services, again probably through the

14

Wildlife Services of the USDA.

15

MR. TAGUCHI:

16

MS. PENNIMAN:

We need access to

Three minutes.
We know there are close to a hundred Mitred

17

Conures in the Huelo area, we know where -- that

18

they head mauka in the morning, we know they have

19

staging sites, but we simply have not had the

20

resources to devote additional work and sufficient

21

time to this project.

22

Additional support from the County for this

23

project will be especially timely, but we don't have

24

a guarantee of funds from the Federal Government at

25

this time.

We expect there to be a grant program
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u.s. Fish and Wildlife Service to

1

funded by the

2

support work on eradicable species.

3

The conures would be a key target species

4

which we would propose at this time.

We are

5

proposing that the County provide 50,000 -- an

6

additional $50,000 for this work at this time.
I'm happy to answer any questions, and I'd

7
8

also be happy to address any questions you might

9

have about Miconia, having heard a number of them

10
11

that were raised earlier.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Ms. Penniman.

12

Ms. Penniman this morning?

13

Mr. Kane at this time.

14

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Questions for

We'll start with

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The company

15

name Monsanto came up.

16

giving to this pest that is directly impacting their

17

work, their operation?

18

MS. PENNIMAN:

What contribution are they

Okay, and I don't -- I don't want to

19

misrepresent that they are currently suffering

20

losses.

21

They have been in discussions.

I know that

22

our venerable Chair, Subcommittee Chair, Fern Duval,

23

has been in discussions with agricultural industry

24

representatives recently.

25

asked them to contribute at this time.

So we have not directly
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2

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Are you folks intending on asking

these folks?

3

MS. PENNIMAN:

That's not an avenue we've explored.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.
Yeah.

Mr. Nishiki?

What is the update on Miconia?

7

We've dumped a lot of money, and just I don't know

8

if the person that testified, because I can't even

9

remember his or her name or their face, said

10

something about it's past the stage, and we've lost

11

this battle because we were told earlier if we up

12

the ante, we would have some controls over Miconia,

13

especially in the watershed area.
So who's in charge, and what is the update

14
15

for this Council, being that we've dumped money into

16

the area of Miconia eradication?

17

MS. PENNIMAN:

And we appreciate your support over the

18

over time in that it's been crucial to the work

19

that's happened.

20

the State on this

21

Maui County has been a leader in
in this area.

I am happy to report that I think we are in a

22

very good place with Miconia.

23

it's going to be eradicated this year or next, but

24

we have moved within the last year to what is called

25

in the fire-fighting world Incident Command System.

It does not mean that
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And that has come about by working closely
the National Park

2

with our various partners, the

3

Service, DLNR, State funding agencies, State,

4

County, and Federal folks who have been

5

participating in this work.

6

We have, for the first time, really brought

7

together -- we've had for a long time a Hana crew

8

working out that's been based in Hana supported

9

partly by County, partly by State, and we have

10

brought them into the -- the Incident Command

11

structure.

12

We have

the Park Service is putting money

13

into this work by bringing more people dedicated to

14

that work under the Exotic plant Management Team so

15

we have three or four people in addition to the

16

Hana-based crew who are out there full-time working

17

on Miconia.

18

In addition to that, our staff continues to

19

devote approximately 50 percent of its time to that.

20

We have a coordinated database system so that all of

21

the information comes in so that we are able to

22

prioritize the areas that we're working on.

23

We work -- work on a -- on a specific site

24

area basis, as well as focusing on the -- the

25

priority areas outside the core area.
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1

been a fair amount of aerial reconnaissance and work

2

in that Hana core area this work so -- this year.

3

I think we're making good progress on it.

4

It's -- it's not -- if anyone ever represented to

5

you it would be short-term, then I -- I can tell

6

you, you were misled in that regard if they did make

7

that statement.
The seeds of Miconia remain in the soil for

8
9

up to eight years.

What happens is if you go in,

10

and you clear out a big, huge area, you're going to

11

open up the canopy.
The seeds, themselves, respond to the light

12
13

and so you get a whole lot of seedlings that come

14

out after that knockdown of the -- the dense canopy

15

that's there at present.
We're going to be going back into that area

16
17

for a long time, but it is a battle that is worth

18

fighting, and it is something that is controllable.

19

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And you -- you -- you represented

20

that it's long-term.

21

that

22

area.

23

I think most of us understand

the effort because it is in the watershed

I

guess my question is if we up the ante,

24

is

25

continue with whatever funds you ask for, what is in

what would we accomplish?

Or if we just
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the report card?

2

MS. PENNIMAN:

With respect to Miconia?

3

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

4

MS. PENNIMAN:

Yes.

I think that it -- I think that it -- it

5

has to be viewed as continued funding over a long

6

period of time.

7

would help at the level at -- at which you would

8

need to increase it.

Additional resources certainly

We're not coming to you asking for an

9

10

increase in that area partly because right now, we

11

have good support from the Park Service.

12

We're very fortunate to have the vision and

13

leadership that is coming from Haleakala National

14

Park in this regard, and that's why I think it's

15

important to remain as strong a partner as the

16

County has been to help leverage that money.

17
18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So when you look at the battle, we're

not losing it?

19

MS. PENNIMAN:

Yeah.

20

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

of Hana.

22

identified?

Okay.

Now, get us outside that area

Are there any hot spots that you've

23

MS. PENNIMAN:

For Miconia?

24

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yes.

25

MS. PENNIMAN:

In fact, we just recently discovered

Yes.

Yes.
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1

a fairly large plant of reproductive age in the Twin

2

Falls area, which was a surprise to us.

3

So our reconnaissance work, it continues to

4

be very important.

5

to areas where we know we found Miconia.

6

need to keep going back there for six, seven, eight

7

years.

8
9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

We need to continue going back
We will

And you are addressing the problem at

Twin Falls?

10

MS. PENNIMAN:

Have we addressed that?

11

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yes.

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Kane?
Thank you.

Now, you haven't taken

14

the opportunity to -- and if it -- there is a link,

15

I would ask you to take it now in making the link

16

between your exotic bird and your Miconia.

17

a link?

18

on that.

19

MS. PENNIMAN:

Is there

And if so, provide us with a brief comment

Yes, there is a link.

Trials with parrots

20

and Miconia seeds have found that they will eat

21

them, and they pass through the parrots and remain

22

viable.

23

So the parrots are capable of going up to 4,

24

5,000 feet elevation.

25

Miconia and spreading that seed into the higher

They are capable of eating
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1

elevations where we have not yet had Miconia.

2

At present, Miconia is down around the

3

2000-foot level and below, at -- at which again is

4

as I said in terms of where the parrots are, Miconia

5

is actually in kind of a suboptimal habitat right

6

now.

7

could

8
9

10
11

If it gets up into the higher elevations, it
it could spread much more rapidly.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Are both the bird and the Miconia

native origin correlated?

Is it a natural food

source for these birds?
MS. PENNIMAN:

Where they come from -- you know, I don't

12

know the answer to that, but I could find that out

13

for you.

14

observations of where the parrots are, they do fly

15

over Miconia habitat.

16

I know that they do -- the parrots -- our

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I only ask that because it seems like

17

if it's a natural food, it seems it may be a

18

preference for them as well.

19

MS. PENNIMAN:

Possible.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So they're going to go for that first

21

before they go for something else, which creates a

22

bigger problem for us.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki?
Yeah.

You know, just as Dain

connected -- connected the Miconia and the parrots,
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then why could you not use those funds that we've

2

earmarked for Miconia to address the parrot problem?

3

MS. PENNIMAN:

We--

4

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

-- because if you are telling us this

5

story, and if it is a true one, then I'm

6

disappointed if you're not dealing with the parrot.

7

MS. PENNIMAN:

We definitely are working on the problem.

8

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

9

MS. PENNIMAN:

Okay.

It's not something we're ignoring.

I'm

10

suggesting if you are looking for additional ways to

11

support this work, that additional contribution of

12

50,000 would help us leverage money that we are

13

hoping to get from Fish and Wildlife Service to

14

address this more directly because it -- it takes

15

to do -- just to do the observational work requires

16

a fair amount of person hour, equipment, supplies,

17

etc.

18
19

20
21

22

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Okay.

You're not negating what you

know.
MS. PENNIMAN:

I'm not -- I -- I don't understand the

question.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Just because the Council may not give

23

you the money, you're not going to negate the fact

24

that this is -- there's a connection so --

25

MS. PENNIMAN:

Absolutely--
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

-- I -- I'm going to play sour

2

apples, and I'm going to come next year and tell you

3

look, you guys never gave us that, and the parrots

4

are getting ridiculous.

5

MS. PENNIMAN:

The same thing is true for other species,

6

other invasive species that if we're out working on

7

one of our identified target species and we see

8

Fireweed, we can't help but pull it while we're

9

there.

10

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Thank you.

11

MS. PENNIMAN:

Yeah.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane?

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for allowing

14

the questions.

Now that the National Park has come

15

on-line as the -- as one of the funding sources, is

16

there some adverse impact to that because they're

17

limited to the scope of their work to what directly

18

impacts the park?
And I -- and I'm just asking that question

19

20

because if we're getting their support but that

21

support is contingent upon we helping them, and

22

we're kind of moving away from what our original

23

intent was in getting these populations, is there

24

some adverse impact to that support?

25

MS. PENNIMAN:

I have seen no adverse impact at all --
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

2

MS. PENNIMAN:

But you see what I'm saying?

only benefits.

I understand what you're

3

saying, and it has not diverted us from our primary

4

objective.

5

It's only been beneficial.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

And I only say that because

6

well, I don't know what the Park's objective is.

7

it to -- to keep it out of the park, or are they

8

dealing with some populations that are already in

9

the park, or are they -- is their mission to prevent

10

things from getting into the park, that way provides

11

them flexibility of going outside of their park area

12

and doing the work with you folks?

13

MS. PENNIMAN:

My -- there have been at -- at least I know

14

one incidence of Miconia in the park area.

15

primary objective is to keep it out of the park.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Their

So that gives them the flexibility to

17

come out and work with you in coordinated effort.

18

Thank you.

19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you.

Any further questions?

If not,

thank you for being here this morning, Ms. Penniman.

21

MS. PENNIMAN:

Thank you very much.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Bill Evanson?

23

MR. EVANSON:

Good morning, Chairman, Council members.

24

name is Bill Evanson.

I'm here on behalf of the

25

State Department of Land and Natural Resources,
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1

Division of Forestry and Wildlife to support the

2

Mayor's efforts, primarily through the Office of

3

Economic Development, for funding of -- or for

4

appropriating funds to help write a master plan for

5

controlling the Axis deer population in Maui County.

6

I have submitted written testimony, and I'll

7

read that for you as quickly as possible.

8

appropriation funds the development of a master plan

9

to control the Axis deer population of Maui County.

10

This

In 1959 and 1960, a total of nine Axis deer

11

were introduced to Maui for increased hunting

12

opportunities and to provide subsistence for island

13

residents.

14

Today, reports of Axis deer sightings have

15

occurred throughout Maui from Hana to Kapalua with

16

numbers estimated in the thousands islandwide.

17

The growing population of Axis deer has

18

created a number of serious problems including

19

vehicle accidents, property damage, poaching,

20

ecosystem damage, disease, and crop damage.

21

Not managed Axis deer population will grow

22

exponentially and lead to an increased environmental

23

and human conflicts.

24
25

Excuse me.

In 1996, the Maui Axis Deer Group, MADG, was
formed, including public and private landowners,
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land managers, and individuals to address concerns

2

about increased negative impacts associated with

3

Maui's growing deer population.

4

Research was done and results were shared

5

with the public in the summer of 2001, and working

6

groups were formed to make findings and

7

recommendations.

8

From this

excuse me.

From this effort,

9

MADG has determined that a comprehensive islandwide

10

management plan is the most effective and efficient

11

way to address the negative impacts of Axis deer on

12

Maui.
It was further determined that the

13
14

formulation of such a management plan would require

15

time beyond the capability of any current MADG

16

member.

17

The proposed funding would help hire a

18

consultant to develop the plan following a process

19

similar to those used on the mainland to deal with

20

negative impacts of growing White-tail Deer

21

populations there.

22

The Department of Land and Natural Resources

23

has been an active member in MADG.

24

Department has committed $20,000 in Fiscal Year 03

25

for the development of the watershed component of

In addition, the
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the planned management actions.

2

The watershed protection funding requested by

3

MADG comes from a special natural area reserve fund.

4

The Department

5

to provide funds for the development of a master

6

plan to control Axis deer here in Maui County.

7

Thank you.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

IS

position is that we support action

Questions for Mr. Evanson?

Seeing none,

thank you very much.

10

MR. EVANSON:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

MS. DAHL:

Thank you.
Diana Dahl?

Well, it's still morning.

Good morning,

13

Council members.

14

very much for this opportunity to speak with you

15

again.

16

Council Chair Hokama, thank you

11m here testifying on behalf of the Maui

17

County Farm Bureau and also Maui Aloha Aina

18

Association, which is -- has become the organic

19

sector of organic agriculture here on Maui.

20

I first of all want to thank you very much

21

for all of your support in the last ten years with

22

the organic sector.

23

Beginning in 1993, Hawaii Organic Farmers

24

Association, which was based on Maui until the year

25

2000, received directly from the Office of Economic
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1

Development a grant, and we've -- we've continued to

2

be funded most recently in the last six years

3

through the Maui County Farm Bureau.

4

We do have a grant proposal in to them --

5

through them to you for the small amount of $5,000

6

this year.

7

$15,000 to develop the organic movement here.

8
9

10
11

In past years, we've received as much as

I just want to say parenthetically here that
you know, it sounds -- it sounds like a radical idea
to many people who are in agriculture.
However, the organic farmers who are growing,

12

developing their farms and their product and are

13

20 -- growing at a rate of 20 to 25 percent

14

nationwide and also in Hawaii yearly, have a

15

dream -- actually, it's probably more of a vision to

16

see Maui County become organic.

17

And not only is it a vision for the soil, for

18

the land, for the people, but it also is a marketing

19

strategy because if Maui County were able to share

20

with the world that -- that Maui County was, in

21

fact, an organic island, you would be surprised at

22

the reception that you would get.

23

I just had to throw that in because it's

24

really something that we share and we care about.

25

That's why we keep coming back year, after year.
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1

So this opportunity to be funded through the

2

Maui County Farm Bureau, we want to say thank you.

3

And also, I want to support the Farm Bureau's

4

additional request this year for $25,000 because

5

that plan that Ann Prouty mentioned was also -- had

6

people sitting on that committee from the organic

7

sector.
The plan needs more statistics.

8
9

10

It needs

more support in order to make it a reality, and
that's what this money is all about.
So anyway, thank you once again, and perhaps

11
12

in news in the future, our requests will be more

13

important.

14

soil here, and that's perhaps also a solution --

It really has to do with healing the

15

MR. TAGUCHI:

Three minutes.

16

MS. DAHL:

to the invasive species problems that we

17

continue to see.

18

quarantine management at the airport, we know -- we

19

know that things going out get a lot more attention

20

than things coming in, and we know that that needs

21

to be dealt with.

22

So we know that we need better

However, when our soils are in balance, when

23

we have an opportunity to apply composting and

24

organic methods to our farming,

25

have less -- and so much is imagining, there is

I imagine that we'll
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1

support, statistics support that suggests that there

2

will be less pest problems.

It's a part of

3

Integrated Pest Management.

Okay, thank you.

4

questions?

5
6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Ms. Dahl.

Ms. Dahl this morning?

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

MS. DAHL:

9

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Any

Any questions for

Mr. Nishiki?

Yeah, Dian?

Yeah.
Just -- just directing the questions

10

in regards to just organic farming.

11

started and where you're now today, number one, do

12

you have more farmers?

13

MS. DAHL:

14

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And when you

Oh, yes.
Number two, how many more?

Number

15

three -- if you keep statistics in relation to

16

acreages that are now being farmed.
And -- and -- and finally, product sales,

17

18

have they all been on the increase?

19

finally,

20

that are looking for land that they want to farm

21

organically?

if there were -- no.

22

MS. DAHL:

23

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

24

MS. DAHL:

25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

And then

Are there farmers

Okay.

Okay, let's see.
Just -- just

-- yeah, one by one.
You can send it to us if you --
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MS. DAHL:

-- well, first of all, statistically, we had

2

hoped that the Department of Agriculture would

3

participate in gathering these -- these very

4

statistics so that in fact what we say has the

5

weight of, you know, verifiability.

6

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

7

MS. DAHL:

8

and

9

10

They have not done that in the last ten years,

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
MS. DAHL:

Yes.

-- why can't you do it yourself?

And -- you know, which -- which takes money.

11

can give you ballparks.

12

expansion.

13

a year.

Of course there's been

As I say, it's been at least 20 percent

On Maui, we have between 15 and 20 certified

14
15

organic farmers.

16

many farmers who are not specifically certified but

17

who have filed a USDA Small Farm Exemption stating

18

that they do farm organically, but they

19

farm income does not substantiate being certified

20

yearly.

21

I

There's probably at least that

their

Hawaii Organic Farmers Association has become

22

a certifying agency.

They moved to the Big Island.

23

Since the USDA has become also a certifying agency,

24

it has been in the business of accrediting,

25

certifying agencies like HOFA, they have stated now
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1

-- and this has just been passed down in the last

2

couple of months, that certifying agencies can no

3

longer be educating agencies or research agencies.

4

Originally, Hawaii Organic Farmers

5

Association was participating in those three things.

6

Those were our three main purposes.

7

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

8

please?

9

MS. DAHL:

Could you answer the question,

Well, now -- now we -- now Maui Aloha Aina

10

Association is doing the education and hopefully can

11

participate in the research.

12

No, we don't have specific statistics, but

13

yes, there is an increase in farming, increase in

14

in -- I don't know the statistics of the -- of the

15

income.

16

are more farmers.

17

tell you the -- the data.

That -- that work has not been done.

18

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

19

MS. DAHL:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

There is more acreage.

I can't

Thank you.

But I can find out.
Okay, thank you.

21

Ms. Dahl this morning?

22

being here.

23

MS. DAHL:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

There

Any other questions for

Thank you very much for

Thank you.
Okay.

testimony.

We have no further requests for

Testimony is closed for this morning's
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-- this day's agenda.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

2

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Members, we haven't had a chance to

4

start our day's listing.

5

lunch and get back earlier and then we can start

6

with Transportation?

7

and I believe that Solid Waste Program area.

8

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Would you prefer an early

We do need to hit Public Works

Yes.

Okay.

Before we do recess, the Chair just

10

wants to take this opportunity that yesterday, as we

11

ended, I did share with you the Chair's assessment

12

of where we are.

13

Maui News for being

And, you know, I appreciate the
trying to be very accurate.

That was the low number, Members.

14
15

soft number.

16

18 million in the short.

It's a

Potentially, we have the ability to be

Again, I said that was without collective

17
18

bargaining of the two big unions that represent the

19

majority of the employees is not included in that

20

figure.

21

the other areas that though may be small, adds up to

22

a big number at the end.

Plus, we have not also looked at some of

So potentially, I want you to be prepared to

23
24

go look at up to an $18 million shortfall of general

25

funds.

Mr. Nishiki?
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

Yeah, thank you.

And I -- I -- I

2

wasn't here, but I was surprised to read about it.

3

And when I asked whether there was any kind of

4

sheet, spreadsheet passed out.

5

wasn't.

I heard there

6

I guess I hope that number one, that the 9th

7

floor is working -- and their staff is working with

8

your staff.

9

with the Mayor this morning.

And I saw you in deep communication

I hope that number two, that this Committee

10

11

will be given, if there is that cooperation, some of

12

the projected numbers that we need to know to start

13

making decisions, Mr. Chairman, in regards to like

14

you said, that is the low number.

15

hopefully, we can get that.

And -- and -- and

And with that, then perhaps this Committee

16
17

can decide whether we're going to take the policy of

18

increasing property taxes to meet those demands or

19

working with you to start making those cuts.

20

hopefully, you will be able to get -- retrieve for

21

us with the --

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So

The (inaudible) is more than willing to

23

share.

I can tell you that Mr. Agsalog and others

24

of Mayor Arakawa's administration has been willing

25

to work with us and so I have already thanked the
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Mayor --

2

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah.

for his level of cooperation.

Again,

4

this number is based on what was proposed in --

5

in

in entirety.
I think members have made comments that

6
7

before we look at any revenue or tax increases, we

8

need to look at where we can do the reductions first

9

and then see what is the requirement for additional

10

revenue generation.

11

Okay, we won't look at increases in revenue

12

generation before we do our assessment and

13

reductions and working with the administration.
So as soon as we get a better -- again, you

14
15

know, we need to know what collective bargaining

16

status' will be, what numbers we are looking at

17

because it adds up and being -- salaries and wages

18

being a big part of our total budget requirements.
But I am trying to be realistic in the

19
20

parameter of what we need to deal with because as

21

reported, everything in the budget gets impacted.

22

Everything.

23
24
25

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:

So we will have a spreadsheet as you

get more information from the administration?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

I am more than happy to share with you the
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1

numbers because we'll look at all of the members,

2

including yourself, for comments and solutions to

3

the situation, Mr. Nishiki.

4

stand in recess till 1:30 p.m.

5

RECESS:

11:51 a.m.

6

RECONVENE:

1:38 p.m.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel).

Okay, Members, we will
(Gavel) .

We shall return and reconvene the

8

Budget and Finance Committee meeting of the -- what

9

is today, 9th of April, 2003.

10

Okay, Members, let us start the work of the

11

Committee for the day.

12

Transportation.

13

comments from the Mayor this morning.

14

additional comments you have for us?

15
16

Let us move to

Budget Director, we've heard the
Any

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

MR. AGSALOG:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the

17

Committee.

18

technical questions with regards to the

19

Transportation, and I will answer the number parts,

20

I would say, you know, when we have questions there.

21

I will bring Mr. Don Medeiros to answer

But before I go there, Mr. Chairman, I just

22

want to thank you.

23

yesterday when I heard the word cooperation and I

24

think talking to some of you members this morning.

25

And I -- I was energized

And I am more energized now in seeing that we
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1

can work together putting a budget for our

2

community, and I thank you for that.

3

In front of you, I had given a

some

4

some recommendations, and I -- I realize that the

5

budget is in your hands right now, and we're going

6

to work together.

7

I have just some recommendations as to how to

8

adjust with the inadvertent mistake that I've done

9

in putting this budget together.

10

And if you would go with me on the sheet that

11

I have provided you, and I hope you guys have it,

12

it's just a very simple one.

13

just recommendations, and I hope that that will be

14

incorporated when we adjust the budget.

15

And again, these are

I just want to call your attention to the

16

MD's budget where we had 350 there.

17

the MD management came down, we discussed Akina

18

there, but it's -- in the process of transferring

19

the Transportation Department, I grabbed some items

20

from Human Concern, the one that will say it's

21

Transportation and all that.

22

When they --

And I was -- I -- I put them in the -- in the

23

Transportation budget but minding that I know that

24

there was already items in the MD budget.

25

And in -- in that process, I wanted
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1

Transportation, I wanted to fund a youth program

2

requested by MEO and a senior program because

3

looking in the past year and how you, as the

4

Council, supported a transportation system, I

5

believe that it was also something that the

6

community could support.

7

And I -- in -- in

in looking at all the

8

the -- the programs that we could put together, I

9

believe that transportation is one of the

10

priorities.

11

So there were two that I was trying to fund

12

there knowing that there's also Akina that came to

13

us for some funding.

14

So if I put it together when you look at the

15

Department of Transportation expansion of 701, I

16

rounded it off, and that 350 at the MD's, the total

17

expansion for the Transportation for that will be

18

1.051 million.

19

And when I came and deliver -- when we came

20

and delivered the budget, we know already that

21

Enlace Hispano was left out.

22

we realized that Community Workday was left out and

23

also some request that I guess it's expansion, the

24

Headstart Infant Toddlers, and I also was informed

25

that there was -- there was a transportation for our

And when Parks came,
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1

youth during summers for $18,000 need to be

2

incorporated.

3

So I spoke with the Executive Director of MEO

4

to defer their other request, since some of the

5

program that I'm going to fund anyway is

6

transportation also.

7

So I asked them see if they could defer the

8

youth program, and they were -- they said okay, and

9

I have a list in the bottom of that.

10
11

It's called

Recommendations, and let me just go through it.
The Department of Transportation Operation I

12

put $78,000 there.

13

already line item on the proposed ordinance that I

14

have given to this body.

15

The Akina Bus Service, it's

And the Community Transportation Service,

16

Seniors, that's 353.

I rounded it off, their

17

request.

18

Transportation, that's 18,000.

The Maui County Youth Canoe Regatta

19

And the Community Workday that we found out

20

that it's not funded in the Parks, I'd like to see

21

that to -- transferred to Human Concerns because

22

since they manage the grant anyway.

23

request.

24
25

That's 120

The Enlace Hispano also to be managed in the
Human Concern at 110, and the Headstart Infant
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1

Toddler Care for 72, that's -- I think that's a new

2

request from MEO and also to be managed by Human

3

Concerns, $72,000.

4

And I will answer any questions that you have
I know

5

with regards to the Transportation budget.

6

we discussed a lot of logistics when we were at the

7

management program, but I still have Mr. Don

8

Medeiros over here to answer technical questions

9

with regard to Transportation.

10

Again, the -- proposed in the Program Budget,

11

I know there's some numbers there that probably need

12

some questionings, and I will be able to explain it.

13

It's just because the time that was allotted to me

14

because when the MD's program budget was already

15

crafted, I just put the Human Concern part to make a

16

Department of Transportation funding.

17

Mr. Chairman.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

19

MR. MEDEIROS:

No, Mr. Chair.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you,

Mr. Medeiros, any comments?

Mr. Molina, questions?

Thank you, Chairman.

Good

22

afternoon, Mr. Medeiros.

23

is in its infancy, with regards to operations, can

24

you share with the Committee how you came up with

25

the numbers that you have for us, or is -- or I'm

Being that the department
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sorry, maybe Mr. Agsalog?
MR. AGSALOG:

I will answer.

The operation, that -- right

3

now, I'm asking for 78 now.

Like the Mayor allotted

4

this morning, we are -- we don't have any basis of

5

what the operation going to be.
We might be buying computer, leasing an

6
7

office, you name it.

I think $78,000 operation for

8

a whole year, I think that would go very quickly.
So originally, when I didn't have the

9

10

revisions, I think I had it at $88,000 at that time.

11

I -- I -- I don't remember the whole breakdown

12

already.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

Okay.

Thank you, Chair.

Ms. Tavares?
Yeah.

Could we start somewhere,

say with the Budget Details for Transportation?

17

MR. AGSALOG:

Yeah.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And then maybe Mr. Agsalog, if you

19

could tell us where, from your handout this morning,

20

where those funds should be plugged in to the -- the

21

Budget Details for the Department of Transportation.

22

I guess it starts on page 19-1.

23

MR. AGSALOG:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

Okay.
And I guess we have to go to the

details first on 19-3 and then adjust the thing
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afterwards.
MR. AGSALOG:

Okay, that's -- that's -- that's fine.

On

3

the first line over here, 917701, Department of

4

Transportation, its -- originally, I was budgeting

5

for the Youth -- the Youth Transportation for MEO.

6

And that particular program was going to be
I think if -- 272, I'm sorry, 272 program for

7

172,

8

the Youth Transportation as proposed by MEO.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

showing 392,930.

11

for the youth program and what else?

12

MR. AGSALOG:

Okay.

So that -- right now, it's

So that is made up of the 272,000

Well, a hundred of that -- a hundred of

13

that

or 90 of that should be added to the second

14

line downstairs because their request for their

15

regular transportation was 3873, if I'm not

16

mistaken.

17

office that, you know, it went to that -- it went up

18

above there.

I think it was the calculation of my

Because their request for -- let me get the

19
20

exact request for the regular transportation.

21

their original request for the transportation, total

22

transportation is 3.873.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay,

So $3,873,081.

And do you know of that 3 million

24

or 3.8 million, did that include the Ala Hou Program

25

and --
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1

MR. AGSALOG:

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MR. AGSALOG:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5
6

Yes, ma'am.
The School Bus Transportation?

Yes, ma'am.

Transportation?
MR. AGSALOG:

And does MEO handle the School Bus
No, right?

I've just been told the Department of Human

7

Concern.

S

Human Concern, it might have come with it.

9
10

I think when I grabbed that number from

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, okay.

You looked at the Human

Concerns --

11

MR. AGSALOG:

Transportation.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Transportation stuff.

So, you

13

know, if you pullout -- if you look at 9-26 in the

14

Details, under Human Concerns, you know, it had the

15

appropriations for this year, 03, and then the

16

request for 04 is all zero.
So I was presuming that these numbers are the

17

IS

ones that moved over to the Department of

19

Transportation and that what was the -- or what is

20

right now the 3.7S0 million, and that included

21

151,000 for the School Bus Transportation.

22

amount should probably be broken out from the MEO or

23

from that other transportation thing.

24
25

MR. AGSALOG:
now.

So that

I think we cannot -- we can break it down
I think we -- you know, at that time, I just
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1

didn't have the time to break them to individual

2

line.
Again, that's good.

3

My inexperience in just

4

putting a budget for a department that I don't have

5

any expertise with.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

So we should break out the

7

School Bus Transportation out of that

B

for MEO?

9

mean, did that stay the same for school bus?

10

11

Is that how we do it?

MR. MEDEIROS:

million

The 151,000, I

That -- that's my understanding from

Director Lee.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

MR. MEDEIROS:

14

3.B

Okay.

Whether this would stay in the Department

or not, I don't know.

15

MR. AGSALOG:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair?
Mr. Agsalog.
I think I have to answer that in writing.

1B

I -- I'm getting some signals that it's -- it's not

19

so I have to verify all that, Mr. Chair.

20
21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

We would like the breakdown of

however you arrive at your totals, please.

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

know, the

24

work this is to use the Budget Details to do all the

25

breakouts there and then transfer those totals to

the

Yeah, Mr. Chair, I -- I guess, you
the least complicated way to
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1

the Summaries and the Program Budget and into the

2

budget ordinance.
I -- the ones that you just gave

Because I

3

4

us, Mr. Agsalog, the Department of Transportation

5

operation, that $78,000, okay, that's not in the

6

Budget Details at this point, right, so this is an

7

add?

8

MR. AGSALOG:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

11

MR. AGSALOG:

The -- it was all into the 701, ma'am.
701.

You know, the -- the -- well, it -- I'll say

701 because that's what's in the --

12

MR. MEDEIROS:

Expansion.

13

MR. AGSALOG:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MR. AGSALOG:

-- in the program.
In the expansion portion?

Yes, the expansion portion of it.

16

all there.

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

That was

Well, you said you're going to

18

break it out because I guess that would make it

19

clearer for us because it's not broken out now in

20

the Budget Details so it makes it look like it's all

21

part of the grants.

22

MR. AGSALOG:

Yes.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So I didn't know if you were

24

taking a percentage of each of the grants to -- you

25

know, to use for administration operating budget for
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that department.
MR. AGSALOG:

I can break it down with -- I can break it

3

down farther more.

4

suggested or recommended Human Concern part, I think

5

you could see a little bit more simplified.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And when we take the -- my

Okay.

Ms. Tavares?
Yes.

If I may, please.

Even I am having a hard

10

time following how you've consolidated certain

11

numbers to arrive at this proposal so why don't we

12

just

13

work with the Budget Director.

let me direct the Staff, Committee Staff to

We'll have this broken down so we can

14
15

understand, and his submittal today will be a

16

consideration if and when we have the ability to

17

take this into account, okay?

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Okay.

We'll move on to Public Works.

21

Okay.

22

RECESS:

1:55 p.m.

23

RECONVENE:

2:04 p.m.

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Five-minute recess.

(Gavel).

(Gavel) .

Okay, Members, thank you.

have our Committee Staff work with the Budget
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1

Director on the Transportation program areas, and

2

the Chair has requested for your information that we

3

pull all numbers relating to Transportation from all

4

departments, and we'll compile it into one program

5

area so it would be easier for both the

6

Administration and the Council to make its

7

assessment and decisions.

8

9

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, Public works.

We have with us Deputy

10

Director Milton Arakawa joining the Budget Director,

11

as well as our Division Head.

12

Arakawa, comments for the Committee?

13

MR. ARAKAWA:

Deputy Director

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Would the Chairman

14

like to just go over Solid Waste Administration and

15

just deal with it section by section, or should I

16

just go over --

17
18
19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- we would prefer to go section by section

so that we can stay in order.
MR. ARAKAWA:

All right.

The first program area is the

20

Solid Waste Administration.

21

salaries and wages, operations, are generally flat.

22

There are a few changes, and I can highlight those.

23

If you would go to page 18-92 of your Details.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. ARAKAWA:

As you can see,

Okay, thank you.
Under Code 917203, there's an increase in
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1

the transfer to the general fund for overhead

2

purposes, 948,203 from $947,189.
On page 18-92 and 93, under ERS and FICA,

3
4

that's 917229, there is a slight increase from

5

$387,429 to 400,694.

6

Index Code 917237, there's a slight reduction from

7

371,901 to 369,751.

8

changes to the admin.

9
10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And for the health fund under

Those are the extent of the

Mr. Molina, you are -- you are our

Committee Chair for this subject matter.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

12

Chairman?

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Can you pass on me this round,

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?

Yes.

Where did you get the

15

numbers for the ERS and the health fund, those

16

overhead charges, where did the numbers come from?

17

Is it from the Finance Department?

18

MR. AGSALOG:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chair?
Budget Director.
The calculation was calculated again from

21

our office as based on their wages, current wages,

22

and I think 14 -- 14.51 percent.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

The 14.1 -- 51 percent came from

the Finance Department?
MR. AGSALOG:

Oh, that's our calculation, ma'am, in our
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office.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MR. AGSALOG:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

Your office?

Yes, Budget Office.
Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Do we have interfund amounts, dollar

amounts?

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

MR. AGSALOG:

In this program area, Mr. Kane?
Yes.

Okay, thank you.
Mr. Chairman, we do have interfund transfer

12

here.

We have -- from Sewer, we have 800,000 to the

13

Solid Waste, and that's for sludge

14

processing, I guess, handling.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

sludge

Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, if I may?

Proceed, please.
Mr. Agsalog, do you have that in

18

writing for us, or is that someplace provided in

19

here already, or are you just reading off of

20

something that -- give us a reference.

21

22

MR. AGSALOG:

Okay.

reference.

Let's -- let me look at the

It should be in the --

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

MR. AGSALOG:

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Program?

Program Budget and
And you have it listed in the
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1

program?

Administration.

2

program lS-60 or lS-61?
I'm - - I'm looking at 2-4, but

3

MR. AGSALOG:

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

So what, should be all on

-

-

Excuse me, okay.

Mr. Kane, why -

-

why don't we allow the

Director

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

S

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

-- to respond in writing --

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12

Mr. Chairman.

Thank you.

-- to that request, please.
Thank you, Mr. Agsalog.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

IS

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you,

Other questions?
No, I'm done.

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Molina?
No.

Okay, I think Ms. Tavares asked the main

20

one about the health fund.

21

work with you, the Department, on adjusting

22

retirement.

23

the Division Chief regarding this program area?

24

MR. ARAKAWA:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, we will -- we will

Anything else, Deputy Director, or for

Nothing else.
What would the premium time pay for this
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1

coming year's request be related to for this

2

administration program?

3

MR. HARDER:

Council Chair, I think the primary use of

4

premium pay within administration this last year

5

came up during automation when my whole staff spent

6

Saturdays and Sundays and some evenings out doing

7

education so probably be used for those same type of

8

issues.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, you're basing your collective

10

bargaining pay adjustment on the -- on the current

11

contract increases?

12

You have been -- you are anticipating a

13

certain collective bargaining scale already in

14

your -- in your projections for 204 -- 2004?

15

MR. ARAKAWA:

At this point, the salaries that we have

16

included are basically flat.

17

pretty much our entire department's budget.

18

We've done that for

If there is an adjustment that needs to be

19

made or the Council believes should be made, then we

20

would have to make those adjustments at this time.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

No, I'm just curious because you've

22

added collective bargaining pay adjustment, and yet

23

we've kept a flat salary and wages.

24
25

Any further questions in the area of Solid
Waste Administration, Members?

If not, let us move
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on to the Landfill Disposal Program.
MR. ARAKAWA:

The Landfill Disposal Program, again,

3

looking at page 18-89 of the Details, it's basically

4

going to be a flat type of budget.

5

some of the changes that are being proposed.

6

Let me go over

There is an equipment expansion.

If you

7

would turn to page 18-101 of the Details.

This

8

is -- the equipment expansion is for additional

9

Roll-off containers.

Basically, $80,000 for ten

10

Roll-off containers and a Household Hazardous Waste

11

container, that would be one container of $30,000.

12

As far as personnel changes, let me refer you

13

to page 18-94 of the Details.

14

for a Landfill Equipment Operator II.

15

There's an adjustment

On page 18-97, in the operations budget under

16

Code 917112, subobject 6112 under Contractual

17

Service, you will notice an increase of $40,000

18

in -- from 0 to $40,000.

19

This is needed to add ground water monitoring

20

now to operational costs.

21

for a number of years in the -- as part of the cost

22

of construction.

23

we -- we need to add it to operational -- our

24

operational budget.

25

This had been included

And now that that term has ended,

Also on page 18-97 under subobject Code 6129,
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1

under Services, there is an increase from 1.1

2

million to 1.5 million.

3

cost of processing fats, oils, and grease.

These reflect the growing

4

And finally, under -- on page 18-95,

5

Molokai -- I'm sorry, we have no personnel change

6

for Molokai.

Let me see.

Under -- on page 18-99, if you look under the

7
8

subobject code near the top of the page, 6112,

9

Contractual Service, this also reflects a cost

10

that's needed in order to take care of ground water

11

monitoring wells at closed landfill.
This cost has been shifted from construction

12
13

to operations.

14

are being proposed under the landfill disposal.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Those are basically the changes that

Thank you, Deputy Director.

Mr. Molina?

Yeah, thank you, Chairman.

17

Mr. Arakawa, you know on the -- your Program

18

Highlights regarding the Olowalu Transfer Station

19

mentions litter issues still persist.

20

what's being done to control that or help beautify

21

that, if possible?

22

What--

Because -- and I was just driving down to

23

Lahaina the other day and happened to notice that,

24

you know, when I read that in the Program Highlights

25

so I just wanted to get your comments and outlook as
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to how we can rectify that situation.
MR. HARDER:

In the -- in the short term, we've been

3

looking at working with the contractor there to

4

improve

5

reduce the

6

especially in the recycling areas.

7

yeah, improve management, basically to
the loose material on the ground,

The bins were getting full and weren't being

8

hauled in time, and -- and stuff was being --

9

like loose paper was being put on the ground.

10

we've been working with the contractor to -- to

11

minimize those occurrences.

12

So

In the longer term, we -- we are looking

13

at -- we did -- we have looked at making some --

14

some improvements there, especially with the fence,

15

to bring it up a bit higher.

16

being tight and current priorities, we kind of put

17

that off for a year.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

But with the budget

Have you or the contractor tried to

19

go and solicit any volunteer groups that would like

20

to help clean up?

21

I -- I mention that because at the Kalama

22

Intermediate School site, I know the school when

23

they're in session, they help to clean up the

24

recycling center as part of a, I guess, school

25

project.

So like I believe out of nine months out
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of the year, they do what they can to clean up.

2

So I'm just curious if there's been any

3

thought given to that site being, I guess, adopted,

4

if you will, by some volunteer group.

5
6

MR. HARDER:

No, we haven't as of yet, but we'll look into

that suggestion.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

S

MR. HARDER:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Sounds helpful.
Ms. Tavares?

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No.

Mr. Kane?
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

On Details

13

lS-97 under Proposal Central Landfill Program,

14

917112 at the bottom of the page under Other Costs,

15

6221, subcategory Miscellaneous Other Costs, you

16

have three-quarters of a million dollars there.
And although it's the same as last -- or this

17

IS

fiscal year, can you talk to us about what that

19

money is used for and give us a general breakdown of

20

that $750,000, Deputy Arakawa or

21

22

MR. HARDER:

Yeah, that's basically landfill cover.

Excuse me.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24

MR. HARDER:

25

One more time, I'm sorry.

It's basically landfill cover which we

purchase as we need it from Ameron, primary -- the
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primary cost element there.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Where are you at?

This -- this

3

fiscal year, we're -- we're nine months in, and you

4

have a three-quarter million appropriation.

5

are you at?

6

has been expended to date?

7

MR. HARDER:

Where

Do you have an idea as far as how much

To date, we are just about -- we've just

8

about expended the entire amount.

9

about this time of year, we've had to come back to

10

In past years,

the Council for additional appropriations.

11

This had been a -- an issue in the past where

12

we had some problems with Department of Health as --

13

as far as lack of adequate cover material, this year

14

especially because of the -- the fact that we're

15

operating a couple smaller workplaces that require

16

that we use a lot of daily cover.
However, we've just broken ground on our new

17
18

entry facility for Phase IV.

And in the clearing

19

and grubbing for that, they've generated a

20

significant amount of excess dirt.
So it looks like while we're ahead of budget

21

22

right now as far as the fiscal year's concerned,

23

we'll have enough available dirt that won't cost us

24

anything that we'll be able to make it through the

25

year.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, so we1re talking about making

2

it through this fiscal year, but you1ve already

3

identified that this is an ongoing problem.
You pretty much are describing that you got

4
5

saved because of the ground-breaking of Phase IV.

6

How long is that going to carry you?

7

take you into next Fiscal Year 04, which we1re

8

talking about now?

Is it going to

Because if not, then why are we -- why are we

9

10

here with a number that has already been identified

11

as -- as a shortfall?

12

MR. HARDER:

Primarily because by the middle of next

13

fiscal year, around January of -- of 2004, we will

14

be moving from Phase -- Phases I and II, the

15

existing landfill, into Phase IV, the lined landfill

16

constructed in the -- in the quarry site.
Because we will be down below grade in a

17
18

constricted area, we anticipate our needs for cover

19

at that time dropping significantly.

20

As it is now, we1re up high, and everything

21

needs -- you know, we need to spread cover over the

22

side.

23

takes to -- to cover the same amount of waste so we

24

feel that once we get into this new facility, our

25

use of cover will start to drop off.

The higher we go, the -- the more cover it
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The -- I'll call it free cover, for

2

lack of a better term, from the ground-breaking of

3

Phase IV, that will carry you for the rest of this

4

fiscal year, from July 1 to -- up to January, you

5

anticipate using most if not -- well, you anticipate

6

using most of the requested appropriation of 750 to

7

purchase?

8
9

MR. HARDER:

I would anticipate that we'd probably use

about 60 percent of it in the first half of the year

10

and -- and then get by with the remaining 40

11

percent.
In addition, we've been in discussion with

12

13

HC&S concerning use of some of the excess coal ash

14

from their facility to supplement our daily cover

15

needs.

16

reducing the need to purchase cover material.

17
18
19

So we're looking at other -- other ways of

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
this

Mr. Chair, just a closing comment on

or closing question on this line.
So now let's look at the other side now

20

because -- because of what you've described, because

21

we're going to be moving in, in January of 04 into

22

Phase IV, you're down below so you're going to use a

23

lot less.

24
25

You'll have 40 percent less -- 40 percent
remaining, according to your numbers, so I'm going
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1

to ask you the other question now.

2

much?

3

MR. ARAKAWA:

Is 750,000 too

Could you go with less?
I would hesitate to

to say that at this

4

point in time because we're not -- first, we're not

5

exactly sure when that -- that date's going to be,

6

whether January 1st or February 1st or whatever.

7

Depends on construction and -- of the -- the new

8

entry facility.
And I would also like to give us some time to

9

10

get familiar with the new operations, the -- the

11

operations in the new facility.
So I think it would be more appropriate to --

12
13

to look at this in next year's budget.

14

appears that we have excess money, then we can

15

reduce it next year.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

If it

Thank you, sir, and I -- and I think

17

you've answered the -- the line of questioning

18

adequately in my mind so thank you for your

19

comments.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Mateo?

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Are all of

22

our landfills currently at that five-year capacity

23

-- I guess you said window.

24

landfills either reaching that -- that capacity, or

25

are we still kind of safe at this point?

Are all of our
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MR. HARDER:

The -- probably the one that -- that's the

2

closest to reaching that five-year window we'd like

3

to -- we'd like to maintain would be Lanai.
We've been in initial discussions with Lanai

4

- in the future

5

Company about sometime in the

6

looking at moving into their old quarry site.

-

Molokai, total physical capacity probably 20

7

8

years.

9

Ameron is currently excavating, we've probably got

10
11

Central Maui, figuring Phases V and VI which

25 to 30 years.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And Hana, at least 15 years.
Are there funds available for tire

12

and scrap metal removal from the landfills?

13

and if so, is it identified in this budget?

14

MR. HARDER:

And--

There's limited amounts of money for -- for

15

tires.

16

the year before last with Dengue Fever outbreak,

17

there -- that was something we didn't address,

18

and -- but we started taking tires at all the

19

landfills in order to

20

the Dengue Fever thing.

21

In fact, up until last year with the -- or

to reduce the impacts of

And currently, we had received a grant from

22

the State to kind of offset some of those

23

expenditures.

24

remaining part of this fiscal year for -- for

25

another potential grant from the State for -- for

We're going to be going back the
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tires for next year.

2

But it will probably be limited to Molokai,

3

Lanai, and Hana because those isolated communities,

4

if we don't handle 'em, they end up illegally

5

dumped.

they don't have an alternative.

They

As far as scrap metal is concerned, there's a

6

7

small amount of money in -- in our budget this year

8

for Molokai, $110,000.

9

don't have anything in the future budgets.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

But at the current time, we

That $110,000, was that part of

11

the -- the contract that was -- was to have been

12

negotiated on a while ago for the removal of scrap

13

metal?

14

MR. HARDER:

No.

No, that was -- we were going to -- we

15

were looking at adding that to that contract before

16

we canceled the contract.

17
18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

MR. HARDER:

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

21

MR. HARDER:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24
25

So the 110,000 is something

that is a current -- a current --

19

23

Okay.

Current.
-- amount?

Yeah, that fiscal year.
Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you,

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Where are we as a program in -- you have

outstanding collections at -- at the various
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landfill programs -- or areas?

2

MR. HARDER:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

5

Outstanding bills?
Moneys the people -- people or companies

owe the County.
MR. HARDER:

Yes.

I'm not familiar with all the -- the

6

details on that; but yeah, we do have outstanding

7

collections at -- at a number of the facilities.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. HARDER:

What kind of moneys are we talking about?
In general, they're not extremely

10

significant.

But on Lanai with there being one

11

major landowner, one major generator, we do have

12

some significant past due bills owed to us by Lanai

13

Company.
We're currently in the -- the process of --

14

15

we are also leasing the land that our landfill is on

16

from Lanai Company.

17

the process of interchanging some of the past debts

18

for the land that the landfill's on.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So we're in the -- currently in

When will this body be able to find out

20

what is the direction and program for the landfill

21

on --

22

MR. HARDER:

I'm not sure that's really being done more by

23

finance and -- and AG's bffice and Corp. counsel,

24

but I can -- I can check on that and let you know.

25

I know they're drafting a resolution, as opposed to
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coming to the body.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

area?

4

MR. HARDER:

What is your division's role in

Primarily, technically.

in this

Technical advising.

5

We're really not taking an active role.

6

working with Lanai Company on the planning of the

7

new facility.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MR. HARDER:

We're more

And you estimated it is in five years?
My guesstimate would be four to five years,

10

yes, but it usually takes two to three years at a

11

minimum to -- to get a new facility in place.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

If we are looking at a new facility in

13

three, four, five years, are there future -- near

14

future costs regarding closure and monitoring that

15

the Council will need to appropriate for any

16

landfill?
But since we're talking about Lanai's

17

18

short-term requirements, when are we going to be

19

informed of -- or are there no closure and

20

monitoring costs that will be reported?

21

MR. HARDER:

There will be closure.

There will be closure

22

and monitoring costs.

23

to provide you with a little more information on

24

that probably in next year's budget cycle.

25

And I would hope to be able

This is my first real budget cycle here, and
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1

I'm just trying to get a grasp of some of the

2

long-term CIP planning projects.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Harder, are you anticipating to

4

request general fund support for this closure

5

monitoring requirements, or is this going to be done

6

by special fund?

7
8

9

MR. HARDER:

It would be a CIP project that would probably

be general fund support.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

fund?

11

MR. HARDER:

Deputy Director, it will look at general

Yeah.

We have not, at this time, developed a

12

totally self-sufficient special fund program that

13

covers all our operating costs, let alone setting

14

aside funds for future closure or new construction.

15

MR. ARAKAWA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

MR. ARAKAWA:

Mr. Chairman?
Deputy Director.
If I may, the Committee has asked our

18

department for possible areas where rates and fees

19

could be increased, and we did provide a response to

20

the Committee, and we can certainly discuss that

21

further when our rates and fees are discussed with

22

the Committee and go over some of the options that

23

are available to make Solid Waste Division more

24

self-sufficient.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you for your comment.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Chairman.

Question for

2

Mr. Harder on equipment.

3

expectancy of the Roll-off containers and the

4

Household Hazardous Waste Storage containers you're

5

requesting?

6

MR. HARDER:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

8

MR. HARDER:

9

What is the general life

It would probably be about ten years.

Yeah.

Ten years?

In -- in this part of the budget,

the -- that equipment is -- is pretty much no moving

10

parts except, you know, doors and -- and wheels and

11

things like that so it will be pretty long-lasting.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay, thank you.

Ms. Tavares?
Yes.

Since you talked about

15

tires, you mentioned Hana, Molokai, Lanai, you take

16

the tires at the landfill.

17

tires from Central Maui and West Maui?

18
19

MR. HARDER:

Okay.

What happens to the

Generally, statewide, there's a State

law that requires that retailers

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

when they sell tires, take back a tire one

22

for one.

23

car, they're supposed to take back the four tires.

24
25

When they change four tires off of your

We do get a few tires in Central, West, South
Maui area.

And since Dengue fever, we have been
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1

accepting some small quantities of passenger tires

2

at Central Maui Landfill.

3

The problem becomes in Hana, Molokai, and

4

Lanai, often times people buy their tires

5

off-island, you know, at Costco or some big dealer

6

on -- on Oahu.
They bring the tires, and they change them

7
8

themselves so the scrap tire problem is -- is much

9

bigger proportionately in -- in those isolated

10

areas, and they don't have a retailer to give them

11

back to.

12

bigger problem there.

13
14

So that's why we have -- have the -- the

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
buy another tire?

15

MR. HARDER:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MR. HARDER:

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MR. HARDER:

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

21

MR. HARDER:

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

MR. HARDER:

24
25

Isn't it -- don't we pay when we

Yes.
A fee --

Yeah, you pay a fee.
for disposal?

Uh-huh.
Where does that money go?

That goes to the
The State?

-- the retailer to handle the tire that he

takes back.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And then where do the retailers
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take the tire -- tires?
MR. HARDER:

Here on -- on the main part of Maui, they

3

take it to Unitek in Kahului who bails them up and

4

ships 'em to Honolulu where they grind them up and

5

use them as fuel.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MR. HARDER:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

Okay.

Unitek does that here?

Yeah.
Thank you.

Mr. Kane?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

11

Mr. Arakawa, earlier you touched on the 1.1 million

12

and then increased to 1.5 million under Other

13

Services, 6129 on 18-97, and your explanation was

14

increasing cost of processing fats, oils, and

15

grease, or FOG that we know it as.

16

You're -- you're showing a 36 percent

17

increase.

18

increase to, and do we -- number two, do we expect

19

that same amount of increase in future budgets?

20

What do we attribute that much of a cost

I mean, is it going to just keep on going

21

like this, and we need to anticipate this?

22

do we -- and the -- the last question, obviously, is

23

how can we stem this from -- from spiraling the way

24

it is?

25

MR. HARDER:

And how

Primary -- two reasons for this increase.
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1

One is since the late '90s when -- with the Waste

2

Water Division's limitation of the Grease Trap

3

Interceptor Program, the amount of grease trap waste

4

has been increasing fairly rapidly.

5

Over the past couple years, as I can see it,

6

as I came in here, we were basing our projections in

7

the fall of -- of the fiscal year prior to the one

8

we were putting together a budget for.

9

basing those projections on data that had come in,

10
11

We were

in the past fiscal year.
So it's -- we're almost always running two

12

years behind.

13

behind doesn't affect you that much, but we were

14

seeing 25 to 30 percent growth in the amount of

15

grease trap waste on an annual basis those first few

16

years so that's just starting to catch up.

17

And in normal situations, two years

In the past last -- last fiscal year, we did

18

come back to the -- the Council for supplemental

19

budget money to cover that difference.

20

So one of the reasons for this increase is

21

that that significant growth that we've been seeing.

22

The growth is starting to taper off, and we had --

23

but we still do anticipate about 10 to 15 percent

24

growth per year for the next four to five years

25

based on Waste Water Division's projections.
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1

will see -- see a continued increase in the amount

2

of grease trap waste that is generated.

3

The second reason is that 12 months ago, we

4

renegotiated our contract with the -- the processors

5

of our sludge and our grease trap waste at -- but we

6

only renegotiated a 12-month contract, as we're now

7

developing a longer -- a broader RFP to look at, you

8

know, other alternatives and other systems.

9

Because it was only a 12-month contract and

10

the -- the operator could not be guaranteed of the

11

long period of time to get a return on -- on a lot

12

of the expansion that was required, our cost per ton

13

for handling that material also increased

14

significantly during this last 12 months.

15

We do feel, though, that in the future, over

16

the next few months as we develop a long-term

17

contract, it will be a five-year contract with a

18

five-year extension, that we will see that those

19

costs stabilize or possibly even drop down a little

20

bit of the cost per ton, drop down a little bit.

21

But because we're stuck in this short-term contract,

22

the cost per ton are a little bit high.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So the -- the good news is

24

or the -- the bad news is for us when we're dealing

25

with the increased cost with annual increase of 10
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1

to 15 percent over several years that you're looking

2

at but tapering and actually even lowering maybe

3

even in the end.
The good news is, is that all this increased

4

5

FOG is not in our pipes.

Okay, so what -- is there

6

a proportionate amount of savings there from in the

7

past when we didn't have all this captured, and it

8

was all going into our sewer systems, are we saving

9

there, and is it proportionate to what we're -- you

10

know, what we're going to start paying out here?

11

is that question not --

12

MR. HARDER:

I can partially answer that.

I think it'd be

13

best answered by, you know, Tracy Takamine of the

14

Waste Water Division.

15

Or

But I think that from what I've heard in

16

discussions with Waste Water Division, the savings,

17

just the straight dollar savings has been

18

significant.

19

But more than that, in the past, as I'm sure

20

you're aware, the grease in -- in those lines has

21

caused -- had caused overflows and spills and

22

resulted in some fairly significant penalties paid

23

to EPA or to the State Department of Health.

24
25

So the secondary reduction in -- in -- in
releases into the environment and the penalties that
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1

went along with them, I would think that the Waste

2

Water people would

3

more than equal to the additional cost, but you'd

4

have to get that information from them directly.

5
6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah.

Thank -- thank you very much.

Thank you, Chairman.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

10

would tell you that that was

Mr. Mateo?
No.

Mr. Molina?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

Yeah.

I -- I was going to kind of

11

save some questions for when we went up to rates and

12

fees.

13

have a mandate coming down soon that we cannot put

14

FOG into landfills?

15

MR. HARDER:

But since we're talking about FOG, do we not

Is that on the horizon?

Right now, we could not take FOG into the

16

landfill as it is because it would not pass the

17

liquids restrictions.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

Yeah, within both the State and Federal

20

regulations so we could not take grease trap waste

21

as it is.

22

There are some landfills, some do it on an

23

emergency basis, some do it as regular operations,

24

where they take that grease trap waste, put it in a

25

special holding pond, mix it with dirt to solidify
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it, and then landfill it.
But it's a messy process, and it's double

2
3

handling and costs an awful lot of money so even if

4

you could process that material to handle it, it

5

would probably cost more operationally than it --

6

than it would cost to -- for us to contract out for

7

the management of it to Pacific Biodiesel.

8
9
10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

-- is why is this not available to Pacific
Biodiesel?

11

MR. HARDER:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

14

Yeah, that's my next question is

It is.

They -- they are the processors.
They are the processors.

So

they're processing all of it now?
MR. HARDER:

They are a subcontractor to EKO who handles

15

our biosolids composting.

16

a -- in an integrated operation where once they

17

process the grease trap waste and isolate the oil

18

of -- within the grease trap waste, the -- the

19

liquid, the water, and the decomposing food

20

particles are then taken to the composting process

21

to be compost.

22

They actually work in

So then they take that oil, and they're

23

currently selling it as boiler fuel.

24

it's a joint venture between EKO Composting and

25

Pacific Biodiesel.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Uh-huh.

Because what we've heard

2

in -- in the recent past, I guess past budgets that

3

we talked about, Pacific Biodiesel is processing as

4

much as they can get, and they can't supply the

5

demand for biodiesel.

6

MR. HARDER:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. HARDER:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10

MR. HARDER:

That's for biodiesel.
Right.

Biodiesel they process out of cooking oil.

It's

Only cooking oil?

yeah.

It's a much higher grade fuel.

11

Cooking oil is not as contaminated either with water

12

or with food particles as -- and

13

chemicals that go down the drain as cooking oil.

14

the cooking oil which represents probably 10 to 15

15

percent of the FOG --

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MR. HARDER:

and/or other

Uh-huh.

-- is brought in separately, it's handled

18

separately, and -- and is marketed at a much

19

higher -- as a much higher fuel product.

20

valuable fuel product.

21
22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Much more

Do you have a science degree or

biology degree or anything?

23

MR. HARDER:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

So

No.
Okay.

Do you -- have you heard of

any processes that can take the fats and grease and
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turn that into fuel?
MR. HARDER:

They turn it into fuel, but it's a lower

grade fuel.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

That's the one you said goes to

boilers?
MR. HARDER:

Yeah, it's going to boilers.

We are

7

looking -- we've been doing some internet searches

8

and some calls around, but -- and I mean, Pacific

9

Biodiesel just moved to Honolulu about six months

10

ago after Honolulu did a long extension search about

11

looking at other options.
So looking at just private sector response to

12
13

large demands, I think their process is the most

14

efficient that

that I know of right now.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

Okay, thank you.

Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Mr. Chair, just one final on the FOG,

Pacific Biodiesel?

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, hold

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

hold on one second.

Oh, oh, I'm sorry.

Thank you.

Mr. Arakawa, why would -- since

22

other members have brought it up and we've heard

23

Mr. Harder's response to this division increase

24

requirements to collect costs from 110 -- 1.5,

25

excuse me, to 1. -- from 1.1 million dollars, since
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1

a comment was made that there is a savings of -- of

2

sort from Waste Water, why wouldn't -- is Waste

3

Water participating?

4

not participate since they have a benefit from this

5

program?

6

MR. ARAKAWA:

Good question.

And if it isn't, why would it

Good question.

Waste Water

7

does participate, and they -- they pay the Solid

8

Waste Division to take care of their sudge -- the

9

sludge, sewage sludge, but there is no transfer

10

basically to take care of FOG at this point.

11

That's something we can -- I -- we can take a

12

look -- better look into it and maybe get back to

13

the Committee.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

We will forward that request.

And

15

again, because we know that Waste Water has

16

dedicated funding, if it's part of the system's

17

benefit, then we would ask that you review that as

18

the area to assist this division and -- and their

19

efforts.

20

For the Committee, I believe Mr. Kane, as our

21

Administrative Officer, is in the process of

22

finalizing the audit that we have authorized him to

23

move forward regarding the sludge program.

24
25

And I believe we will have a report in
approximately three month's time, Mr. Kane?
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1

we'll have an assessment of -- of that program, and

2

we can make further adjustments and decisions

3

regarding that specific area.

4

else in this area?

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane, anything

No, just a -- just a follow-up on

6

biodiesel.

7

the landfill in your heavy equipment?

8
9

MR. HARDER:

You folks continuing to use that down at

We use it in -- in some of our equipment

right now, but it's not as widely used as it could

10

be, and we're looking to expand our -- our uses,

11

especially in our Solid Waste, the landfill

12

operations.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is there hesitancy among your

14

mechanics, these mechanics of the use of -- of

15

biodiesel in -- in the equipment, and is that

16

something you folks are trying to deal with to

17

overcome?

18

MR. HARDER:

Yeah, there is some hesitancy.

I've also

19

read some -- some documents from other -- other

20

areas that have expressed some of the same concerns,

21

and we're trying to -- to -- through demonstration

22

overcome some of that.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Harder.

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Mateo?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No.

Mr. Molina?

Anything else, Ms. Tavares?

Yeah, on this biodiesel fuel,

4

the -- there is an American Biodiesel Fuel

5

Association that does continual research on

6

biodiesel fuel.

7

And there is a lot of misinformation out in

8

the public about you shouldn't use biodiesel because

9

of this, that, and the other thing that, you know,

10

is -- is incomplete information as far as what's

11

getting to the public.

12

But there is that association that's there to

13

help any organization or government or whatever to

14

answer the questions that they particularly need

15

and -- and the training programs, the education

16

programs like for your own drivers and mechanics.

17

I know I read that one place switched to

18

biodiesel fuel but didn't tell their drivers.

19

they announced to their drivers that they were going

20

to switch to biodiesel on a certain date, and they

21

started registering all kinds of complaints, but

22

they had been driving with it for three months

23

already.

24

But once it was announced that they were

25

going to switch to biodiesel, then they had all
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these complaints.

It's kind of like, you know, the

2

placebo kind of effect.
So, you know, I think the more education that

3
4

we can get out to people on the -- the real issues

5

and that dispel some of these myths about the use of

6

biodiesel fuel.
Because I think that doesn't help our

7
8

situation when we're trying to encourage the reuse

9

of -- of oils like this, and possibly some other

10

ones, to switch into this when we don't need any,

11

you know, anti -- or antitruth, I guess, about

12

biodiesel.
So I -- I would hope that you could depend on

13
14

them to help you with educating your -- your work

15

force so that they don't have this feeling that, you

16

know, something's going to go wrong if they use it.

17

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane?

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

On a broader level,

19

Mr. Arakawa, is this the same trend that you folks

20

are looking at throughout the department as far as

21

expanding the use, since you folks have a lot of

22

heavy equipment and -- and heavy -- heavy vehicles

23

that currently use diesel that could be switched

24

over or transitioned into biodiesel?

25

MR. ARAKAWA:

There's probably more that we can do as far
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1

as taking biodiesel.

2

that more in the future as the program hopefully

3

becomes more successful.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

MR. ARAKAWA:

6

7

We can certainly look into

We're certainly --

I'm sorry.

We're certainly willing to take a look at

that closer.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So -- so is it possible that the next

8

time this discussion comes up, that we're not going

9

to hear you say well, we'll look into it, and

10

hopefully next time you can -- and you can tell us

11

that we had this discussion last time around, and

12

and this is what we're actually doing with it.

13

Thank you.
And I only say that -- Mr. Chairman, I

14
15

apologize.

16

said last year and the year before and the year

17

before from when -- you know, when Charlie was

18

Director, and he was saying that so I -- I'm hoping

19

that we actually do move forward and expand the use

20

of it.

21

I only say that because this is what we

Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This may be a new performance standard we

22

can place.

23

regional and go back to Lanai on our landfill

24

program.

25

Before we leave, I -- I want to make it

Right now, I know the County allows a private
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1

contract to place a very large collection container

2

on the outside of our Public -- Public Works

3

landfill area, which the community uses for -- for

4

disposal of many, many things.
And of course being upwind, the overflow gets

5
6

to go on the State highway and on the -- Castle &

7

Cooke properties also.
Because we have a three-man crew there, I

8
9

would hope the Department would consider adjusting

10

the work schedule so that the landfill can then be

11

open during the weekend, not have to pay for this

12

outside rental, and then the landfill -- the people

13

can dispose of their refuse in -- in more

14

appropriate places, and it would save us the need to

15

go and clean up the State highway.
And -- and again, I -- I know we have wind

16

17

screens and everything else, but I think it's a

18

slight adjustment that can save you money and not

19

cost us additional overhead costs.

20

MR. HARDER:

We have started discussions on that

21

internally with my landfill supervisors, kind of

22

just been this last year with trying to get Phases I

23

and II ready for closure and Phase IV ready to open,

24

we've been a little bit tied up on some -- you know,

25

some pressing issues.
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1

So hopefully over the next year, we can try

2

to address that and -- and do some rescheduling

3

of -- of the work force.

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I -- I would appreciate that, since being

5

the government representative, I get the phone calls

6

for complaints for the County, for the State, for

7

the Federal Government, and I can tell you, I get

8

enough of that area so I would appreciate your

9

support in that.

10

Okay, anything else in this area, Members?

11

If not, let us take our mid-afternoon break.

12

when we return, we'll hit the Diversion Program.

13

3:05 recess.

14

RECESS:

2:57 p.m.

15

RECONVENE:

3:10 p.m.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel) .

(Gavel).

We shall reconvene the Budget and

17

Finance for the 9th of April, 2003.

18

now on Landfill Diversion.

19

Mr. Arakawa, give us a comment, please.

20
21

MR. HARDER:

Members, we are

Either Mr. Harder or

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

On Landfill

Diversion, there's been some change

22

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

And

excuse me, Mr. Chair?

Yes, ma'am.
We didn't do Residential

Collection yet.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I think we found a difference.

2

Okay, Details follows from Disposal, to Diversion,

3

to Residential.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, okay.

The Program Budget goes the opposite way.
Okay.

Excuse me.

So I'm open to if you guys want to do -No, proceed.

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

MR. ARAKAWA:

No, just go ahead.

Okay, why don't we do Diversion.
As long as we don't forget it.

Mr. Arakawa?
We have no change in personnel costs.

14

There's a couple of changes that I just wanted to

15

highlight for the Committee's consideration.
If you would turn to 18-103 of the Details

16
17

under Code 917286, subobject 6112, these are

18

alternative programs, and the increase reflects the

19

cost to haul from drop box sites, increase in

20

hauling

21

tonnage of materials.

hauling costs and also an increase in the

22

So it goes from $212,816 to 312,816.

23

also as part of our department's 8 percent cut, as

24

part of the general fund reductions, grants have

25

been cut from $100,000 to $25,000, and this is shown

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

And

BF 4/9/03

1

172

on page 18-104 under subobject Code 6317.
With the $25 / 000 that's being requested

2

l

we

3

hope to continue programs such as the Compu Swap and

4

Paint Exchange

5

But that's basically the changes for Landfill

6

Diversion.

1

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

OkaYI

Mr. Arakawa

1

as well as basic education efforts.

thank you.
Thank

Mr. Molina?
thank you

1

Mr. Chairman.

regarding that grant subsidies

how

l

10

will this impact the program with the cut in grant

11

subsidies?

12

MR. HARDER:

The -- the majority of our grant moneys have

13

been used in the past to fund new activities

14

certain areas

l

l

R&D in

expanding programs in diversion.

And cutting us back kind of to the bare bones

15
16

to our -- what we call some of our essential grant

17

programs would at least for the next year

18

significantly restrict the -- the expansion of -- of

19

any new approaches.

20
21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So in other words

1

l

everything will

be status quo?

22

MR. HARDER:

Yeah.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And the -- who does the --

24

who does the County contract out for the services of

25

hauling -- hauling materials?
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MR. HARDER:

For the drop boxes, it's Maui Disposal

2

Service right now.

3

July.

4

out for RFP bid for -- for services, and we

5

anticipate a significant increase.

6

That contract will be up in

We're just right now in the process of going

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And the -- the increase was

7

due to fuel costs and also the tonnage.

8

words, I guess people are recycling more, I guess?

9

MR. HARDER:

Yeah.

So in other

The primary increases is growth in

10

diversion and our drop box program.

11

the contract was first issued, the tonnage was about

12

2,000 tons a year.

13

year.

14

I think when

We're now at about 2800 tons a

Significant growth in the tonnage.
In addition, it's not so much the anticipated

15

fuel increases; but in talking with our current

16

vendor and other vendors who had been in the past,

17

we feel that the

18

underbid that job.

19

the current vendor significantly

It -- it didn't

didn't, you know, look at

20

his cost quite accurately so we anticipate some

21

basically higher bids per ton because of that, that

22

-- that they'll be more realistic now that they've

23

had a couple years under their belt.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

25

Chairman.

Okay, thank you.

Thank you,
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

right now?

4

MR. HARDER:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MR. HARDER:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

What is the cost of that contract

190,000.
$190,OOO?

Yes.
Have you looked into the

8

possibility of our -- of doing it ourselves and the

9

cost for that?

10
11

MR. HARDER:

It is one of the things that -- that we are

looking at as part of automation.

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

As we get into -- as we get into Phase III of

14

automation, we feel -- start to free up some

15

manpower.
phase I this year and Phase II of this --

16

17

this coming fiscal year, next fiscal year, are

18

essentially going to allow us to turn back a

19

significant number of Highways' laborers that we

20

borrow on a regular basis

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

to make up for vacation, sick time,

23

workman's comp, those kinds of things.

24

into Phase III, we will probably be opening up some

25

positions.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

MR. HARDER:

3

And at that time, we will look at -- at the

possibility of our collection guys --

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MR. HARDER:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

So you'll do the cost analysis of

both doing it ourselves and
MR. HARDER:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.
-- with -- in comparison with the

contracts of -- and the bids, I guess, for

11

MR. HARDER:

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

13

Uh-huh.

-- doing the hauling.

8

10

Uh-huh.

Yes.
-- this coming cycle.

How long is

the contract for when you bid it out?

14

MR. HARDER:

Two-year contract.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

MR. HARDER:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Two years?

Yeah.
Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Kane?
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I think

20

this is one of the examples that you've generally

21

spoke of with respects to us competing with the

22

private sector and doing a better job, and this may

23

be one of those places where we can actually get in

24

there and

25

effectively.

and do it for cheaper and more
Anyway, just that comment as we
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discuss.
My comment is -- the question is from 2000

2
3

tons to 2800 tons, 40 percent increase.

4

done anything to improve the -- the basic

5

infrastructure of the drop sites?

6

is that something on the horizon for consideration

7

to handle the capacity?

And if not, then

I mean, you know, we get the phone calls, and

8

9

Have we

people in the community who are active, and we have

10

one person in particular that's here, you know, at

11

times, we have overflow, and we

12

MR. HARDER:

and it's tough.

Over the last few years, as we've developed

13

new drop sites, each time it's -- there's been an

14

improvement over the older sites.

15

You know, if you look at the difference

16

between any of the newer sites and the Kahului site,

17

there's been a significant improvement.

18

More space for the -- for the sites that are

19

off the road other than Kahului now, you know,

20

paving, more signage, and in most cases, try to fit

21

in an additional bin or two so we don't have that

22

overflow.

23

So we -- we have looked at improvements.

In

24

this current fiscal year, we have a CIP request for

25

improving two of our existing sites and constructing
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two new sites.

2

We've been in discussion with Maui Community

3

College for the last six or eight months about

4

developing a site joint venture with MCC, and we've

5

just developed some -- some layouts and have

6

submitted 'em to them to get a Memorandum of

7

Agreement going.

8
9

So that would be probably the first new site
that we develop to -- I'm not sure if it will

10

replace, but it will at least take some of the

11

burden off the Kahului site.

12

And then we're in discussion with Amfac about

13

a potential Lahaina site which has been in demand

14

for a long time.

15

sites.

16

So we are looking at improving the

And over the last year, I think in working

17

with the contractors, the Recycling Section has

18

significantly improved their monitoring and

19

oversight of the sites.

20

Complaints have dropped, at least in those

21

sites where we can -- we can move materials faster.

22

I know Kahului is -- is always going to be a problem

23

because of its location, but we've -- we've worked

24

both operationally with the contractor and

25

physically to try to improve the sites.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

And a follow-up question,

2

Mr. Harder.

3

improvement sites.

4

the capital improvement or more accurately, can you

5

describe where?

6
7

MR. HARDER:

What -- you've -- you've referenced two
What districts are they in, in

We -- yeah, they -- they -- the whole thing

got lumped into countywide.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

9

MR. HARDER:

Okay.

So I'm there so --

-- but what we're probably going to look at

10

is Makawao and Kihei.

11

those is with the potential of the Bottle Bill and

12

Redemption Program coming into play in January,

13

2005, we were looking at trying to develop the

14

possibility of Makawao, Kihei, Lahaina, and MCC

15

being our first four redemption sites.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

The reason we're looking at

So I'm looking at countywide

17

CIP, Mr. Chairman, if I may, and you pointed out the

18

Bottle Bill facility improvements.

19

I'm just noting that there is nothing there

20

for FY 04 that it is something that's listed under

21

05 to 09,

22

specifically you have something listed?

23
24
25

MR. HARDER:

that 400 -- $400,000 bond.

So again,

If you look in the Detail, it is in 04.

just didn't make it in -COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So at one point can we --
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1

Mr. Arakawa, if you can provide us with a -- or

2

Mr. Agsalog, if you can provide us with the

3

reference points for those two CIP projects.

4

MR. HARDER:

Look at page 30-34.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

MR. HARDER:

30-34.

It think it's just a -- somehow a typo that

7

it didn't get into the right column in the -- in the

8

summary.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

So -- so this one, what's

10

listed up on -- Mr. Chair, if I may, what's listed

11

under 21-20, Countywide Bottle Bill Facility under

12

Other where it's listed nothing

13

04 and this 400,000 bond for FY 05 to 09, is that

14

the same one as what's listed on 31-34, which is

15

showing the 400 bond in FY 04 and nothing?

16

MR. HARDER:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

Yes.

MR. HARDER:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
out.

Yeah, that's the same -- same facility.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

25

Okay, thank you for pointing that

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

22

24

Is that the same thing, just the

numbers got crossed up?

19

21

it's blank in FY

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

How many drop

sites are there on this island?
MR. HARDER:

We have six we call 'em stand-alone drop
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1

sites and then we also have a drop site at Central

2

Maui Landfill and a drop site at the Olowalu

3

Transfer Station.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And those drop -- the box -- the --

5

the containers, themselves, were those the

6

containers that -- that was referenced in -- in your

7

Program Highlights, the six -- the six new recycling

8

drop boxes, or -- or is that the same --

9

10

MR. HARDER:

-- yes, yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

And when you take a look at

11

your -- your staff available, the two staff, is that

12

really enough to handle this County's recycling

13

needs, or are

14

Band-aid?

15

MR. HARDER:

are we just -- or this is just a

I wouldn't say it's a Band-aid.

Both of my

16

staff and the -- and the Recycling Section work very

17

hard, and they're very dedicated.

18

time, I'd say that all of Solid Waste Program, you

19

know, is somewhat understaffed.

20

But at the same

Solid Waste Program has been that way since

21

its inception from when it was split off from

22

Highways.

23

full resources so we've always struggled in all

24

our -- all our sections, you know, with adequate

25

staffing.

It -- we never came really came up to
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

2

MR. HARDER:

Your -- your biggest problem --

but -- but it's -- it's much more than a

3

Band-aid, you know.

4

Sometimes they have more to do than they can handle,

5

but they do a good job.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

You know, they do a good job.

Yeah, a Band-aid reference you know

7

like if it's only two people doing -- doing, you

8

know, a major amount so it's not, you know,

9

referencing to the inabilities of them to do it.

10

I guess realistically, if we need to address

11

the County's recycling problems, you need to have a

12

bigger work -- work staff so what is the essential,

13

I guess, limitation, is it the -- the bodies, or is

14

it the ability to get moneys to actually do

15

appropriate advertising for recycling?

16

MR. HARDER:

Well, I think that there -- there are two

17

issues that -- that tie together.

18

additional staff, that staff could carry out more

19

effective education and promotion campaigns.

20

If we had

In lieu of additional staff, if we had

21

additional money, there are nonprofit groups out

22

there that we could work with to carry out some of

23

those same activities.

24
25

So it's not one or the other, but either -in either area, you know, additional resources could
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assist us in getting the job done.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina?
Thank you, Chairman.

Mr. Harder,

5

following up on the drop sites, at one of our recent

6

budget hearings up in Kula, there was a request to

7

have a site within that vicinity.

8

on that?

9

MR. HARDER:

Can you update us

From -- from my knowledge, this had been a

10

request that had been ongoing for -- for some time.

11

My staff had spent some time before they -- before I

12

had come on board investigating sites in Kula.
They would identify a site, work with the

13
14

community, identify a site, and then some members of

15

the community would say not there.

16

identify three or four possible sites, but never

17

could get full community buy-in for the location.

18

And they'd

So because we were actually approached by MCC

19

and because Amfac seemed to be interested in

20

partnering in Lahaina, over this last year, we've

21

been focusing there where we felt our efforts were a

22

little more productive and also because the

23

population bases are much greater in those areas,

24

too.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares?

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.

Mr. Harder, if -- is this

3

where a MRF would be located in this Landfill

4

Diversion portion of the budget?

5

MR. HARDER:

Well, at this point in time, we are looking

6

more in the CIP or -- or, you know, construction --

7

design construction portion

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

MR. HARDER:

uh-huh.

-- of the budget.

But as far as operations

10

are concerned and if we were to look at an interim

11

facility while we built a permanent facility, it

12

would be located in -- in Landfill Diversion, yes.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

question.

15

about the Roll-off containers, the ten, and it's

16

under, you know, Landfill Disposal.

17

Roll-offs are not for the -- these are not the drop

18

boxes?

19

MR. HARDER:

No.

I -- I had another

We talked -- the Deputy Director talked

So these

These are the standard open-top

20

Roll-offs.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

MR. HARDER:

23

Okay.

Uh-huh.

At the new -- the -- the entry facility for

Phase IV that's currently under construction --

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

MR. HARDER:

Oh, okay.

We will be providing two different options.
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1

One is a section with four Roll-off boxes where

2

residential self-haul will be directed to.

3

be keeping those -- all the small cars, the trucks,

4

and -- and passenger vehicles off of the landfill.

So we'll

It will increase our efficiencies and reduce

5
6

potential for accidents and also give us some

7

control over that.

8

it will be kind of like Olowalu setup.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MR. HARDER:

So all of our small haulers

Oh, I see.

And then on the other side of that, we will

11

have four drop boxes that will be set up for large

12

material recycling such as scrap metal, things that

13

you would dump down, again like Olowalu.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

Open-top Roll-offs.

So we'll be providing

16

four Roll-offs on each side and then one spare for

17

each side.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MR. HARDER:

20
21

Okay.

And there will also be drop boxes there for

the traditional recycables.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So you have no -- no new drop

22

box -- I mean, drop boxes for

23

centers?

24

MR. HARDER:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

for the recycling

No.
Just what you have existing is
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sufficient?

2

MR. HARDER:

Just what we have right now, yeah.

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Okay, thank you.

Mr. Kane?

No, not in this particular area.

6

There's one that I may have to back up on, but I'll

7

wait to the end when you have any other questions

8

once we go through all of 'em.

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

16

Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?
No.

Anything else, Ms. Tavares, in this area?
Yeah.

What are the plans for

curbside recycling?
MR. HARDER:

Right now, I think internally within the

17

my division and within the Department, we're

18

discussing what our recommendations are going to be.

19

We're looking at -- at a couple of

20

alternatives.

Because of the -- this Bottle Bill

21

issue and we -- what we see as -- a both a demand

22

and a responsibility to run some form of redemption

23

center so people can get their nickels back, we're

24

kind of torn between the idea of expanding our drop

25

box program into some fairly active manned
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redemption centers or moving to a curbside program.

2

In either case, we see expansion of -- of our

3

residential recycling activities requiring

4

additional processing capacity, that is a MRF.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

So the first thing that we're looking at

7

right now is to get -- get that part underway

8

because whatever direction we go into, we're going

9

to need expanded processing capabilities.

10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And as I guess when we discussed

11

this before, we talked about the automated pickup

12

for residential.

13

MR. HARDER:

Yeah.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And part of it was, you know,

15

we'll wait to see how that goes and then we'll work

16

on the curbside.
So, you know, now we've got that going so I

17

18

hope the plans aren't coming to a standstill when it

19

comes to the curbside recycling or, you know, if

20

that's not going to be the answer for us, what is,

21

basically?

22
23

MR. HARDER:

Yeah.

Again, it -- it -- part of it is

is -- is, I guess, my direction.

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

I -- I'm fairly familiar with operations at
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1

least in a number of -- number of areas on the West

2

Coast and throughout the country.

3

And in small communities such as Maui and a

4

hundred thousand people or less, especially

5

demographically isolated ones, there are a number of

6

communities that are stepping back from curbside.

7

And we -- we want to look at that and also

8

look at the -- the additional efficiencies that a

9

redemptions facility will bring in.

It's -- there's

10

a balance there as far as participation is

11

concerned.
Once you start offering nickels back for

12
13

these containers, you would expect that people that

14

are bringing their

15

in will also bring in their cardboard and their

16

newspaper.

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

MR. HARDER:

their bottles and their cans

Uh-huh.

So it's something welre looking at

19

internally.

20

a decision one way or the other, and it's really not

21

our decision because there's going to be some

22

recommendations that are made to the administration

23

and to the Council, you know.

24

further in discussion.

25

I wouldn't say that welve come -- made

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Weill get much

So the redemption -- the bottle
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1

redemption centers are going to be presented next --

2

with next year's budget, is that correct?

3

MR. HARDER:

Well, the facilities are in the plan now

4

because we have to -- to start them, then we'll have

5

until December of 2004 to complete them.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MR. HARDER:

but the aspirations of those would be put

8

into next year's

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

10
11
12
13

Are there --

I guess we'll get into that

when the -- CIP, more detail.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Anything else in Diversion?

not, let's tackle Residential, please.
MR. ARAKAWA:

Mr. Chairman, as part of our department's

14

general fund reductions, certain vacancies in the

15

Wailuku refuse area are proposed to be frozen.

16

If

And there are several revisions I just wanted

17

to bring to the Committee's attention regarding

18

specific positions, and I can go over those.

19

On page 18-105, position number PW-0397 is

20

shown to be frozen, and -- and we're proposing to

21

restore that position in Wailuku.

22

On the next page, page 18-106, position 0611

23

and 0612, limited-term appointments are proposed to

24

be frozen.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And on page 18- --- wait, wait.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares?

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, before we go further, okay,

3

the 611 and 612 you're proposing to zero out the

4

funding for Fiscal 04, is that correct?

5

MR. ARAKAWA:

Yes.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Then -- then you're going

7

to put part of that funding into the one you're

8

unfreezing, the one you're thawing out, 28,236 for

9

position 0397?

10

MR. ARAKAWA:

Actually, the intent is to try to freeze

11

more Wailuku positions and restore some of the

12

Makawao positions.

13
14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
fund --

15

MR. ARAKAWA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MR. ARAKAWA:

18

So you're just going to move that

-- it's just basically
One.

-- moving it around so that we have more

manpower up in Makawao --

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

MR. ARAKAWA:

Uh-huh.

-- and less in Wailuku because Phase II of

21

our automated collection is going to be in the Kihei

22

District where we'll have less needs for manpower in

23

Wailuku.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

one of the two positions.

Okay, so you accounted for
So should -- should we be
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1

reducing your personnel budget by 28,236 because

2

you're freezing those two and restoring one

3

somewhere else?

4
5

MR. ARAKAWA:

Actually, there's a couple more on the next

page for Makawao.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MR. ARAKAWA:

Oh, okay.

On page 18-107, position number 0329, that,

8

of course, is -- that would remain frozen.

The

9

other one, 0599, we are proposing to restore.
The other change, as far as Collections

10
11

System is concerned is on page 18-111 of the

12

Details.

13

These are conversion kits to change some of the

14

existing trucks to semiautomated status.

We're proposing an expansion of $20,000.

This would mean that we would have one

15
16

driver, at least be one person in the back to help

17

with basically what is a mechanical system to lift

18

the cans into the truck.
So it would result in the reduction of one

19
20

person.

21

Collection.

22
23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That's basically the major changes under

Okay.

Mr. Molina, questions for the

Department?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yes.

Thank you, Chairman.

Regarding the Phase II, what is the start date?
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1

as far as the contract, currently I believe the

2

County has a contract with UPW for phase I.

3

there currently a contract in place for Phase II, or

4

can you give an update on that?

5

MR. ARAKAWA:

Is

We are working on finalizing that.

6

Indications are that it looks fairly good, and we're

7

still on track to start implementation on July 1st.

8
9

10

MR. HARDER:

Excuse me.

So you don't get too optimistic,

because of -- of -- it looks like it's going to take
us a little bit longer to get our trucks.

11

At this time, they won't be coming in till

12

May, and -- the cart delivery schedule.

Right now,

13

we're discussing internally that we're probably

14

going to be looking at August I, not July 1.

15

We don't think we can make that July 1 date

16

so we haven't made a firm decision yet, but I -- I

17

don't want to get that date down hard in stone yet,

18

but -- but no later than August.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

20

MR. HARDER:

Yeah, yeah.

And as Milton said, the -- our discussions

21

with -- with UPW have looked fairly favorable.

22

We've provided them with a Memorandum of Agreement

23

that would modify Phase I automation to include

24

phase II.

25

They're in the process of -- of writing that
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1

up and getting it back to us so I think unless

2

something unusual comes up, we should have that

3

agreement in place within a month or so.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you for addressing that

5

Makawao concern, too, because we had a number of

6

calls regarding the service in that area.
How many employees are going to be freed up

7
8

by Phase II, and what types of jobs will these

9

employees -- whoever's freed up, what types of

10

duties will they have now?
And is it possible the County can move these

11
12

positions to other departments or divisions within

13

the County?

14

MR. HARDER:

Okay.

Is that (inaudible).
Phase I basically reduced the number

15

of Highways laborers that we borrowed on a regular

16

basis from six or seven down to one or two.
You know, because of just vacation time and

17
18

-- and sick leave and workman's comp injuries and

19

those kinds of things, we've always been -- we've

20

continued to be a little bit short.

21

don't borrow any, but most days we borrow one or

22

two.

23

Some days we

Once we go into Phase II, we should

24

completely free up any need for Highways people and

25

end up with I think nine extra bodies in the Wailuku

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

BF 4/9/03

1
2

193

area.
As Milton mentioned, three of those positions

3

we're looking to freeze.

4

positions.

5

the unions, on restructuring two of those positions

6

into a driver utility person that would handle an

7

Expanded Bulky Item Pickup Program, and also service

8

our carts.

9

So that will leave us six

We've been in discussions, again with

Right now, we have nobody to service those

10

new -- the new wheeled carts.

11

Correa's the only one that does that, and it's

12

taking up way too much of his time.

13

double the - - the routes, we know we're going to

14

need some people to service those carts.

15

Our supervisor George

And once we

The other four people will essentially be,

16

you know, what we call fliers that we can assign

17

either to Wailuku or if necessary, move them up to

18

Makawao to fill in vacancies.

19

So what we really need to do over the next

20

year is work with our remaining collectors because

21

that's what we're going to have primarily an excess

22

of and get them to pass their commercial driver's

23

license -- licensing, get them certified as drivers.

24
25

Because as we go into automation more and
more, that's -- we are going to have a shortage of
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1

drivers and an excess of collectors so we need to

2

move people into -- up in the drive cage -- into

3

you know, being able to -- to drive the trucks.

4

In addition, that could allow us to provide

5

other hauling services, such as the drop boxes or

6

Olowalu or something like that if we had those

7

additional drivers.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

thank you, Chairman.

Thank you, Mr. Harder, and
And I know we looking at -- I

10

think Corp. Counsel has a comment on -- anything to

11

do with contract negotiations.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares?

Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman, I

14

think Corp. Counsel would like to comment -- make a

15

comment

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MS. FUJITA VILLAROSA:

Oh, I'm sorry.
on Mr. Harder's comments.

I'm sorry, Ms. Fujita Villarosa?
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I just

20

wanted to make clear that -- I just wanted to make

21

clear that the plans that John mentioned are still

22

in the process of being negotiated with the union

23

so, you know, I just don't want to mislead anybody

24

that they're a done deal, you know, so just -- just

25

to make that -- that point clear.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

Point well taken.

Are

you done, Mr. Molina?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I have some more questions, but

I'll yield to the other members.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares?

Yeah, just for information, what

7

is the capacity of the cart -- the -- the cart, the

8

wheeled receptacle?

9
10

11
12
13

MR. HARDER:

96 gallons.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

MR. HARDER:

Maximum, 32 gallons.

typical would be.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MR. HARDER:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

18

And what is a typical

trash can that we have?

14

17

96 gallons.

I don't know what

Most people have the maximum.
So 32 gallons?

Yes.
So this is the equivalent of

two -- three?
MR. HARDER:

Three, yeah.

Actually, it would -- because

19

of the -- a single large volume, it can hold the

20

equivalent of four smaller cans.

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

23
24
25

Okay, thank you.
You can use the microphone, too,

Mr. Harder.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, please use the microphone,

Mr. Harder.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Can't hear you.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Yeah.

Thanks, Mr. Chair.

You--

4

you -- you partially answered the question that I

5

was going to ask about.

6

positions that are LTA appointments or limited-term

7

appointments.
So we're zeroing out 611, 612; however, the

8
9

That was the three

crew leader, you're going to -- PW-610, that one

10

you're going to continue for a limited-term

11

appointment?

12

MR. HARDER:

Yes.

As I mentioned, what we need -- what we

13

will need as we automate is drivers.

14

are the drivers so that's why rather than zeroing

15

out that position, I think we're zeroing out 389?

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

17

MR. HARDER:

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

sorry.

Crew leaders

Yeah.

Which was a vacant collector position.

20

MR . HARDER:

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, zeroing out 329?

No, I'm

329, ye s .
And on another spot -- sorry, let me

22

get to that page.

23

the Collections for Lahaina Refuse, 917393 under

24

Services, 6122, Freight and Hauling, can you talk to

25

me a little about what that $125,000 is currently

On 18-110 of your Details under
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being used for?

2

And I can see that you're just going right

3

across, and you're going to continue whatever you're

4

doing.

5

with that 125K.

Just give me an idea of what you're doing

6

MR. HARDER:

I'll have to get back to you on that.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah, and that's fine.

I'm just

8

trying to understand what the Freight and Hauling

9

under Services for Lahaina is.
And I asked that because in 02, it was $416

10
11

and then we moved up to 125,000 and again this year

12

so it's coming across so I just wanted to get a

13

clarification of what that was for.

14

respond in writing, that would be great.

15

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

So if you could
Thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Thank -- thank you very much.

Phase

18

II of your automated program is going to take care

19

of which district?

20

MR. HARDER:

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

22

MR. HARDER:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24
25

Primarily, Kihei.
Kihei?

Yeah.
What -- what phase would the -- the

rural areas fall into?
MR. HARDER:

We have not fully mapped out our -- our total
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1

program yet partially because of a lot of the

2

changes in budgeting and -- and changes in how we've

3

run our routes.

4

Initially, we were planning on doing

5

once-a-week pickup, and now we're doing twice-a-week

6

pickup so it's kind of changed our planning a little

7

bit, but Phase III would probably be UpCountry.

8

The issue has always been that there are

9

going to be a significant portion of the County,

10

probably as much as 25 percent, that we will be

11

unable to fully automate.

12

And that is why next year, we're looking at

13

getting a couple semi -- converting a couple of our

14

trucks to semiautomated and running some

15

semiautomated pilots because in most of the rural

16

areas, that -- that -- and actually, parts of

17

Wailuku with the narrow roads, we will never get to

18

full automation.

19

Semiautomated regular trucks with little

20

flippers on the back where the guys wheel the carts

21

right up to the truck, so those -- that

22

semiautomation would probably be in either Phase III

23

or Phase IV.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And the intent to turn to -- to have

this transition for the whole County is something
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1

that's in -- in the -- the -- the near term, or is

2

this transition something that's going to happen in

3

the long --

4

MR. HARDER:

-- I think the way we're looking at it,

5

probably four to five phases.

6

know City and County, they had quite a bit more to

7

automate, but they also had a lot more resources to

8

do it with.

9

their whole island.

10

That's -- I mean, I

It took them eight to ten years to do

A lot of it's having to do with bringing some

11

of these other programs.

12

collection, we definitely want to look at curbside

13

green waste collection.

14

Again, the green waste

Since all of these semiautomation curbside

15

recycling curbside green waste all require some

16

negotiations with the unions on the new route sizes

17

and new route requirements, we feel we need to do

18

some form of pilot -- extensive pilot in each area

19

to do a good time and effort study so we can

20

negotiate with the unions.

21

or four phases.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

So we see at least three

And -- and just for my own

23

assurances, the -- you said that the collection crew

24

leader, in these conversions, they would normally

25

serve as the driver --
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1

MR. HARDER:

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

3

MR. HARDER:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

5

MR. HARDER:

6

7
8

9

Yeah.

Collection crew leader

-- is a driver right now.
Okay.

He is the truck driver.

The collectors are

the guys that sit on the back.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Okay.

So that person would continue

to be the driver in this automated -MR. HARDER:

Yeah.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

11

MR. HARDER:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

13

-- of that automated

-- truck?

Yeah.
And the refuse collector, the ones

normally in the back?

14

MR. HARDER:

Yeah.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

They would kind of transition into

16

another position, or they would stay doing what

17

they're doing now?

18

MR. HARDER:

Depends on the person and depends on -- on

19

the area.

20

still -- 25 percent of the island will -- will --

21

ultimately, the best we can do is semiautomated.

22

Semiautomated will still require collectors.

23

As I said, semiautomated will probably

And, you know, as -- as Traci mentioned

24

Corp. Counsel mentioned, a lot of this is going to

25

have to do with our union negotiations, but we have
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1

looked at -- at those collectors doing other things.

2

One of the issues is going to be that most of

3

those other things are also -- will require

4

commercial driver's license, will also be drivers.

5

So the collectors that remain within the program we

6

would look at upgrading to become drivers.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina?
Thank you, Chairman.

Regarding the

10

Phase II, as in Phase I, there was an education --

11

public education program.
What are your plans for educating the public

12
13

out in I guess the South Maui area and the cost of

14

the County -- if say somebody else were to do the

15

education program, what would be the cost?

16

MR. HARDER:

Our plans are going to be fairly similar to

17

what we did in Kahului.

18

successful.

19

or -- or what, but very few hitches during the first

20

week when we felt -- felt we would get lots of

21

complaints.

22

It appeared to be fairly

I don't know if we were just lucky

They're going to involve, you know, probably

23

getting on TV, doing some radio spots, you know,

24

both ads and PSAs in the -- in the newspaper, the

25

standard kind of things.
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We will also have mailers go out to, you

1

2

know, every account in -- in the

3

little bit different than what we did the last time,

4

we will be doing training of our drivers in the

5

neighborhoods.

6

we'll have other staff around the trucks that will

7

be kind of going door to door and expanding

8

awareness.

in that area.

A

And while we're doing that training,

We'll probably go to some of the malls, you

9

10

know, on a Saturday and put -- park the truck in the

11

mall and have somebody there to pass out fliers.

12

Just a broad range of things.
Last year, I think we spent about $20,000.

13
14

$10,000 for a firm to develop this whole public

15

education program and then another $10,000 for

16

another firm that did the graphic layouts and the ad

17

layouts and all of those kinds of things for us.
This year, we don't anticipate spending

18
19

that -- that kind of money because it's already been

20

done.

21

-- and modify it ourselves so we don't really see a

22

need to -- to go out and spend probably no more than

23

$5,000 for external PR assistance.

24
25

We just have to change a few words and -- and

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And as far as -- what

percentage -- you probably don't have those figures
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1

today, but maybe through the Chair, if I could get

2

from you the percentage of residents that will be

3

serviced by this program and residents who will not

4

be serviced by automation, if that could be provided

5

at a later time by your department.

6

maybe I could break in.

MR. HARDER:

And
I'll -- I've been

7

trying to get some numbers like that, and I'll get

8

you what I can.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

10

MR. HARDER:

Sure.

But the difficulty is we know how many

11

accounts we have, and I know how many single-family

12

residents -- residences there are, you know, through

13

real property tax out there, but we don't have any

14

ways right now of -- of knowing how many of our

15

accounts are two or three residences.

16

Right now, there are -- there are a number of

17

accounts where there's two or three dwellings on one

18

lot, and

19

can get you a percentage of accounts to dwelling

20

units, but many of those dwelling units are served,

21

they just split an account with somebody.

22

but they only have one account.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So I

And Chairman, my final question,

23

and thank you for giving me such leeway.

24

Kahului twice-a-week pickups.

25

on how it's been going so far from the community?

Comments or updates
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-- I assume it's been pretty satisfactory.
MR. HARDER:

Yeah, it's -- you know, from -- from

3

everything we've been able to see, it's gone real

4

well.

5

high winds because of the -- the way we spec'd out

6

the carts.

7

carts have flipped over so we had to go out over the

8

first three months and remove all those stops.

We did have some problems initially with the

The lids would act as sails and

and

And now that we've got the cart -- the

9
10

stoppers removed, most of those complaints have gone

11

down.

12

you know, other issues that -- that generally crop

13

up in -- in manual collection.

14

We've gotten very few complaints concerning,

And at the same time, it's allowed us to

15

provide better service to the rest of the community

16

that's served by Wailuku.

17

fairly regular basis, you know, miss a route or two,

18

especially in the Kihei area.

19

You know, we used to on a

You know, once a month we -- we'd have to put

20

out a VSA saying missed route this week.

21

rarely happens.

22

in Makawao or UpCountry because of -- there's a

23

manpower shortage up there, but I think all in all,

24

this first phase has gone real successful.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Very

We are experiencing some problems

Okay, thank you very much,
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1

Mr. Harder, and good -- good luck to you folks with

2

the Phase II portion.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you, Chairman.

Ms. Tavares?
Did I understand you correctly, so

5

you play -- you -- you pick up twice a week in

6

Kahului?

7

MR. HARDER:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

MR. HARDER:

10
11

Yes.
With the automated?

With the automated.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And do they pay the same rate as

the people who get picked up once a week?

12

MR. HARDER:

Yes.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Hello.

I'm glad you brought that up, Ms. Tavares,

15

because it is a source of complaint for me.

16

Lanai had the pilot project and as soon as they read

17

Kahului had twice-a-week pickup, I can tell you my

18

phone went berserk.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Since

Mr. Chair, can I follow-up on

20

that?

21

was it always twice a week when it was the regular

22

trucks?

23

MR. HARDER:

Why is it twice a week at Kahului?

I mean,

When we -- when we went from -- under

24

under manual collection, a single account is allowed

25

to put out as many as six 32-gallon cans, which is
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the equivalent of two -- two 96-gallon containers.

2

The original plan was to provide once-a-week

3

pickup.

When -- when that -- as that plan was in

4

the final stages of development, there were some

5

concerns voiced both by the Council and the

6

Administration, past administration, regarding the

7

impact and the inequity of -- of reducing the six

8

32-gallon cans down to one 96-gallon can.
And the decision was made at that time to

9

10

provide them twice-a-week pickup until we could

11

replace one of those weekly pickups with either

12

either and/or, I guess, a green waste pickup and a

13

alternating green waste and -- and recycling pickup.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I'm sorry, I

15

recollection.

16

it came to Council.

17

Mr. Chair.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't have a

I must have missed that meeting when
I -- I am concerned about that,

We did have discussions, not -- maybe not

19

in this Committee.

20

Mr. Molina.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It was in your committee,

(Inaudible), yeah.

But we -- we're going to need to find a

23

equitable program if we're going to charge people

24

the same rate for different service levels.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

So thank you again because we're

2

going to need to find a way to take care my Lanai

3

problem, since they've been paying $6 for once a

4

week.
And I can tell you, they adjusted -- now that

5

6

they find out that they can -- they can have two --

7

they should have two, we're having problems at the

8

landfill.

9

or yeah, maybe we just do an audit.

10

So we need to find a solution department

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane?

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

So is there

11

a problem with instituting a two pickup per week

12

in -- in Lanai as an example?

13

I mean, are you folks able to do that and

14

provide the same service that -- that Kahului is

15

getting?

16

you -- if you say you can't?

17

MR. HARDER:

What logistical problems do you face if

I think it would be a manpower resource

18

problem.

19

know, whether it is feasible or not.

20
21

We'd have to look at that to see, you

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

provide two cans on Lanai for that one week?

22

MR. HARDER:

23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

24
25

And the other answer is what, to

Yeah.
And it -- so have you already looked

at that?
MR. HARDER:

No, we haven't.

In fact, right now, we're --
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1

we're actually looking at replacing all the existing

2

cans because theY're ten years old and so our first

3

job is going to be to get new cans over there.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

What's the other issue?

I mean, I

5

think it was in the paper even or even on the news

6

regarding City and County's issue about twice-a-week

7

and people's expectations there with respect so I

8

think they had a -- some study about maggots and the

9

amount of maggots you can get seven days versus

10

three days or three-and-a-half days or whatever it

11

was.

12

you folks?

13

MR. HARDER:

Shed any light on that?

Is that an issue with

We have never heard of it being an issue with

14

our manual collection routes that -- that get

15

once-a-week pickup.

16

And as far as Honolulu's concerned, I was

17

there in -- this was about '97,

18

tried that.

19

I've never heard of any study.

20

I never

'98, when they first

and -- and recently also,

I've heard of a lot of complaints about

21

from people about flies and maggots; but most

22

communities that I know of, and -- and many in hot,

23

humid climates provide once-a-week pickup so I don't

24

think it's ever been a health problem.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Thanks, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

I can tell you on Lanai, they've adjusted

2

whereby if you have, you know, fun things like fish

3

guts and whatnot, they wrap it up tight in -- in one

4

of their baggies, and they keep it, if possible,

5

ln -- in their refrigerator.

6

day comes, then they do the dump out the night

7

before.

8

smell and everything else.

And then before the

So you minimize the deterioration and the

But, you know, before we leave this automated

9

10

pickup program, so right now, the Department's

11

program or the Division's program is if I have

12

I'm in Kahului and I have one 96 container, for me

13

to have a second container, I need to pay for an

14

additional account?

15

MR. HARDER:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Is that how it works?

Yes.
Okay.

So I pay an additional $6, so I give

17

$12 a month; and in return,

18

pickups per week because I have two accounts?

19

MR. HARDER:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21
22

I get four container

Yes.
Which is 12 containers in the past when you

had only six cans.

You get 12 cans.

Okay.

On Lanai, Mr. Harder, I would ask that if you

23

looking at replacing, I think our community has

24

shown to be very responsible that the majority of

25

the containers are still very usable.
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1

And just to change 'em and -- and give them

2

something else, you're going to find I'm going to

3

have the complaints.

4

MR. HARDER:

We're not replacing them all at once, but we

5

have sent a hundred new containers over there.

6

was over there a couple weeks ago and noticed that

7

it seemed like every container that I saw had a

8

crack in it or a puka of some kind.

I

Basically, that type of plastic starts to get

9

10

brittle with age.

And after ten years in the sun,

11

you know, I'd rather replace them when they -- you

12

know, start a phased in replacement when they're

13

starting to crack than, you know, have them failing

14

on me and have no containers on hand.
So right now, we have a hundred containers

15

16

left over from the Kahului Phase I of automation so

17

we're going to go looking at replacing those first

18

hundred most damaged containers and then probably as

19

Phase II goes on, we'll probably have about a

20

hundred containers left over.
We're not planning on replacing containers

21

22
23

that
CHAIR HOKAMA:

that are still functional.
Because you're going to have people who

24

going to ask to keep that container and then have

25

the new one and say because you gave Kahului two
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time, you pick up my two containers.

2

they're going to -- happen already.

3

you.

I know what
I'm telling

Okay, anything else?

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Mr. Chair?

Yes, Mr. Mateo.
So -- so just to continue on, when

7

Phase II happens in -- in Kihei, you're also

8

projecting twice

9

well with all the automated

10

MR. HARDER:

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Yes.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

-- plan?

Okay.

Okay.

Thank you,

Mr. Chair.

14

18

automated changes?

Is that part of the whole --

11

13

picking up two times there as

Mr. Molina?
No.

Ms. Tavares?
Not in this area, but generally.

Are we going to open up general again?
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, I just want to finish if there's any

20

specific things on this Residential area.

21

that we find -- or I guess I can find interesting,

22

Mr. Harder, is I would have thought the Division

23

would have fought for increases or allow to be

24

increased your fuel requirements, your funding for

25

fuel requirements because, you know, I mean, I
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1

charge everything on my card so every month I look

2

at my monthly bill on how much I buy gas, for

3

normal, I mean, I -- I pay a lot more than I used

4

to.
So why would you not increase your fuel

5
6

requirements for -- for funding?

You still keeping

7

for Lahaina 7,000 from last year to next year.

8

year to next year Wailuku, you're looking at 25,000,

9

wherein 02, actual is forty-seven five.

This

Help -- help us understand -- unless is it

10

11

because you are using the -- the baseyard, and the

12

baseyard has bulk -- bulk purchase discounts that

13

you're -- you're benefiting from?

14
15

16

MR. HARDER:

I'll have to talk with my collection

supervisor and get more information on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I thank you for that because I know

17

Lanai, we have a baseyard that -- with -- with a

18

above-surface tanks, and we've been able to

19

capitalize for the whole County departments on Lanai

20

by using our baseyard tank program.
Okay, I will open it up to any questions in

21
22

the Solid Waste Program.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Molina?

No.

Ms. Tavares?
Yeah.

I was going to ask the
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1

question about the -- the 2.8 million general fund

2

transfer to the Solid Waste Division.

3

I don't know if that conversation is proper

4

now or when we get to rates and fees.

5

your -- your advice, please.

6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You know,

I would like to (inaudible) as much as

7

possible so and Members, I know we have a public

8

hearing this evening so I wanted -- I was planning

9

to go to 4:30.

10

11
12

So I'll allow the questions and see

how much -- if we can do as much as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Well, maybe I'll -- I'll do my

other question first then.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

We might run out of time.

Okay.
Okay, under the equipment request

17

that's on 30-35 in the Budget Proposal, 30-35,

18

that's the equipment bond.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

20

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Could you run through quickly

21

your -- the ones in your area, Solid Waste Division

22

I think is the last entry starting with the 8,000 --

23

$810,000, and talk about the expected life of each

24

of these pieces of equipment.

25

MR. HARDER:

Yeah, the -- the first item is three
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1

additional automated refuse collection trucks.

2

will be basically targeting Phase III, and that will

3

be to --

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

I

want to know the life expectancy of the equipment.

6

MR. HARDER:

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. HARDER:

9

-- oh, I know what it's for.

It

Life expectancy?
Yeah.

Life expectancy of

truck is seven to ten years.

of a refuse collection
However, we've had to

10

run our trucks out as many as 15 years, and we have

11

some that are even older than that.

12

industry life expectancy is seven to ten years.

13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

MR. HARDER:

But the

Okay.

The Rearend Packer Truck, again it's about a

15

seven to ten-year lifetime, life cycle -- life

16

expectancy.

17

targeted for Hana.

However, this one is going to be

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

19

MR. HARDER:

Uh-huh.

Replace the -- the trucks that's been giving

20

us problems out there.

21

salt air out there, we're going to look at trying to

22

take some extra precautions to make sure the body

23

doesn't rust out.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And because of the extreme

Do you know how old the truck is

that's in Hana that you're going to replace?
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1

MR. HARDER:

It's at least 15 years old.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

3

MR. HARDER:

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

MR. HARDER:

15?

Yeah.
The D8?

The D8, depending on -- on hours of use, 7

6

years is -- is industry standard.

7

'em out 10 or 12 years if you give them good

8

preventive maintenance and aren't running them

9

full-time.

10
11
12

You can extend

The two Roll-off truck tractors,

probably about 10 years.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, this is the equipment that

picks up those Roll-offs --

13

MR. HARDER:

It picks up the Roll-offs

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

MR. HARDER:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

MR. HARDER:

-- and takes them somewhere else?

Yeah, yeah, yeah.
Okay.

And the vacuum truck for litter control, as

18

far as the truck part of it is concerned, probably

19

about ten years.

20

I'm not too sure about the -- the vacuum

21

pumping elements, but I'm sure those could be

22

replaced or repaired short of the truck.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So is that the one that looks like

an elephant trunk?
MR. HARDER:

Like a -- yeah, elephant trunk coming out the
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1

back, yeah.

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Uh-huh.

So it's kind of they look

3

like we have little elephants in the parks, and this

4

is the big elephant, I guess.

5

that information.

6
7

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

portion?

Okay, thank you for

Anyone else on the equipment

Mr. Kane?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

If I'm not mistaken, Mr. Chairman,

didn't we appropriate the 550,000 for the D8 dozer

10

and the 220,000 for the Roll-off truck in this

11

current fiscal year?

12

up again?

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

MR. HARDER:

And if so, why is it showing

Department?
That appropriation was part of the phase IV

15

landfill facility.

Our construction bids for the

16

entry facility of which that was one whole package

17

of this CIP cost ran significantly -- significantly

18

over budget or over -- yeah, over budget and over

19

expectations.
So that's why we had to use basically all of

20
21

that money for the entry facility construction and

22

come back again and ask for renewal on this money.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MR. HARDER:

25

Did we fund it by equipment bond last year?
No, this wasn't part of the equipment bond.

We did have an equipment bond last year, but that

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 4/9/03

1
2
3

217

was primarily for automated trucks and carts.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

So the dozer and the Roll-offs, we

funded -- we funded it with general fund?

4

MR. HARDER:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

MR. HARDER:

No, there was CIP bond.
There was a CIP bond?
It was part of the bigger CIP bond for

7

construction of Phase IV and the entryway, entry

8

facility.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

10

CHAIR HOKAMA:

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Kane.
Yeah, so -- so for clarification,

12

this current year, the D8 dozer and the Roll-off

13

trucks, we have -- we provided for or approved for

14

the appropriation through equipment bond?

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We're going to need to double check on --

16

on the funding mechanism because it was equipment,

17

but I don't think they could have used it for the

18

construction of that front portion.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Yeah.

And if so, why wouldn't it be

20

showing up in prior appropriations.

21

mean, it's just -- is there a notification issue

22

when we do that?

23

program?

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't know, I

Does it take care outside of a

I would think they would have needed

Council approval to shift the funding.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
issue.

Thank you.

That's my -- that's my

Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Mr. Mateo, on the equipment

requests?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Well, Mr. Chair, I don't -- I don't

6

know if the drop boxes would be part of equipment.

7

Is it?

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You can make an argument for it.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Oh, okay.

Then -- then I'm looking

10

at 30-34, and I believe Mr. Kane referenced it

11

before for the 400,000 project fund.

12

don't know where that is.

13

listed.

14

MR. HARDER:

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

16

Yeah.

They should be like on

page -MR. HARDER:

18

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

19

MR. HARDER:

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

page 30-34?
Yeah.

Yeah.
Where is it listed in

In the

countywide -- countywide?

22

MR. HARDER:

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24

MR. HARDER:

25

I -- I don't see it

The -- the drop boxes?

17

21

Countywide, I

In the summary?
Yeah.

It's -- I -- I think we went over this

earlier.

It's
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

It's not in the 2004 --

2

MR. HARDER:

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

It shows in 2005.
Oh, okay.

This was -- this was your

4

-- the typo, the error that was -- they listed it in

5

the wrong year?

6

MR. HARDER:

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

MR. HARDER:

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

10

MR. HARDER:

11

MR. AGSALOG:

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

MR. AGSALOG:

Yeah.
Oh.

Page 21-20.
So the year is 05, that's --

No, the year is 04.
Mr. Chairman?
Mr. Agsalog.
I was checking it a while ago.

I -- I show

14

that there's -- the 400,000 bond is not in our

15

proposed bond, the 43 million bonds.
So I think that it's one of them that maybe

16
17

we did

18

in the calculation I was looking for.

19

we didn't get moved, but I know it's not

I could be wrong, but I -- I looked at it a

20

while ago, and it's not in the Fiscal Year 04

21

calculation of the bond requests.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you for that.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina?
No.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Ms. Tavares?

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

So the 21-20 -- page 21-20, that

3

400 bond that's under the 2005, 2009, is supposed to

4

be in 2004?

5

MR. HARDER:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

MR. HARDER:

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

added

10

MR. HARDER:

11
12

No.

No.

That's what you were just saying?

That was my intent, but from -but then it might not have been

What the Budget Director says, it doesn't

appear to be there.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

Yeah.

Just as a note, you

13

know, from -- I think it even started last year when

14

we started doing this equipment bond or whatever the

15

year was, that it's a little confusing when it's not

16

reflected in the Budget Details that there is -- I

17

don't think there is, an equipment -- it shows --

18

doesn't show the equipment is in equipment bond.

19

mean, I -- I don't know.

20

MR. AGSALOG:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

I

Mr. Chair?
Does it even mention the equipment

regardless of where the funding is?

23

MR. AGSALOG:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

MR. AGSALOG:

Mr. Chairman, may I?
Budget Director.
The Council member's right in saying that it
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1

doesn't reflect into the budget there.

2

becomes a equipment bond, it becomes a part of the,

3

I guess, CIP because of the time, ten -- ten years

4

lifetime.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Once it

Yeah, I -- I understand that, and

6

it's not -- it's not

you're just doing what was

7

done before, but now I'm starting to question the

8

fact that it's not mentioned in the program -- in

9

the Budget Details to refer us to the equipment

10

bond, you know, unless we really read the equipment

11

bond well and looked at where it came from and we

12

had a cross-reference.

13

So what I'm saying is maybe it's something to

14

look at for future budgets that these pieces of

15

equipment be mentioned in the place for the program

16

and then reference that it's bond CIP so at least we

17

know the equipment -- you know, where it was, where

18

it came from so that next year or the following

19

years, we will have seen what was appropriated by

20

looking at the Budget Details without having to go

21

search the last year's bond list.

22

That might be helpful for even the

23

departments to know where -- where things came from

24

or where they're going to.

25

you know, like grant revenues and general funds and

I know this reflects,
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1

all that; but even if there's just a listing of it

2

and says it's bond CIP, then we know that that's

3

where it's going to come from.

4

MR. AGSALOG:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

7

Uh-huh.
That would, to me, would be

helpful.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

The D8 dozer that you list at 550,000, that

8

is just a description of the type of equipment?

9

Because D8 is -- is specifically a Caterpillar --

10

MR. HARDER:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

Yeah.
Company's equipment, but it does -- so

you're just listing the type of equipment, right?

13

MR. HARDER:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah.
It could be a Daihatsu or a John Deere

15

equipment, or -- or you looking at a specific

16

Caterpillar D8 piece of equipment?

17

MR. HARDER:

No.

When we spec it out, we generally use

18

the D8 or equivalent type of specifications.

19

Caterpillar is a specific vendor, their equipment is

20

in many ways considered industry standard so it

21

comes easier just in terms of description to say

22

what you want is D8 or equivalent.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, I

While

I understand what you're saying.

24

This is the current year, 04.

25

Okay.

Okay.

Okay.

Okay.

Okay, my other question would be I guess to
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the equipment.
That's okay.

2
3

I'm -- I'm -- any other

questions on the equipment, Members?

4

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Mr. Kane?

No.

Mr. Molina?

6

else on equipment?

7

equipment?

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Ms. -- Ms. Tavares?

Anything

Mr. Mateo, you had anything on

No.
Are there other areas of the Solid

10

Waste Program that the -- you members have a

11

question?

12

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Ms. Tavares, question?
I don't know if they can answer

13

it.

14

the real property tax bills, and are we going to ask

15

that of real property tax?

16

MR. HARDER:

Can a universal trash pickup fee be added on to

All I can say is that other communities have

17

done that.

It's a little bit complex in the sense

18

that the real property tax people, I don't

19

understand all the details, but must identify first

20

those properties with single-family residences on

21

them which can be done, but there's a variety of

22

those properties.

23

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

24

MR. HARDER:

25

Uh-huh.

Ag. properties and other properties that

aren't actually zoned residential.

They must -- and
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1

then also determine how many residences are on those

2

properties.

3

And then you put a line item on the bottom

4

that represents the number of dwelling units on

5

that -- single-family dwelling units on that

6

property.

7

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

8

MR. HARDER:

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Okay.

But other communities have done that.

10

MR. HARDER:

11

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

All right.

Who does your billing?

Finance.
Okay.

And -- and they just send

12

out -- the refuse bill just goes out as a refuse

13

bill.

14

bill?

15

MR. HARDER:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

It's not combined with any other kind of

Correct.

17

year?

18

MR. HARDER:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yes.
And that happens what, twice a

Once a year.
Once a year.

Okay.

Thank you.

20

Mr. Chairman, I'll save that other question for when

21

we talk about rates and fees since it's directly

22

connected.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yeah, we have that --

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

-- about the transfer.

That will be tomorrow, Members, rates and
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1

fees.

Okay, Mr. Kane, you have any other questions

2

in general on the Solid Waste Program?

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

No.

No, thank you.

Mr. Mateo?

Mr. Molina?

Yeah, just one -- just a very

6

general question.

7

of a MRF personnel involved for I guess a community

8

the size of Maui, can you comment on that as far as

9

looking over the long term, Maui's needs?

10

MR. HARDER:

Over the long term, the realities

Personally, I think that if we're going to

11

make any significant increases in diversion, not

12

just the residential side but also the commercial

13

side which is where the larger volumes are, we are

14

going to need some form of dedicated or guaranteed

15

processing capacity.

16

In other communities, larger communities,

17

there's enough volume to bring in some competition;

18

or in communities that are closer to markets,

19

there's enough access to those markets where you can

20

move materials in small scales, but we need

21

something large enough to -- to process and store

22

large quantities of material to -- to make it

23

reasonable to market it.

24
25

Whether that is a private facility, a public
facility, or some form of public private
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1

partnership, all of them have advantages and

2

disadvantages, but I think we need some form of

3

processing.

4

There's -- there's been -- over the last

5

year, we've seen limits in the processing of our

6

commercial cardboard, commercial paper, plastic,

7

which take some extensive sorting.

8

And, you know, we're right on the verge of --

9

of moving into -- on the residential side into a new

10

program, whether it's curbside or redemption, and --

11

that would significantly expand our volumes.

12

At the same time, our commercial sector is

13

is very much handicapped by the fact that they have

14

no place to take their material.

15
16
17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Mr. Harder.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you for the comments,

Thank you, Chairman.

Okay.

Any questions for the grant program

18

of Solid Waste?

I believe we have four at the tire

19

program, the -- let's see.

20

Department, regarding the grant revenue of Solid

21

Waste?

22

MR. ARAKAWA:

Any comments,

Just some minor changes for the proposed

23

fiscal year budget.

For the Used Oil Recovery

24

Program, we're just anticipating an increase in

25

grant revenue to $75,000.

This is on page 18-112.
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Under Glass Recovery Program, we're

1

2

anticipating an increase to $300,000.

3

Disposal, we're anticipating a decrease to 100,000.

4

That's it.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

7

8
9

And Tire

Ms. Tavares?
Why the decrease?

Fewer tires are

being sold?
MR. HARDER:

No.

In -- in actuality, I think that when

that -- last year's appropriation was put into the

10

budget, we were, at that time, just in talking to

11

the State.
It was the first time we were going to get

12
13

any tire money, and we just put in a ceiling of

14

$200,000 just to make sure we had a ceiling high

15

enough.
Actually, what we got from them was direct

16

17

reimbursables of -- of money spent, and it was about

18

90,000 and so we just kind of feel that the hundred

19

thousand is a more realistic number.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Okay.
Mr. Kane, anything?

Mr. Mateo?

No.

Mr. Molina?

Okay, any other comments from

24

the Department?

25

morning on rates and fees.

If not, we will see you tomorrow
Okay, Members, any
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1

questions or announcements before we adjourn for the

2

day?

3

Mr. Kane?

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

For those

4

members who are going to be present this evening,

5

keep in mind that the meeting starts at 6:30 for the

6

public hearing for Bill No. 74, 2002, and we do have

7

bare quorum.

8

and we'll -- we'll move forward.

9

MS. TAVARES:

So please, if we can, we'll be prompt,

Oh, 6 -- 6:30?

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

6:30, yes.
Any other announcements?

12

thank you, Members.

13

meeting is adjourned.

14

JAJ)

16

ACTION:

17

ADJOURN:

If not,

Thank you, Department.

This

(Gavel) .

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

15

Thank you.

(excused: RC and

DEFER pending further discussion.

4 : 32 p. m.
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